

VOLUME 12 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 1965 NUMBER 4

- CONTENTS -

THE PRESIDENT'S LETTER
NOTES FROM THE EDITOR'S DESK
BOOK REVIEWS
LAWYERS IN THE STATE OF TENNESSEE IN 1834
TABLE OF CONTENTS - "ANSEARCHIN'" NEWS, 1954-1959
HAYWOOD COUNTY, TENNESSEE - ABSTRACT OF WILL BOOK I
THE MOORE BIBLE
MINUTES OF THE CONCORD BAPTIST CHURCH, MEIGS COUNTY, TENNESSEE 179
PETITION TO THE LEGISLATURE, SEPTEMBER 15, 1819
TENNESSEANS IN CENTRAL TEXAS
ROANE COUNTY, TENNESSEE, CHANCERY RECORDS
EAST TENNESSEE SURVEYS, 1807-1813
WILLIAM C. TALLENT, POWER OF ATTORNEY, DENT COUNTY, MISSOURI 198
STATE OF TENNESSEE - STATUTE FOR PRESERVATION OF COUNTY RECORDS 199
THE OBSERVER, LINCOLN COUNTY, TENNESSEE, SEPTEMBER 9, 1875 200
BENJAMIN COWARD - APPLICATION FOR BOUNTY LAND
TENNESSEANS BY BIRTH - RESIDENTS OF KENTUCKY IN 1850 201
QUERIES. NUMBER 156 THROUGH 197
INDEX

#### THE PRESIDENT'S LETTER

Mrs. L. B. Gardiner, chairman of the Library Committee, has been working long hours, since her return from Europe, with her committee members and Miss Davant of the Cossitt Library, checking available books and film to be ordered. Among the interesting books ordered are: some volumes of LIVING DESCENDANTS OF BLOOD ROYAL by D'Angeville; the reprint of ARMORIAL GENERAL by Reistrap; TALBOT COUNTY, MARYLAND, MARRIAGES; HISTORY OF SHELBY COUNTY, KENTUCKY; some more of the Boddie books and several publications of the Society of Genealogists of London on how to do research in England. Some of the recent film ordered are the earliest Tennessee county records being microfilmed by the State Archives. Among those ordered are: Rutherford, Madison and Smith. We shall continue to order these county records as they become available.

I am sure that all who have done research in the Genealogical department of Memphis Goodwyn-Cossitt Library will regret to learn that Mrs. Karl Hutcheson (Violet) and her husband have moved to Hereford, Texas. Violet plans to attend Texas Woman's College in Denton, Texas, and will study for a degree in Library Science. We congratulate Texas on acquiring this fine young couple and wish them much happiness and success.

At the present time, Miss Helen Turner, Miss Sue Welker and Miss Betty Ellison are on duty in the genealogical department to assist you. They are very gracious young ladies and eager to serve you.

The Memphis Genealogical Society is happy to announce the addition of Mr. Jonathan Kennon Smith to the editorial staff of "ANSEARCHIN'" NEWS. Mr. Smith is a teacher in one of our public schools. He received his A.B. degree from Peabody College and his M.A. degree from Memphis State University. It is most unusual to discover a young man with such a deep and sincere interest in genealogy. He has done an enormous amount of very superior work on Col. George Reade, Capt. Nicholas Martiau, Col. John Lewis and other of his lineages, and he is a skillful penman.

We appreciate the talents of our members and are grateful for their many contributions to the society. We want to thank Mrs. Willis E. Ayres, Sr. for the informative and enjoyable lecture she gave us at our July meeting. Her subject was "Virginia Research", and she stressed particularly the advantages of tracing your ancestors through land records. She recommended Fairfax Harrison's book on land grants. Margaret emphasized the fact that the pioneers had to locate on or near the water routes, and since the names of rivers and creeks rarely changed, the geodetic maps which can be obtained by writing Geological Survey, U.S. Department of the Interior, Washington 25, D.C., are useful in locating the grants. Margaret is an excellent genealogist and in 1954 published the DELAWARE-WEST book which is primarily English genealogy. She is working on another book which will be published in the near future about her American ancestry. She has always had a consuming desire to know her immigrant ancestors better, so her new book will contain the genealogy of some thirty or forty early immigrants to America.

Our sincere thanks to Mrs. John J. Valentine for inviting the study group into her lovely home at 3551 Central Avenue for the September 20, 1965 meeting. Mrs. Valentine is a valuable member of the Fort Assumption Chapter of the NSDAR, as well as the Memphis Genealogical Society. Mr. Valentine is our auditor and legal advisor.

Now that vacations are over, lets all start digging for that missing ancestor.

Sincerely, Clas Well-

Mrs. Bunyan Webb

# NOTES FROM THE EDITOR'S DESK

Seems only a day or so ago the first issue for this year was being released, and now it is time for the fourth quarter and the last issue. The year has certainly passed quickly, and we are making plans for 1966, although the next project is to complete our reprint of the 1954-1959 volumes.

This year would not be finished properly if our thanks were not given to our local members who have worked to get each copy of "ANSEARCHIN'" NEWS in the mail. Each quarter Mrs. C. Roy Gilley has typed the hundreds of mailing labels. Mrs. Gilley and Mrs. Bunyan Webb, Mrs. Charles Reid, Mr. and Mrs. W. L. Crawford, Mrs. J. A. Murphy, Mrs. Walter Page, Miss Jesse Webb, and Mrs. Robert L. Cox and I have met and glued labels on envelopes, stuffed envelopes, sealed, sorted, tied and mailed them. Mrs. J. A. Murphy undertook the tremendous task of compiling the index for the year. The help of each and everyone of them has been material in putting the magazine into your hands. This page of course will be printed before the fourth quarter is mailed, but if there are others who assist with releasing this issue, please know how much your help has been appreciated.

My own special and personal thanks go to Bettye Hughes Stricker who has prepared every page of the 1965 volume for the printer. She has given up many a Saturday and many other would-have-been leisure hours to do the typing. She is not to be found at fault for any typographical errors. In the proofreading  $\underline{I}$  read from the pages to be sent to the printer.

We wish to express our appreciation to our many contributors for 1965. On the local scene, Mrs. L. B. Gardiner began the abstracting of "Tennesseans in Central Texas" and Mrs. J. A. Murphy took the job for two quarters while Mrs. Gardiner was in Europe. Mrs. Augusta H. Brough has prepared every query for publication. Mrs. Lois D. Bejach has searched through many publications of other societies to abstract notes about Tennesseans. Mr. Thomas P. Hughes, Jr. has contributed the abstracts of Tennesseans in the 1850 Census of Kentucky. "East Tennessee Surveys" were contributed by Mrs. Robert Thornton, and they are ending in this issue. Mrs. Ernest Hutcherson gave us the Roane County Chancery Records. Mr. Hugh B. Johnston, Jr. sent the notes on "North Carolinians in Tennessee" and has promised more. Many members have contributed Bible records, large and small articles of interest, and various cemetery records. Our thanks to each of you for helping build "ANSEARCHIN'" into its biggest year.

We have received notices of many new books.

Mrs. Robert E. Thornton, 308 S. Douglas Avenue, Rockwood, Tennessee 37854, has sent us notice that her book PIONEERS OF ROANE COUNTY, TENNESSEE, 1801-1830, has been completed, 185 pages, with maps, price \$10.00. Roane County was created in 1801, and portions of the county were removed in later years to form other counties: Bledsoe, Rhea, Morgan and Loudon. Roane County also played an important part in the migration to and settlement of many other counties whose records have been destroyed.

NAVAL DOCUMENTS OF THE AMERICAN REVOLUTION, Volume I, edited by William Bell Clark, in collaboration with the U.S. Navy Department, Foreword by President John F. Kennedy, may be ordered from Superintendent of Documents, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402. The book is cloth bound, and the price is \$9.00.

Mrs. Royal Easton Ingersoll announces THE LANIER FAMILY, from Nicholas in the Court of King Henry II of France, 1559/60, to London, and his grandsons in Virginia and the Barbados. Pre-publication price \$12.50, after publication \$15.00. The book may be ordered from The Goetz Printing Company, 2419 M Street, N.W. Washington, D.C.

Abstracts of MAURY COUNTY, TENNESSEE, NEWSPAPERS, 1810-1844, may be ordered from Mrs. R. Y. McClain, 610 Terrace Drive, Columbia, Tennessee 38401, price \$4.50.

TALBOT COUNTY, MARYLAND, MARRIAGE LICENSES, 1794-1824, compiled by Raymond B. Clark, Jr. and Sara Seth Clark, Box 9394, Mid City Station, Washington, D.C.20005, also contains a history of Talbot County Churches and biographical sketches of the ministers. The county was formed in 1661, but this is the record of the earliest extant marriage license book. Cost: \$5.00 per copy.

THE DRAPER FAMILY IN AMERICA contains the descendants of Thomas and Lucy Coleman Draper who settled in South Carolina in the mid-18th Century. Some of the collateral lines are Anderson, Carlen, Cox, Dean, Denny, Dudney, Evans, Ford, Forkum, Hill, Jared, Leftwich, MacCampbell, McCawley, Medley, Montgomery, Slate, Spivey, Stone, Sutton, Thompson, and Young. The book has 514 pages, is 6 x 9 inches, and may be ordered from Mrs. W. H. Huddleston, 829 N. Jefferson Ave., Cookeville, Tennessee 38501, for \$15.00.

The Rev. Silas Emmett Lucas, Jr., 405 Virginia Way, Vidalia, Georgia 30474, announces a SUPPLEMENT to the 1959 edition of THE GENEALOGY OF THE DODSON FAMILY. The price of the SUPPLEMENT is \$17.00. THE GENEALOGY OF THE DODSON FAMILY may be ordered for \$10.00. Also advertised is THE POWELL FAMILY of Norfolk and Elizabeth City counties and their descendants, \$10.00.

HICKS HISTORY OF GRANVILLE COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA, VOLUME I, MARRIAGE BONDS by Elizabeth Hicks Hummel, period 1754-1868, may be purchased for \$15.00. The address is 415 College Street, Oxford, North Carolina.

CULPEPER COUNTY, VIRGINIA, WILL BOOKS B AND C, has been compiled and published by Dorothy Ford Wulfeck, 51 Park Avenue, Naugatuck, Connecticut, and may be ordered for \$12.50.

We have received a copy of THE MURPHREE QUARTERLY, published by the Murphree Genealogical Society, 1370 Bryan Avenue, Salt Lake City, Utah 84105, a well arranged and printed 36 page booklet. The membership fee is \$5.00 per year.

DeFord and Co., Inc., 2512 N. Charles Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21218, advertises the printing of genealogies. They report they handle the complete job including typing, offset lithography and case binding, and specialize in the economical production of books in small quantities.

MILAM COUNTY, TEXAS, RECORDS, VOLUME I by Mrs. John T. Martin and Mrs. Louis C. Hill, 3227 Derndale Avenue, Waco, Texas 76706, is to be published about October 15, 1965. About 100 pages. Price \$6.50. The compilers report these records replace many lost in 1874 when the courthouse at Cameron, Texas, burned.

George H. S. King, 1303 Prince Edward Street, Fredericksburg, Virginia 22401, announces publication of MARRIAGES OF RICHMOND COUNTY, VIRGINIA, 1668-1853, 369 pages, indexed. Price is \$15.00.

Our thanks go to Mrs. Lillian Hunkins, 573 Irvinton Village, Houston, Texas 77009, for her gift of THE SMOTHERMAN FAMILY OF MIDDLE TENNESSEE. The booklet contains 36 pages and is indexed.

MADISON COUNTY, ARKANSAS, 1860 FEDERAL CENSUS, transcribed by Ruby Weidman and edited by Frances Woods, may be ordered from Mrs. Woods, 1201 Arcadia, Austin, Texas 78757, for \$8.00.

THE PARKE SCRAPBOOK, NUMBER 1, tracing the family from Essex, England, before 1400, to Robert Parke who came to America in 1630 as Secretary to the Massachusetts Bay Colony's Governor Winthrop, may be ordered from Mrs. Raymond R. Rupert, 6801 Ritchie-Marlboro Road, Washington, D.C. 20027. Price \$10.00.

#### BOOK REVIEWS BY JONATHAN K. SMITH

A <u>History of Mt. Pleasant</u>, by Nat W. Jones (1820-1911), a reprint by the Maury County, Tennessee, Historical Society (1965):

This reprint of a charming local history should be read by all who plan to publish on like subjects. A small book, its contents are largely reminescent and give every evidence of authenticity. The writing style is as comprehensive as the text is thorough.

Maury County was one of the most fertile of Middle Tennessee lands, and many persons of prominence and wealth settled there, having bought up the Revolutionary War claims there. Can one ever forget the Polks? Others of lesser means also settled in Western Maury County. These folk are the substance of this narrative.

The intent of the author was history-reporting, and there is no genealogy as such in the volume, but it is a source for discoveries of genealogical nature, as Jones describes the early settlers, churches, communities, etc., from an intimate point of view - as a spectator. It is an especially worthwhile publication.

# These Sacred Places, by Hazel R. Collins Ivison (1965):

The compiler has expended a tremendous amount of labor in the preparation of this cemetery anthology. Its format is neat, clear, and well balanced; a solid saddle-stitch binding ensures a lasting quality for its 263 packed pages.

Intended as a tribute to Mrs. Ivison's parents, this collection of cemetery accounts supply the names of persons and their vital statistics, derived from tombstones in numerous Alabama, Louisiana, Georgia, and Mississippi locations. There are many old tombstone records in this volume, and many people should find this interesting compilation an aid to them in their an-searching endeavors.

One is further grateful for Mrs. Ivison's optimistic title that evidently conveys her own thinking as regards necropoli. Too often we emphasize a morbid idea in relation to cemeteries, a shortcoming that adults should not nurture.

# Roane County, Tennessee: Abstracts of Estate Book A (1801-1824), by Marilyn N. McCluen (1965):

This is another of the high-calibre abstract books that are fortunately being published now. Certainly this is a soundly researched compilation, arranged with a researcher's convenience in mind. An adequate index is one of the nicer qualities of this book.

Roane County was one of the earliest counties of Tennessee from the standpoint of settlement and establishment. Thousands of people lived for a while in this county before moving further westward. Genealogists with ancestors in this East Tennessee area should find this a most helpful item, as a wealth of information is packed into its pages concerning estate inventories, wills, land grants, etc.

# Gone To Georgia, by Wm. C. Stewart, National Genealogical Society (1965):

This fine 319 page (indexed) genealogical volume, with an inviting and appropriate title, is a literal gold-mine for those persons with ancestors in Jackson and Gwinett counties, Georgia, from 1796 to 1827.

The compiler has gone to great effort to give biographical sketches of persons resident in those counties during the early 19th Century. He has brought many Virginia, Carolina, Georgia and Alabama records into account. The content is well arranged and data well referenced.

LAWYERS IN THE STATE OF TENNESSEE, WITH PLACES OF RESIDENCE IN 1834

(Prepared by Mrs. L. D. Bejach, 43 Belleair Drive, Memphis, Tennessee 38104)

A rare book of Tennesseana, a copy of which we own, is THE TENNESSEE GAZETTEER, or Topographical Dictionary; containing a description of the several counties, towns, villages, post offices, rivers, creeks, mountains, valleys, etc. in the State of Tennessee, alphabetically arranged, to which is prefixed a general description of the State: its civil divisions, resources, population, etc. and a condensed history from the earliest settlements down to the rise of the convention in the year 1834. With an appendix, containing a list of the practicing Attorneys at Law in each county; of the general and state governments, times of holding courts, and other valuable tables. By Eastin Morris, Nashville; published by W. Hasell Hunt & Co., Danner & Whig Office, 1834. (Among "Other Valuable Tables" is the Stage and Steamboat routes of Tennessee.) The list of lawyers with places of residence is:

Athens
Return J. Meigs
Alex D. Keys
Asbury M. Coffey
James F. Bradford

Victor M. Campbell T. N. Vandyke John W. Brazeale

Blountsville
John Rhea
William K. Blair
James D. Rhea
John Netherland

Brownsville
Jas. W. Strother
William H. Loving
Ed. Richmond

Bolivar
Roger Barton
Edward R. Belcher
David Fentress
Valentine D. Barry
Pendleton Gaines
Austin Miller
William C. Dunlap

Clinton
Harding

Charlotte
John Montgomery
John C. Collier
Valentine S. Allen
Will. H. Dortch

Centerville
H. R. Nixon
James M. Howry

Columbia
Ed. Dillahaunty

William P. Martin Wm. E. Gillespie Robert L. Cobbs Allen Brown Jonas E. Thomas Terry H. Cahal Rich. C. Whitsides Gid J. Pillow Saml. D. Frierson Charles W. Webber Jas. A. Thomas A.O.P. Nicholson James K. Polk

Clarksville
Wm. K. Turner
Mort. Ab. Martin
Herbert S. Kimble
W. B. Johnson
Geo. Boyd
A. M. Clayton
N. H. Allen
Wm. Overton
R. J. Rivers
J. H. Quarles
J. B. Reynolds
Jos. Johnson

Cave Johnson

F. W. Huling

Carthage
A. W. Overton
William Owen
William Hart
William M'Clain
J. G. Park
O. B. Hubbard
Robert Allen, Jr.
D.A.J. Crenshaw
W. B. Campbell
A. Ferguson

Covington Nathan C. Ross Robert Greene G. D. Searcy Addison H. White Phil. B. Glenn Thomas Crutcher

<u>Dandridge</u>
Robert H. Hynd
John Carson
Bynam Jarnagin

Dover Alfred H. Powel

Dversburg Mark Mitchell

Dresden
A. G. Bondurant
John A. Gardner
William Fitzgerald

Elizabethton
Thos. A. R. Nelson
Alfred W. Taylor
Thomas D. Love
Christian C. Nave

Favetteville
James Fulton
Saml. W. Gormack
Wm. M. Inge
William T. Ross
Davis Eastland
John R. Wilson
Geo. A. Wilson
Arch. Yell
Wm. D. Thompson

Franklin
Richard Alexander
Rob. C. Foster
Peter N. Smith
John Marshall

H. Marshall
John Donelson
R. L. Andrews
Wm. Hadly
Thomas Sconce
David Campbell

Gainesboro' James T. Quarles Thomas Smith

Gallatin
John J. White
William Trousdale
John H. Turner
David M. Saunders
Wm. M. Blackmore
Joseph C. Guild
Geo. A. Baskerville
Balie Peyton
Thomas Barry
Geo. W. Parker
Josiah W. Baldridge
John R. Chenault
Axtianex A. Mills
C. P. M'Daniel

Greenville
James W. Wyly
A. H. Wyly
Geo. T. Gillespie,
Alfred Russell
Robert J. M'Kinney

Huntingdon
John M'Kernon
Jesse Benton
Thomas J. Jennings

Jacksboro'
David Richardson
John E. Wheeler

Jasper Wm. J. Standefer D.W. Campbell George W. Wood James H. Wilkinson

Jamestown John M. Clemens William Richardson

Jonesboro' Thomas Emerson John Kennedy Jas. V. Anderson Mark T. Anderson Seth W. Lucky Nathaniel Kelsey Thomas D. Greer John Blair William K. Blair Robert Maclin Samuel Lowry

Jackson A. B. Bradford A. L. Martin Wm. Stodert William B. Miller Robert Hughes Milton Brown Micajah Autry Henry Strange John Read A. Huntsman P. M. Miller Hodge J. W. Cloud R. B. M'Cleland

Knoxville John R. Nelson Spencer Jarnagin Ebenezer Alexander Hugh Brown Hugh L. White Thos. L. Williams John Williams Rob. M. Anderson Wm. C. Mynatt Sam. B. Boyd Geo. W. Churchwell Samuel R. Rogers Reuben B. Rogers Saml. B. Kennedy James Hare Caleb Putnam Wm. B. A. Ramsey R. G. Dunlap

Kinoston

James M'Campbell John Y. Smith Thos. N. Clark, Jr. Henry S. Purris John A. Hooke Hugh L. Brazeale

Lawrenceburg William C. Davis Y. G. Porter \_\_\_\_ Royal

Lebanon Saml. Yerger John Hall Rob. M. Burton Rob. L. Caruthers John S. Topp Wm. L. Martin Wm. L. Sypert D.A.J. Crenshaw John H. Dew

Lexington Christopher H. Williams Samuel Watson James M. White Wm. P. Withers Micajah Bullock Daniel Wilson

Livingston Jacob Dillon Alvah Cullom Ed. Cullom J. Totten Benj. Gabbert \_\_ Copps

Maryville Jacob F. Foute Wilkinson

Madisonville James A. Coffin Bradley Kimbrough John O. Conner Iredel D. Wright

Montgomerv James A. Dabney

Murfreesboro' Damuel Anderson David W. Dickinson Andrew J. Hoover Charles Ready William Brady E. W. Keeble John Bruce T P. Rurrus

Sam. Rucker S. D. Rowan

M'Minnville Andrew J. Marchbanks John H. Dunlap John B. Forrester Nap. B. Beard J. Thompson Brum. L. Ridley

Nashville Jas. Collinsworth And. Hays Geo. S. Yerger Felix Grundy Ephraim H. Foster Francis B. Fogg James P. Grundy William T. Brown David B. Craighead Thomas B. Craighead Wm. C. Flournoy Jacob S. Yerger Godfrey M. Fogg Washington Barrow Leonard P. Cheatham J. J. Davenport William Thompson Thomas Washington William Washington Wm. E. Anderson James P. Clark Thomas H. Fletcher Edwin Ewing James Rucks Dixon Allen Alfred Balch Geo. S. Childress John Childress John R. Wharton James T. Holman Valerius P.Winchester

Newport Dewit M'Nutt Jas. A. Marshall

J. W. Perkins

Thomas Hoge

Eastin Morris

John M. Hays

John Trimble

Charles Scott

Sm. H. Laughlin

Paris Geo. W. Terrel James M'Means Andrew M'Campbell Arc. Wynns Henry A. Garret

John R. Grundy James Jones Wm. R. Harris Wm. M. Brown Dudly S. Jennings Berry Gillespie

Pikeville James A. Whitesides

Perrvville Jared. S. Allen Wm. F. Dougherty James G. Hyde

Pulaski Aaron V. Brown James M'Combs J. H. Rivers Wm. H. Field D. C. Topp A. Wright A. F. Goff E. J. Sheilds John W. Goode G. Washington

Purdy Joseph Young Maclin Cross

Rutledge John Cocke James Lafferty David Barton Pryor Lea

Rogersville Chas. D. Shrewsberry John A. M'Kinny Peter Parsons Michl. McCann Sterling Cock Dicks Alexander Wm. O. Winston Orville Bradley

> Reynoldsburg Thos. B. Hudson Stephen C. Pavatt

> Raleigh & Memphis Robert C. M'Alpin Robertson Topp Wm. H. Hurst Seth Wheatly Chas. C. Lewis Innes

A. M. Hardin Shelton Watson Jas. L. Daviess John Blackwell J. D. Martin West H. Humphreys Charles M'Alister Springfield A.O.W. Totten Thornton H. Cooke Sevierville Tazewell James P. H. Porter John M. Brabson Washington Felix Auley Sparta James B. Robinson Thos. J. Campbell Ignatius Riggin Nathan Haggard Gray Garrett Isaac A. Miller David Ames Winchester A. B. Lane Jacob C. Isaacs Trenton Shelbyville Saml. Turney J. H. Dyer James Campbell John H. Anderson J. E. Frierson James L. Totten Hop. L. Turney Richard Nelson William Gilchrist James Moore John Goodwin Wm. B. Sutton R. P. Raines Micah. Taul John Parker Sommerville Osborn D. Herndon John Brown J. A. Taliafero Savannah Stephen Adams Orville Harrison William Davis Felix Parker James Scott Granville Lewis Waynesboro' Nathaniel Casey Bennet H. Henderson Thomas F. Edward Troy C. J. Nickson

# "ANSEARCHIN'" NEWS Volumes I Through VI, 1954-1959 Second Edition

#### -Table of Contents-

Memphis News and a Variety of Notes

Notes About Archives, Libraries and Other Genealogical Societies Notes About Family Associations and Family Books Notes About General Genealogical Reference Books County Courthouse Records of the State of Georgia Parish Records of the Diocese of Virginia, 1653-1900 How To Trace Your Genealogy The Natchez Expedition, 1813 Index of Tennessee County Courthouse Records Prior to 1860 in the Second, Third and Fourth Districts Family Bible Records, Cossitt Library, Memphis Church Minute Book Early Giles County, Tennessee, Marriages Index of Tennessee County Records Available in the Tennessee State Library, Nashville, Tennessee Abstracts from the Records of the Cherokee Indian Agency in Tennessee, 1801-1804 Muster Roll, Command of Captain John Cunningham, Colonel William Metcalf, First Regiment, Tennessee Militia, War of 1812 The Battle of New Orleans - Resolution of Tennessee Legislature Cueries Index

(Continued from Page 167)

The Genealogical Publishing Company, 521-23 St. Paul Place, Baltimore, Maryland 21202 is advertising reprints of THE PIONEERS OF MASSACHUSETTS, 550 pages, \$15.00; and THE PIONEERS OF MAINE AND NEW HAMPSHIRE, 1623-1660, 252 pages, \$10.00, both by Charles H. Pope. Both may be purchased for \$22.50. Also offered are A GENEALOGICAL REGISTER OF THE FIRST SETTLERS OF NEW ENGLAND, 1620-1675, by John Farmer, \$12.50; and GENEALOGICAL DICTIONARY OF THE FIRST SETTLERS OF NEW ENGLAND, by James Savage, 4 volumes, \$50.00.

The Genealogical Publishing Company also sent notices of two basic reference books on Virginia: INDEX TO PRINTED VIRGINIA GENEALOGIES by Robert A. Stewart, for \$10.00; and THE COLONIAL VIRGINIA REGISTER by William G. and Mary N. Stanard, also \$10.00. They also offer an INDEX TO CENSUS OF PENSIONERS, 1840, \$10.00; and an INDEXED EDITION OF GILMER'S GEORGIANS for \$12.50. Also offered are: VIRGINIA VALLEY RECORDS, by John W. Wayland, \$12.50; and GLEANINGS OF VIRGINIA HISTORY, by W.F. Boogher, \$12.50.

The SHELDON FAMILY ASSOCIATION held their annual Sheldon reunion the weekend of August 7, 1965, in Greenfield and Deerfield, Massachusetts. If you are interested in this family group, contact Mrs. Raymond W. Luster, Meadow Lakes, Apt. 27-02, Hightstown, New Jersey 08520.

Mrs. Robert B. Ricaud, 402 Fayetteville Avenue, Bennettsville, South Carolina, has advised us of a book THE FAMILY OF EDWARD AND ANN SNEAD CROSLAND, 1740-1957, which she compiled. Price \$15.00.

Mrs. Ernest Hutcherson, P. O. Box 154, Rockwood, Tennessee 37854 has been working in the Roane County, Tennessee, records and contributes the Chancery abstracts to us. She advises that she will do research in Roane County for interested persons.

Publication of THE RAMOND FAMILY AND RELATED LINES has been announced by Mr. Charles K. Ramond, 301 Bellaire Drive, New Orleans, Louisiana 70124, price \$6.85. It traces the Ramond family from the year 1263 up to the present generation and contains complete statistics on all American descendants of Pierre Sebastien Ramond. Some of the related lines are Wells, Knight, Bauer and Chamberlain.

THE MANTECA BULLETIN, P. O. Box 912, Manteca, California 95336, has a new column for genealogical queries. Manteca is in Central California and reaches people with ancestral roots in all parts of the United States. Publication is FREE. Queries should be no more than 35 words plus your name and address, and should be typed or neatly handwritten.

Mrs. Taney Brazeal, 306 White Avenue, Fairhope, Alabama 36532, is Editor of the BREAZEALE FAMILY ASSOCIATION publication, BREAZEALE NOTES. The subscription is \$3.00 per year.

#### HAYWOOD COUNTY, TENNESSEE - ABSTRACTS OF WILL BOOK I

- P. 1-2 Will of Dr. James Carby ... appt. Richard Taylor, Mathew Figuris, and Robert T. Smith, all of Brownsville ... also Dr. Penn to take charge ... until arrival of his brother ... bequests to Raleigh W. Davenport of Woodford County, Ky., Joseph Minta of Jessamine Co., Ky., Gabriel Minta. Test. D. W. Parrish, W. W. Douthit. Inv. sworn by Gabriel Minter 15 Dec. 1826.
- P. 2-4 Nov. 1, 1825. Acc't. of sale of property of Bryant Kirksey, dec'd. James Mauldin, Adm., Purchasers:

James Mauldin Wm. Kirksey Samuel White Eli Jones
William P. Mauldin Jacob H. Fort John T. Turner Edwin Osborne
Alphred Simpson Alvin Bingham Thomas Elliot David Jeffreys
Theophilus Sanders

- P. 4-5 July 17th, 1827. Inv. of property of John Koonce, dec'd., Isaac Koonce, Adm. Mentions: Thomas Bowling, John Henderson, Lewis Small of North Carolina, David S. Nunn.
- P. 5-6 July 17, 1827. Inv. of property of Jessee Jackson. Purchasers: Elizabeth Jackson and Jonathan Jones, Jr.
- P. 8-12 Inv. and acc't. of sale of property of Robert A. Penn, dec'd. Hiram Bradford, Adm. Purchasers:

Wm. C. Bruce F. L. Dillard Allen J. Barbee Mansfield Ware J. G. Carithers Dr. Walker Thomas G. Nixon A. D. Gordon H. Bradford Wm. R. Hess Thomas Rutherford Allen Howard E. Bryant Jno. Appling Jn. Ware B. Dearing J. R. Appling S. Turner S. Elliott John J. Rogers Jas. Dorris Wm. W. Douthit Abraham Kirksey John Hardwick Wm. Terrell F. Lemovn John McWhite John Bevins David Thomison Joseph Stamps Thos. Potter Mrs. Penn. Blackman Coleman Dr. Apling W. Bowling Joseph Ring Green L. Haralson Phillip Bruce Grey Wills Edward West A. McNeale Wm. Langford

P. 13-22 Inv. and acc't. of sale of John R. Leigh, dec'd., Thomas G. Nixon, Adm. June Term - 1828. Purchasers:

William Terrell Julius Sanders Henry McCoy Eliza H. Leigh Richard Nixon Jonathan T. Jacocks Mason F. Johnson Nicholas T. Perkins Stephen Childress Hiram Bradford William R. Hess Francis L. Dillard John G. Carithers Mansfield Ware James Dorris Levi Guardner Simon Turner Robert Sanders Henry Walker James Apling James Sampson John T. Bryant Jourden M. Hansborough Thomas Potter Joseph Taylor Francis Lemogn Archibald McNeale Benjamin Foster Matthew Ray Caleb Warren Anderson Freeman Jonathan J. Nixon William H. Mann Richard Taylor Matthew Carithers William W. Mann Thomas G. Nixon John Wells Joshua Abstain John T. Turner Henry Turner Phillip Koonce Reuben Allphin Blackman Coleman Landrum James Smith John McWhite

P. 23-30 Nancy M. J. P. Turner in acc't. with Nicholas T. Perkins, her guardian, Jan. 9, 1826 to March 9, 1829. Mentions: Dr. Jno. T. Brown, Jas. Smith, H. Bradford.

Jan. 6, 1826 - James P. Peters, executor of Simon Turner, dec'd. Mentions:

N. T. Perkins	John T. Turner	Robt. Hughes	James Hauldin
B. Rowland	John W. Lane	Charles White	Lewis Powers
Walker Wilson	R. W. Nixon	Will Sanders	

Simon T. Turner in acc't. with Nicholas T. Perkins, his guardian. Mentions:

Jas. H. Otey Tappan & Perkins Robt. White J. H. Fort McAllister Hill & Co. F. S. Coxe Dr. M.F. Johnston Dr. Bedford Jas. Smith

John T. Turner, Guardian, to Simon T. Turner for 1828. Mentions:

H. Welch A. G. Ellis J.B. Pendergrast D. Jarrett L. Glover Hiram Bradford R. Perry David Whitelaken Wm. Sanders & Co. H. L. Gray Jas. Perkins R. Bedford Thomas Rutherford Cap't. Newman B. Rowland Jas. Roddy John Potter B. H. Sanders N. T. Perkins

Also a comment on "expenses to Murry County and back."

- P. 31 Acc't. of income of property of Henry Shearin, Hugh Shearing and Joseph Shearin, orphans of Jarret Shearin, dec'd., William Shearing, Guardian, Mary Shearin also mentioned.
- P. 32-33 James Mauldin, Adm. of est. of Bryant H. Kirksey, dec'd., June 9, 1828.
  Mentions:

Dr. George Williamson Lucinda Kirksey John T. Turner Eli Jones J. W. Ford & Co. William P. Mauldin Hiram Bradford Samuel White J. S. & James Smith Jacob H. Fort & Co. Charles White D. Jeffreys Edwin J. Osborne Thos. Sanders N. T. Perkins H. Haralson

P. 34 Decm. Term 1828 ... Charles Wortham, Daniel Cherry, and James Wortham, Jr., app't. to settle with Isaac Koonce, adm. of John Koonce, dec'd.
B. H. Sanders, Clerk, and B. Coleman, Dep. Mentions:

Thomas Bolin(g) John Henderson Lewis Small of North Carolina

- P. 35 Henry Shearin, Hugh Shearin, Joseph Shearin, orphans of Jarret Shearin, dec'd.
- P. 36-38 Inv. and acc't. of sales est. of James Sanders, dec'd., B. S. Tyus, Adm., Purchasers:

Monroe P. Estes Caroline A. Sanders J. C. Jones Lafayette Booker Y. Rutherford E. Frino Edward West T. G. Nixon J. Sanders T. Rutherford R.A. Sanders Y. G. Nixon R. Booker Guy Robison Edwin Tyus John Hinter C.A.R. Sanders Rob. Caruthers E. Booker D. and E. West E. Tappen

P. 39 Acc't. of sale by M. Allen, Adm. of D. Allen. Purchasers:

P. Allen H.S. Allen Mayor Brown W. Hinston J. Jordan Dch. Gile McHays Jas. Scott

P. 40 Will of John Rogers of County of Haywood ... beloved wife Margaret L. Rogers, March 16, 1831. Test. A. L. Britt.

- P. 40-41 July 3, 1830. Will of Bradly Holowell of County of Haywood ... son Johnathon Holowell, son Silas Holowell ... son Ephraham Holowell ... dau. May Alford ... son Willie Holowell (minor?) ... tract of land sold in Carolina, Wayne County, to Jesse Bogue ... dau. Evvy Holowell (minor). Signed Brambley Holowell. Jurors: Joel Brown, Nancy Brown.
- P. 42 Will of John R. Leigh of .. Newbern, County of Craven .. North Carolina. John W. Gerin of Newbern, Executor ... wife Eliza ... 12th Sept. 1822 in presence of John Witherspoon and P. J. Mattete.
- P. 43 Vestal Will of Richard J. Moore ... property be kept together until his children became of age ... Two guns to James S. ... wife's brother John McKendrie ... her father lives in Sumter ... Sept. 17, 1829. Test. John Y. Taylor, Richard Taylor, Allen J. Barbe.
- P. 44 Inv. and acc't. of sales of est. of William H. Wamack, dec'd., R.B. Hooper, Adm., W. B. Grove, Clk., D. Burness, Dpt. Purchasers:

C. W. Dean L. C. McGinnis W. H. Wells W. H. Bayless Wm. Rutledge Robt. B. Harper James Body E. Walls David Burness Henry Story

P. 45-51 Inv. and sale of est. of Henry Tolly, dec'd. of Haywood County, 18 March 1834 by Ephraim Tolly, Adm.. Claim on Anderson Perkinson mentioned.

Purchasers:

Edward Jones Joel Abston A. B. Joyner J. D. Joyner Eli Jones Green Bolden Thos. Boy Cater Freeman W. Chipman William Grant Wiley Hamilton F. Turner Josea Abston Green Freeman Elisha White B. Smithwick L. Joyner John Boy Miles Bradford E. Taylor J. White James Wynne

P. 52-54 Acc't. of sale of est. of John Nunn, dec'd. Sworn June Court 1834. Will B. Moore, Clk. Purchasers:

Widow William Branch J. Wise Wm. Woods Isaac Jones Fredrick Beasly Thomas Hawkins Adam Hawkins T. Hawkins David Nunn Robt. Johnson Richard Jones R. Williams C. Miller F. Nunn J. Hawkins R. Brown I. Koonce J. Smithers Wm. Easly Levi Wooten James Wyse McFelts Wm. Matthews J. F. Smithers

- P. 55-56 Inv. of est. of Mathew Parker, dec'd. Taken 1 June 1834 by Jonathan Parker. Will B. Grove, Clk.
- P. 57 Inv. and sale of est. of Asy Goodman, dec'd., by N. Hardy, Adm., 11 March, 1833. Purchasers:

George A. Bratton R. B. Harper Johon David N. Malcomb Thomas Fisher D. Whitley Charles W. Dean

P. 58-60 Acc't. of sale of est. of William Steel, dec'd., sold 21 March 1834 by J.T. &85-87 Jacocks and David Outlaw, Adm. Purchasers:

G. Boulling M. Baker David Outlaw James Booth J. Childress T.J. Newborn H. Gaskins B. White M. T. Purnell J.P. Perkins P. Turner P. A. Yancy J. Mallen E. Baker M. Measles A. Hunter

G. Weddle	J. Rooks	N. White	J. Crowder
T. Mullen	T. Mhoon	F. Grane	Y. Champian
S. Mhoon	T.T. Elliott	T. Turner	Y. Rooks
J.T. Elliott	T. Hancock	J. White	J. Mulin
J. Hancock	J. Bloodworth	N. Wright	H. Brown
S. Hevin	N. Morgan	R. Hugherson	A. Graves
M. Lemon	C. Childers	D. Deimon	J. Abston
S. Harvin	A. White	T. Hall	R. McLagen
J. G. Cilders	T. Nuben		

P. 61-62 James Armstrong, Adm. of est. of John Armstrong, dec'd., submitted 9th June 1832. Paid Jan. 1829 - April 1831:

L. H. Peters Jams. Scully Wm. Reed R. K. Garland S. P. Ashe McAlister & Co. Wm. Street

P. 63-64 James Armstrong, Adm of est. of James Morrison, dec'd., submitted 9th June 1832. Paid Nov. 15, 1824 - Feb. 1831.

Sam P. Ashe L. H. Peters James Scales Wm. & John H. Knox Edm. R. Pill Dr. Edward Jno. Robinson & Co. Nat Landrige

- P. 65 Will of Joseph J. Yarbrough of ... County of Haywood, ... brother William P. Yarbrough ... Brokenbrough Yarbrough (also written Brochinbrough) ... Rebecca Bennet ... brother Richard L. Yarbrough. 11 March 1832. Wit: Willie Dodd, Robert Maxwell, James Kirby.
- P. 66 Will of Benjamin Fulsom ... wife Abigal ... son Eli Perry ... James Armstrong, Executor....27 April 1832. Ack. Frances W. Cambell, Erasmus L. Cambell.
- P. 67 Inv. of est. of Stephen Booth, dec'd.
- P. 68 Inv. and acc't. of sale of est. of Penney Warren, dec'd., sold 23 June 1832. Purchasers:

Wm. S. Byram	Asa Biggs	Sam'l. Stucky	John H. Lanier
Enos Coxe	Deloy Whitehus	Wm. H. Danniel	Reuben Biggs
Henry Costello	M. Daniel	Jas. Jackson	George Allen

- P. 69 September Term 1832. Division of est. of James Sanders, dec'd. Widow Caroline Sanders ... Robert Sanders ... John Sanders ... Edward West ... Daney West. Signed by T. G. Nixon, W. W. Mann, John Rogers and Joel Estes.
- P. 70 Division of est. of John Armstrong ... Jms. Armstrong ... to be divided between widow and three children, James, Margaret and May ... Widow now Mrs. J. Gillishad ... Signed S. P. Ashe, R. B. Harper, James Scales, Jno. H. Sims, George Conly.
- P. 71 Support to Lucy C. Penn, widow of Robert A. Penn ... 10 June 1838. Signed by Frances L. Dillard, Mansfield Ware, W. R. Hess.

(To Be Continued Next Quarter)

#### THE MOORE BIBLE

Last quarter, we published The Porter Bible, owned by Mrs. C.C. James, Route 2, Humboldt, Tennessee. Mrs. James checked our draft of that material against the Bible records, and in returning the draft to us commented that she also had the Bible of James Moore, father of Needham Moore. Needham Moore appeared in The Porter Bible as the husband of Saphronia Eviline Cox. They were the great-grandparents of Mrs. James.

Published by Langdon Coffin, Boston, No. 31 Cornhill, 1831

The Holy Bible
Containing The
Old and New Testaments
With the Apocrypha and Concordance

The Holy Bible Containing The

Old and New Testaments

Translated out of the original tongues, and with the former translations diligently compared and revised,

with

Canne's marginal notes and references

together with The APOCRYPHA to which are added

An Index:

And an alphabetical table of all the names in the old

and new testaments

with their significations

also,

Tables of Scripture weights, measures, and coins.

Stereotyped by B. & J. Collins

Boston:

Published by Langdon Coffin, 31 Washington Street.

1831

Printed by J.H.A. Frost, Boston

Inside the front cover:

J. M. Moore May 2nd. 1864

Co. H 12th Regt. Tenn. Cavalry

and

Martin L. Moore was born Dec. 31st. 1840

# <u>Marriages</u>

Needham Moore and Sophie E. Cox was married July 31, 1843
James M. Moore and Sarah E. Cates was married Oct. 4, 1870
W. S. Moore and Eliza J. Lewis was married Jan'y. 24, 1872
Edward DeWitt Harris and Martha L. Moore was married Jan'y. 24, 1875
Samuel P. McDonald and Hollon Moore were married August 11th. 1829
Stephen Moore and Sarah Duffey was married March 10th. 1840
William Moore and Meniza Williams were married Nov. 10, 1840

# Births

James Moore, son of Wm. Moore and Elizabeth his wife, was born May 26th. 1777. Mary Peters, daughter of Etheldread and Elizabeth Peters, was born May 3rd. 1775. Penny Moore, daughter of James and Mary Moore, was born February 1st. 1798. Green B. Moore, son of James and Mary Moore, was born Sept. 5th. 1799 Elizabeth Moore, daughter of James and Mary Moore, was born August 8th. 1801 Nathaniel Moore, Son of James and Mary Moore, was born March 15th. 1803 Leonard Moore, Son of James and Mary Moore, was born Dec'r. 25th. 1804 Nathaniel Moore, Son of James and Mary Moore, was born Feb. 15th. 1807 Hollon Moore, Daughter of James and Mary Moore, was born May 5th. 1809 Ephriam Moore, Son of James and Mary Moore, was born March 19th. 1811 Sofia Moore, daughter of James and Mary Moore, was born Nov'r. 14th. 1812 William Moore, Son of James and Mary Moore, was born March 21st. 1815 Stephen Moore, son of James and Mary Moore, was born March 22nd. 1817 Nathan Moore, son of James and Mary Moore, was born Jan'y 4th. 1820 Needham Moore, son of James and Mary Moore, was born May 10th 1822 Arrena McDonald, daughter of Samuel and Hollon, was born Novr. 29th. 1830 Elizabeth McDonald, daughter of Samuel and Hollon, was born April 30th. 1833. Hester Ann Moore, daughter of Sofia Moore, was born August 22nd. 1834 Sophronia E. Harris, daughter of E.D. and M.L. Harris, was born Oct. 30, 1875 James M. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia E. Moore, was born Sept. 30th 1844 N.W.S. Moore, Son of Needham and Sophronia Moore, was born March 30th. 1852 Martha L. Moore, daughter of Needham and Sophronia Moore, was born Jan. 29th. 1857 Moses T. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia Moore, was born December 28th. 1858 William L. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia E. Moore, was born Feb. 11th. 1865 Martin Luther Moore, son of Stephen and Sarah Moore, was born Jan. 1st. 1841 Hollon Pope Moore, daughter of Stephen and Sarah his wife, was born August 29th. 1842 John B. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia E. Moore, was born Sept. 20th. 1867 Lewis Lorraine, son of W. S. and E.J. Moore, was born Sept. 7. 1873 Edna Alice, daughter of W. S. and E. J. Moore, was born Dec. 3, 1875.

#### Deaths

William Moore, Senr. died May 7th. 1818. Hollon McDonald died July 16th. 1834. Aged 25 years, 2 months, 11 days. Mary Moore, Consort of James Moore, departed this life September the 6th. 1852 Aged 77 years, 4 months and 3 days. James Moore, Senr. died August 20th. 1859. Aged 82 years, 2 m. 24 d. John B. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia E. Moore, died Oct. 6th. 1867 James M. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia E. Moore, died September 13, 1876. Age 31 years, 11 mo. 13 days Nathaniel Moore died June 13th. 1806 Penny Moore died Oct. 24th. 1806 Lewis Lorraine, son of W.S. and E.J. Moore, died Oct. 20, 1873. Needham Moore, son of James and Mary Moore, died Jan. 28, 1884 William L. Moore, son of Needham and Sophronia E. Moore, died Aug. 14, 1886. William Moore, son of James and Mary Moore, died Dec. 22, 1888 Sarah Elizabeth Moore, wife of Moses T. Moore, died Jan. 4, 1920 Moses Travis Moore died July 16, 1940

The Bible also contains the names and birthdates of nine slaves.

# MINUTES OF THE CONCORD BAPTIST CHURCH, MEIGS COUNTY, TENNESSEE

(Abstracted by Mrs. James O. Maddux, Box 71, Spring City, Tennessee)

Record of Concord Baptist Church, 7th Civil District, which was constituted on the tenth of July 1824 by a presbytery composed of Elders Bird Deatherage, Jonas Moon, John Farmer, Micah Sellers. Composed of twenty four members as follows:

#### P. Fields L. Spencer S. Phariss J. Minton S. Spencer L. Combs A. Ray H. Spencer C. Clark R. Ray S. Casey W. Harrimon J. Foster J. Spencer P. Kennedy W. Spencer T. Harmon T. Miler D. Stockton J. Fields S. Turner W. Turner

Elder Farmer was the first moderator and Wm. Turner the first clerk. Michah Sellers was to be called for the first pastor. Mary Thompson was received as a new member. Next meeting was held at the home of Saloman Forester, Paint Rock, Roane County.

#### October 1824:

Joseph McCullah and wife - joined by letter. John Martin - joined by letter. Levi Spencer allowed to preach.

Males

#### November 1824:

Mary Casey - joined by experience.

#### December 1824:

Francis A. Sela Benton - joined by letter.

Mary, Katherine and John Crow - joined
by letter.

Charges brought assingt Levi and Susannah

Charges brought against Levi and Susannah Spencer, William and Thomas Spencer.

# January 1825:

Lucy Kennedy - joined by letter Vina Spencer - letter granted for dismission.

# February 1825:

Elijah Evans - joined by letter

# March 1825:

Joseph Dennis - joined by letter.

Micajah and Sarah Brock - joined by
letter.

Lucy Davis - joined by letter.

Ann Brown - joined by letter.

John Crow - made Deacon
Daniel Stockton - letter granted for
dismission.

٠,

# April 1825:

Met at Paint Rock, Roane County.
Bro. Brock - joined by experience.
Bro. Blackman - joined by experience
Bro. Issac - joined by experience.
Wm. Williams - joined by letter.
Wm. Green, Sr., - joined by letter.
Wm. Green, Jr. and wife Ruth - joined by letter.

Females

Church asked to go to the Tennessee Church to help settle an argument between Eli Cleveland and Buckner Walker.

# May 1825:

John and Elizabeth Sutton - joined by letter.

Jane Branhorn - letter from Tennessee Church.

# June 1825:

John Ballard and Elizabeth - joined by letter.

# July 1825:

George Wilson - joined by letter at Paint Rock.

Cutherbert and Elizabeth Webb - joined by letter

# September 1825:

Benjamin S. Crow - joined by experience. Sarah Davis - joined by experience. Nancy Kennedy - joined by experience.

# October 1825:

Isabella Sellers - joined by experience. Peter Upshaw - joined by experience

# November 1825:

Edward Brown - joined by experience Samuel Davis - joined by experience. Nancy Ivens - joined by experience James Thompson - joined by experience.

# December 1825:

Wm. Crow - joined by letter.

Robert Underwood - joined by letter.

Amy Underwood - joined by letter.

Nancy Bowers - joined by letter.

Rebecca Bowers - joined by letter.

Mary Bowers - joined by letter.

# January 1826:

Nancy Fields - joined by experience. Wm. and Susannah Bearman - joined by letter.

#### February 1826:

Cynthia Spencer - joined by experience. Matildia Fields - joined by experience. Elizabeth Crow - joined by experience.

#### April 1826:

Elizabeth Hood - joined by letter.

Patsy Brannon - joined by experience.

Nancy Bower, wife of John Bower, Jr. joined by experience.

Willis Fields - joined by letter.

Nancy Cooley - joined by letter.

Moses Sharp and Rebecca - joined by
experience.

Sarah English - joined by experience. Nancy Odom - joined by letter. Rebecca Dixon - joined by letter.

# June 1826:

Elizabeth Brock - joined by experience. Hannah and Julian Martin - joined by experience.

Betsy Pharis - joined by experience. Fielding Burton - joined by experience. Margaret Crow - joined by experience. Robert Crow - joined by experience

#### July 1826:

James Sisco - joined by experience.

James Hill - joined by experience.

Keziah Padgett - joined by experience.

Sarah Sharp - joined by experience.

Samuel Sharp - joined by experience.

Hannah Crow - joined by experience.

Margaret Hall - joined by experience.

Archelaus and Lurena Farmer - joined by experience.

Lindley Upshaw - joined by experience.

# August 1826:

Hezekiah and Nancy Brock - joined by letter. Patsey Marney Patsy Bryant Mary Walker - joined by experience. Gideon Ragland - joined by letter.

# September 1826:

Joseph and Nelly Easter - joined by experience. Mary Johnson - joined by experience. Anny Moore - joined by experience.

#### October 1826:

Mary Bower - joined by experience. Sarah Sellers - joined by letter.

#### November 1826:

Eliza Oden - joined by letter. Isaac Walker - joined by experience. Charily Sellers - joined by experience.

# December 1826:

Nancy Culberhouse - joined by experience.

Jermiah and Lelah Gaddy - joined by
letter.

Susannah and Betsy Grantham - joined by
letter.

Betsy Dennis - joined by experience.

# January 1827:

James Parker - joined by letter.

#### February 1827:

Nancy Keylon - joined by letter.

#### March 1827:

Betsy Coats - joined by letter.
Mary Dotson - joined by experience.
Thomas Forrester - joined by experience.

Tilly and John Bower - joined by experience.

Elizabeth Thompson - joined by experience.

Elizabeth Underwood - joined by experience.

# July 1827:

J. Martin - ordained as Deacon by Jonas Moon.

Betsy McCombs - joined by experience.
Mary Brashear - joined by experience.
Mary Johnson - excluded for whoredom.
Katherine Minton - joined by experience.
Upshaw and wife - letter granted for
dismission.

# November 1827:

Elizabeth Boone - joined by letter. Lucy Webb - joined by letter. Elijah and Sister Evens - joined by letter.

Ursley Farmer - joined by letter. Sarah Inglish - letter granted for dismission.

Julian Martin - letter granted for dismission.

# January 1828:

Allen Gibson - joined by experience.
Agnes Branham - joined by experience.
Margaret Martin - joined by letter.
Keziah Padget - excluded for marrying
while first husband yet alive.
William Burnett and wife and daughters
Franky and Elizabeth - joined by
letter.

Moses Sharp and wife - letter granted for dismission.

#### February 1828:

Susan Allen - joined by experience.

Mark and Rachel Allen - joined by letter.

Dorcas Golden - joined by letter.

Thomas Ray - joined by letter.

# <u>April 1828</u>:

Ursley Farmer - letter granted for dismission.

Sampscn Sellers and wife - letter granted for dismission
Wm. D. Fields and wife - letter granted for dismission.
Christinia Carver - joined by letter.

Wm. Green and wife - letter granted for dismission.

Elizabeth Gibson - joined by experience. Sarah English - joined by experience. Hannah Babb - joined by letter.

# June 1828:

Elizabeth Brannon - joined by experience. Ruth Lemons - joined by letter. Nancy Redmon - joined by experience. Fanny Smith - joined by letter. Mary Ellison - joined by experience. Elizabeth Sharp - joined by experience.

# August 1828:

Benjamin Branham - joined by experience.

Issac Bailey and wife - joined by letter.

Hannah Crow - pregnant unlawfully.

Betsy Underwood - joined by letter.

Martin Ellison and wife - letter

granted for dismission.

James Thompson and wife - letter

granted for dismission.

# January 1829:

John McCain - joined by letter. Rachel Jones - joined by letter. Nancy and Susannah Brock - letter granted for dismission.

# February 1829:

Sarah and Samuel Spark - joined by letter. Discussion concerning James Hill going to Jane Hill his sister in Claiborne County, Tennessee.

John Haney and wife Agnes - joined by letter.

Elizabeth Coates - letter granted for dismission.

Nancy Wirrick - joined by letter. Easter Bryant - joined by letter.

#### March 1829:

Mary Jones - joined by letter.
Nancy Smith - letter granted for dismission.

# April 1829:

Peter and Rachel Spark - joined by letter. Jermiah and Lucy Selvidge - joined by letter.

Mary Casey - joined by letter. Hannah Webb - joined by letter. Thomas Moreland - joined by experience Mary Bracket - joined by letter. Samuel McIntire - joined by letter.

# July 1829:

Wm. and Katherine Allen - letter granted for dis mission.

#### October 1829:

Levi Combs - excluded for joining Methodist Church.

# December 1829:

Fanny Smith - letter granted for dismission.

Patsy Golden - letter granted for dismission.

### January 1830:

Thomas Ray - letter granted for dismission.

Nancy Wyrick - joined by letter.

# February 1830:

John Haney and wife - letter granted for dismission.

#### May 1830:

Mary Jones - letter granted for dismission.

Rosanna Marshal - joined by letter. Nancy Newkirk - joined by letter. Uriah Newkirk - joined by experience

# July 1830:

Elizabeth Branhorn - letter granted for dismission.

Jane Branham - joined by letter.

# January 1831:

Francis and Lelia Benton - letter granted for dismission.

Elizabeth Odem - letter granted for dismission.

Samuel and Sarah Edgmon - joined by

James and Mary Thompson - joined by letter.

# March 1831:

Benjamin Crow - excluded for going to fortune teller or witch.

# April 1831:

Rebecca and Lavina Sherrill - joined by letter.

# May 1831:

Lavina Sherrill - letter granted for dismission even if she had some dissatisfaction with some of the brethren.

# June 1831:

Jno. O. Thompson - joined by experience.

# November 1831:

Elizabeth Sutherland - joined by letter.

# December 1831:

Rebecca Sherrill - letter granted for dismission.

Mark Allen - letter granted for dismission.

# February 1832:

The Church agreed to sit at schoolhouse of Samuel Johnson to receive members.

#### March 1832:

Met at Samuel Johnson's schoolhouse, Roane County.

Easter Meeks - joined by letter.

#### April 1832:

Thomas Price - joined by letter.

Betsy Dickson - joined by letter.

Thomas Bunden - joined by experience.

Selicy Price - joined by experience.

# May 1832:

Met at Caney Creek.

Mary Beson - joined by experience.

Jesse Locke - joined by experience.

#### June 1832:

Wm. and Jane Lacy - joined by letter.

# July 1832:

Sampson and Mary Sellers - joined by letter. Phillip Deatherage - joined by experience.

# August 1832:

Appointed James Johnson and Jessee Locke to build meeting house.

(Scattered notes only from this point.)

# 1834:

Petition from Good Hope (Meigs County) for help to ordain Eli Sutherland Bro. Hutson to attend next meeting.

# July 1835:

Bro. Morrison - joined by letter

# December 1835:

Harreit G. Johnson - joined by letter. (married J. M. Butler)

# June 1836:

Wm. Hutson - joined by letter.

# July 1840:

Bro. Wm. Hutson and wife and David - letter granted for dismission.

# April 1841:

Salley Casey sent for letter from Arkansas.

# June 1845:

Margaret Martin charged for non-attendance.

# July 1846:

Charged Sarah J. Butler for adultery. Also charged Bro. Jacob Butler for concealing his daughter's crime.

# March 1854:

Keizah Guinn - joined by letter.

# July 1857:

J.T. Johnson - joined by experience.

Mary Redman - joined by experience.

Lucinda C. Butler - joined by experience.

# October 1859:

Jacob Clowers and wife Martha - joined by experience.

# July 1860:

Susannah Johnson - a member several years ago joined a church in Missouri but chose after the death of her husband to remove to North Carolina among her relatives. On her way to North Carolina robbed of her trunk. The Missouri Church now split. Asked us for letter. Granted.

### August 1866:

Elizabeth Bodine - joined by letter.

# November 1866:

Franky Crabtree - joined by experience.

# April 1866:

Wm. King - charged non-attendance.

# October 1872:

Wm. King and wife Martha Jane King - joined by letter.

# December 1872:

Elizabeth Clower - letter granted for dismission.

# DEATHS RECORDED IN THE MINUTES OF THE CONCORD BAPTIST CHURCH

James Kennedy departed this life Wednesday, September 7, 1836. Polly Martin departed this life September 15, 1840, aged 35. Easter Briant departed this life August 27, 1840. Carolyn Clark departed this life July 9, 1840, aged 75. Isiah Sellers departed this life August 1841, aged 24. Edy Griffin departed this life September 1841. Mary Howell departed this life October 12, 1842. August 1848: Accounts of deaths since last association.

John Haney, 90 years.

Evi Lemon, age 70.

Sally Shelton, age unknown.

John Dyer departed September 6, 1849.

Thomas Walling departed September 1, 1849, age 75.

Brother Peter Allison joined this Church October 1833 and departed this life
December 2, 1850, age unknown.

Jacob M. Butler departed March 13, 1850.

Malachi Howell departed April 13, 1850.

Sister Francis Price departed January 3, 1851.

Polly Beason departed August 1850, aged 75.

Sarah Dickson departed December 5, 185\_, aged 36, a member 10 years and eight months. Elizabeth Sutton departed April 29, 1½ o'clock, 1853, aged 83.

June 1853 departed Elizabeth Webb

Mary Brown.

Rebecca Dixon departed Monday 11, September 1854.

Jane B. Brady departed September 1857, member 17 years.

Reuben Phillips departed February 11, 1858, aged 68.

Thomas B. Moore departed January 28, 1859.

John Walling departed September 1, 1863.

Emerson Keelson departed August 13, 1863, aged 26.

Joseph Lemon departed July 1862, aged 49.

Sister Berthenia Odom departed February 2, 1864, aged 84.

Issac Fox departed March 1864.

Matilda Wyatt departed December 10, 1863.

William Selvidge, November 12, 1863, aged 80.

Lucinda C. Butler departed November 1, 1864, aged 18.

Elizabeth Walker departed May 17, 1869, aged 79 years, 7 months, 7 days.

Sister Franky Crabtree departed September 1873.

Sister Lettis Johnson departed August 8, 1874.

George W. Deatherage departed March 17, 1878.

# PETITION TO THE LEGISLATURE, SEPTEMBER 15, 1819

(Contributed by Mrs. James O. Maddux, P.O. Box 71, Spring City, Tennessee 37381)

To the honerable Legislatire now setting at Murphreys Borough your constuents and humble petitioners feeling themselves in critical circumstances and after encountering the different ties of selling the Chickesaw purchase west of the Tennessee River and on the waters of the same and the Missippi are very desirous that the honerable would remember that our pushing out into this wilderness has been attended with much hardships and fatgue and we so think that it will and must be an advantage to the state to have the way broke for the country to populate and we as a small handful having takin on us to go and mark out and open roded which will be benifical to all that may wish to explore the country or move to it and under the difficulty of carrying our provisions at the distance from the Tennessee River to 75 miles to Raise corn for our benifit and those that may come after us we think fore these and many others reasons this honorable body nor no body else ought to think hard in giving us this privelege of saving a small tract of land where we have made our improvements so as not to let the rich who has so many warrints in their hands turn us off as our warrants that we hold in our possession at this time has to satisfied as well as theirs and we have been of this much benifit to them We hope that they will say that one good turn deserves another and let the Legislature grant them there request as there is but few of us and our labours so benificial to all and in so doing your honerable petitioners will ever pray and feel gratitude and at all times be willing to acknowledge their obligations.

John Woods
Henry Flemmin
John Winn
Waller Correll
Robert Reed
John Wood Jun.

Minor Win John Camel Barney Stewart Oliver Terrell Meredith Halcon James Anderson Robert Roonines
John White
David Greer
David Cowen
Nathaniel Halcom
James Willson

#### TENNESSEANS IN CENTRAL TEXAS

(Extracted by Mrs. L. B. Gardiner and Mrs. J. A. Murphy from "A Memorial and Biographical History of McLennan, Falls, Bell and Coryell Counties, Texas" published by The Lewis Publishing Co., Chicago, Ill., 1893.)

(Continued from Third Quarter 1965)

SOLOMON R. JONES, McLennan Co., was born in Dallas Co., Mo., Nov. 12, 1849, third of 11 children of Bills Jones and Daltha Randall. The father, native of Tenn., moved with parents to Mo. early, settling in Dallas Co. The mother, also native of Tenn., moved to Dallas Co. with her parents early, where her parents died. She died in Jan. 1874. Bills and Daltha had 11 children but only 7 survive. Solomon Jones came to Texas in 1875 and located within 2 miles of his present home at Ross. At age 19 he married Eliza C. Herd, dau. of George W. Herd and Sarah M. Drumheller. Mr. Herd, native of N.C., moved to Ill. early, later to Dallas Co., Mo., where they still reside. Mr. and Mrs. Jones had 11 children and 9 survive: Theodosia, Sarah D., Lem. J., Nancy V., George, Anna, Garshal B., Jessie, and Lelah E. Theodosia md. H. C. Jameson and has: Guy, Ora and Ula. Sarah md. D. L. Smith and has: Ray amd Floyd. (p 578-9)

A. J. HCOSER of Ruth, Coryell Co., Texas, was born in Perry Co., Tenn., in 1846. His father, Alexander Hooser, was born in N.C., moved to Tenn. early, and died there when A. J. was an infant. At age 30 Alexander md. Julia Margaret, dau. of Allen Gates of Tenn. They had 4 children: Mary, wife of W. J. Day of Brown Co.; A. J., our subject; and two who died young. After her husband's death, Mrs. Hooser md. A. Wyart, of Tenn. They had: Parlee and Aslee, both decd., James and Sallie. The family came to Harrison Co., Texas in 1851, moved 2 yr. later to Upshur Co., moved in 1857 to Coryell Co., fled from Indians to McLennan Co. for 2 yr., then came back to Coryell Co. and located near The Grove. A. J. traveled for years then married in 1872 and settled down at present location. He married Missouri Hawkins, dau. of Pinkney Hawkins of Ark., who came to Bell Co. in 1867. She was the sixth of ten children. Mr. and Mrs. Hooser have: Laura, Luther, Edison, Mary, Harvey, Nora and Ora. (p 579-80)

DR. F. W. BURGER, Waco, was born in Tenn. in 1849, tenth of 12 children of Abraham Burger and Jane Gunter of Va. and Tenn. respectively. The father died at Murfreesboro in 1865 and the mother in 1886 in Texas. Dr. Burger lived at Wartrace, Tenn., and came to Texas in June 1875. After graduation from La. State Medical School, he located at Comanche Springs (now McGregor), then in 1887 moved to Waco. In 1876 he married Ada V. Smith, born in Miss. They have: Eddie L. (Dau.), F. Worth, Jr.; Rupert A.; Berta A.; Calvert; and Etherton (last two died in infancy). (p 583-4)

NEWTON B. MAXEY, Falls Co., was born in Ky. in 1832, son of William Maxey and Nancy Degraffenreid, both natives of Tenn. William married about 1817, moved to Ky., later to Mo., where he died in 1859. He had eight children: William, died in Mo. in 1856; John, decd.; Martha, decd., wife of Isaiah Hamilton; James, decd. in 1859; Vinson, decd.; Mary, wife of Peter Johnson of Mo.; Elvington, decd.; and Newton B., our subject. Newton B. came to Texas in 1854, locating first at Chilton, in 1856 moved one mile east, then came to present home in 1865. In 1852 Newton married Susan Wethers, native of Ind. and dau. of John Wethers and Elizabeth Sulenger, natives of Ky. They have: William C., Falls Co.; Amanda, wife of Benjamin Lockard; Stephen, Falls Co.; Dicy Jane, wife of David Hyden; J. D. Maxey; Martha, wife of N. J. Shields of Pan Handle; Albert G., Falls Co.; and two who died in infancy. (p 584-5)

MRS. CATHERINE McLENNAN DAVIS, China Springs, McLennan Co., was born in Fla. May 14, 1822, dau. of Neil McLennan, first settler of the county (see sketch in this work). In 1834 her father came to Texas, settling on Pond Creek, Milam Co. In 1843 she married Le Roy Davis, who was born in Tenn. July 4, 1809, and died Sept. 8, 1867, age 58 yr. He came to Texas in 1835. His previous wife and one child died not long afterwards. In 1842 (sic) he married Catherine McLennan. He and his father-in-law,

Mr. McLennan, came to the present location, where Mr. Davis died Sept. 8, 1867. He had a brother who lived and died in Washington Co. and also another who died in the Mexican War. Mr. and Mrs. Davis had ll children: John, b. Feb. 17, 1844; William, b. Mar. 3, 1846; Richard, b. Dec. 10, 1847; Robert, b. Apr. 28, 1849; Thomas J., b. Nov. 15, 1850; James M., b. Jan. 30, 1853; Christian, b. July 24, 1855; Sarah, b. Oct. 28, 1857; LeRoy, b. Oct. 7, 1859; Jefferson, b. May 28, 1861; and Charles, b. Apr. 12, 1866. Christian d. Aug. 7, 1855; John H. was killed in Miss. Dec. 25, 1863, leaving 9 children; Richard went to Alaska in 1885 and nothing has been heard from him since. (p 585-6)

CYRUS EASTLAND, Bell Co., was born in S. C. in 1815, son of Ezekiah Eastland and Elizabeth Davis, natives of S. C. The Eastland family came from England to America prior to Revolution. Grandfather Eastland fought in the Revolution when Ezekiah was a small boy. The Davis family came from Ireland to America in colonial times. Ezekiah and Elizabeth reared six children: Permelia, wife of George W. Morton, died in 1890 age 90; David, decd.; Alford, decd.; Elizabeth, wife of Thomas A. Battles, died in 1890, age 82 yr.; Nancy, decd., wife of D. D. Roseboro, Bell Co.; and Cyrus, our subject. Mrs. Eastland died in 1845 in her 68th year and Mr. Eastland in 1846, aged 70. Cyrus lived in Ala. and Tenn. He left Tenn. in 1852 and came to Texas, locating on Cedar Creek in northern Bell Co. He married in 1846 Mary Trentham, of Tenn., dau. of John Trentham and Elizabeth Cunningham, natives of N. C. They have: James P., W. A., and Lee D. (p 586)

DR. J. S. POYNOR, Bartlett, Texas, was born in Tenn. in 1833, third of five children of John Poynor and Charlotte T. Stevens, of Va. and Tenn., respectively. The Poynors came from England in colonial times; the paternal grandfather settled in Williamson Co., Tenn. in 1822; the maternal grandfather, John Stevens, was born in Tenn. and lived in Williamson Co. John Poynor died in Tenn. in 1851, but his widow lives in Dallas. Dr. Poynor lived at Franklin College, Tenn.; then practiced medicine in Tenn. until 1874, when he moved to Tarrant Co., Texas for 3 yr.; then moved to Thorp's Springs, Hood Co., for 7 yr.; then to Davilla, Texas, where his family still lives. In 1890 he began practice at Bartlett. Dr. Poynor married first in 1860 Eudora Butler, of Tenn. She died in Texas in 1877, leaving six children, four of whom survive. He married second in 1880 Virginia Felton, native of Ark., and they had six children, all living. (p 588)

F. M. GARDNER, Gatesville, was born in Weakley Co., Tenn., in 1840, son of Jesse Gardner and Priscilla Gunn, natives of Tenn. The paternal grandfather, John Gardner, was native of Va. and early pioneer of Robinson Co., Tenn. The maternal grandfather, Rev. Thomas Gunn, was native of N. C. who settled early in Tenn., dying there aged 99 yr. The town of Gardner, Tenn., was named for Col. John A. Gardner, uncle of our subject. In 1828 he moved to West Tenn. Mr. Gardner was born in Robinson Co., Tenn. in 1809, died there aged 83 yr. Jesse Gardner died in Tenn. in 1878 and his wife in 1870. F. M. Gardner lived in West Tenn., lived at Gardner, Tenn., until 1882, then came to Texas. He married in 1866 Lusetta, dau. of B. J. Miller of Obion Co., Tenn. They have: Maud, wife of W. S. Gillispie of Waco; Julia; Lillith Alleen; Marion; Leslie; and Ruth. (p 588-9)

HON. ANDREW C. GRAVES, Coryell Co., was born in Wilson Co., Tenn., in 1831, youngest of ten children of Lewis Graves and Rebecca Starnes, natives of S. C. The parents married in S. C., moved in 1818 to Wilson Co., Tenn., then in 1851 to Ill. where the father died in 1857 and the mother in March 1858. The Graves family are Welch. The paternal grandfather, Lewis Graves, emigrated from Va. to S. C. The Starnes family are Irish, and the maternal grandfather, Aaron Starnes, was a native of S. C. Andre C. grew up in Wilson Co., Tenn., then came to Texas in 1855, settling in Hill Co. He became a minister in 1866 and began service at Mt. Antioch, Hill Co.; then came to Coryell Co. in 1869 at Osage, then Coryell Church, Rainey's Creek Church, Beulah Church, and Sardis Church. He came to Gatesville in 1885, where he still lives. In 1852 he married Eveline Bennett, native of Wilson Co., Tenn., and they have: John B., of Limestone Co.; Christopher L., Coryell Co.; Cicero H., of Crawford; Sterling

Price, of Coryell Co.; William S. in army at Fort Logan; Edwin, of Gatesville; Daniel E., at Baylor Univ.; Josie, at Baylor; Andrew; and two sons who died as infants. (p 589-90)

ROBERT NEAL, of Bell Co., b. near McMinnville, Tenn., 4 April 1842. His father died when he was 5 and his mother brought him to Texas where she died about 1875. His grandfather, William Neal, lived in Tenn. His mother, nee Hannah Dennis, also had John and Elizabeth who m. Tom Wright of Temple, Texas. A confederate soldier he mar. 1866 Miss Margaret J. Dennis, b. Feb. 24, 1845, (dau. of Joe Dennis, who moved to Texas early from Warren Co., Tenn.) Their children are: Ellie b. 11 Mar. 1868; William, 22 Nov. 1869; Joseph, 23 Apr. 1872; Maggie, 25 May 1874; Robert, 21 Dec. 1881 and Isa E., 8 Nov. 1883. (p 590)

EDWARD ROTAN, b. White Co., Tenn., 9 Apr. 1844. After service in Confederate Army moved to Texas in 1866, McLennan Co. (p 592)

SION B. TRICE, a native of Wilson Co., Tenn., b. Nov. 5, 1836, son of Edward Trice, Tennessean. Sion and brother W. B. moved to Texas before Civil War, served in Confederate army. 25 Sept. 1867 m. Mollie Kennedy, and had Beulah, m. T. H. Brown; Hattie; Sion; Willie and Mary. He d. 2 Aug. 1879. (p 592)

COL. WILLIAM LAMBDIN PRATHER, of McLennan Co., b. near Paris, Henry Co., Tenn. 1 May 1848, eldest child of George W. and Lucretia P. (Lambdin). George W. b. near Knoxville, son of Benjamin of Va., near Lynchburg, who died in Tenn. 1852. George W. d. Waco 18 April 1874. His wife was a native of Ohio, moving to Wheeling, W. Va. with her parents when young. Lucretia's father was a minister and moved to Tenn., near Paris where she and George m. in 1845. Had Col. William, James C. and George McD. Col. Wm. moved with parents to Texas when 5 yrs. old. He m. 3 Feb. 1875 in Lexington, Va., Fannie, dau. of Rev. John L. and Mary (Turner) Kirkpatrick. They had: John K.; Mary Lu; William L., Jr.; Fanny and Grace. (p 593)

DR. WILLIAM A. HOWARD, of Waco, b. 2 Sept. 1854, Giles Co., Tenn., 12th child, 7th son of 13 children of Nehemiah and Rowena (Harmonds) Howard, natives of South and North Carolina resp. His grd. Stephen Howard of S. C., was from England. His mother from Irish stock. Dr. Howard m. 3 Nov. 1891 Fannie Thomson, dau. of Dr. E. L. Thomson of Dallas. (p 597)

DR. GEORGE H. RANDLE, of Waco, was b. 14 Dec. 1836 in Stewart Co., Tenn., son of John and Jane (Boyd) Randle, of N. C., where John was b. 1807 and he died in Tenn. 1848. Of their union 8 children were born including James R., William P., John T. and Dr. George H., our subject who moved to Western Ky., and Southern Ark. on Red River, and 1865 moved to McLennan Co. He m. in Tenn. 23 Feb. 1858 (dau. of Stephen and Jane (Murphy) Mizell, of Tenn.) Emma Mizel, and has 11 children, inc.: Jessie m. T. O. Plunkett; Edward B.; William F.; Mary Peyton; Rubie and Maud. (p 598)

THOMAS PHILLIPS, of Waco, b. 29 Dec. 1840 Tenn., son of Baylis and Amanda (Harlin) Phillips, of N. C. and Tenn. The Phillips early settlers of N.C. Baylis moved to Tenn. when 10 years old and d. 1890, age 84; their 13 children inc.: Eliza, wife of J. N. White of Ill.; Sallie, widow of Samuel Cooksi; Thomas, Cynthia m. J. A. Hobbs; Dicie m. S. W. Owen; Martha B. m. James Hearn; Ciddie m. A. J. Patterson, Amelia B., wife of Thos. Hearn; and Susan. (Most of these children lived in Tenn.) Thomas fought with Confederacy, farmed in Tenn. until 1870 when he moved to Texas. 20 Oct. 1869 he m. Sallie C. Vance, dau. E. R. and Mary E. (Brenard) Vance, of Tenn. (Transcriber feels sure this is Brevard - not Brenard - as the Vances are a well-known family and were intermarried with the Brevards of N. C. origin.) The Vances' 6 children: A. M. widow of G. A. Perceley; Joe and Sallie C. had families. His wife died 1853 and he m. 2nd Drucilla B. Hearn in 1854. They had 9 children, inc.: Alice B. m. James Thompson; John; Edward; Isom; Samuel; Ioma and William. Thomas Phillips and Sallie C. had: Mary H. m. A. A. Robinson; Annie m. F. M. Miller; Eddie; Robert; and Bertha S. (p 605)

J. C. STEPHENSON, of Waco, b. Northern Alabama 1823 son of W. W. and Malinda (Johnston) Stephenson of S. C. and Tenn. His great-grdf., John Stephenson was in Rev. War; his grandfather Hugh Stephenson a Tenn. pioneer who moved to Ala. and died at age of 80. W. W. reared and m. in Tenn. Malinda's father William Johnston, of English extraction, was a native of Pa., pioneer of Tenn., dying in Ala. J. C. m. 1855 Miss Mary C. Napier dau. of Dr. J. S. Napier. In 1870 they moved to Texas. Their 4 children: Mary J. m. S. M. Walker of Chattanooga; William M; Edwin; and Alice. (p 607)

GENERAL FELIX H. ROBERTSON, hero of the War between the States was b. in Washington Co., Texas 1839, oldest of General Jerome B. Robertsons children. Jerome B. was b. Ky. 1815, his father Cornelis was from Maryland. 1838 Jerome B. m. Miss Mary Cummins, dau. of a surveyor of the Austin Colony, she d. 1868, and in 1876 he m. Mrs. Hattie Hook. He d. 1890. In 1864 Gen. Robertson m. Sallie Davis, dau. of Capt. Jack Davis of Tennessee. Their 5 children include: Julia, Virginia and Felix, and Sallie. Mrs. Robertson d. 1889. (p 607)

WILLIAM F. MONTGOMERY, b. Nashville, Tenn. Sept. 7, 18 ? son of A. B. and Davidela (Flournoy) Montgomery, of Ky. and Miss. A. B. Montgomery was a planter of Washington Co., Miss. although he had his summer residence in Nashville, Tenn. He moved to Texas during Civil War, returned to Miss., and in 1875 moved to Los Angeles, Calif. where he d. 1882 age 80 years. They had W. F.; Victor of Los Angeles; and Della m. Hugh Hamilton of Washington state. William F. fought for the Confederacy. He m. 1867 Mariah Wortham of La., dau. of Dr. N. J. W., and Mariah E. (Woodward) Wortham, who moved to Waco in 1856 and reared Mariah; Ebin R., Natly J. Mrs. Montgomery d. in 1885, age 37, leaving Ena m. L. C. Penny of Dallas; Maggie, Stella, Willie and Evan. In 1887 Mr. Montgomery m. Mrs. E. A. Bean, nee Wortham, dau. of Col. Dave and Permelia (Briscoe) Wortham and they have one child. (p 617)

SIDNEY CRAWFORD OLIVE of Waco was b. Tenn. 5 Nov. 1833, son of James B. Olive of N.C. He m. dau. of Isam William Uley and had: S. C. our subject a Confederate soldier; who moved to Texas after the war. He m. 1868 A. B. Carter of LaGrange, Texas and they had Judith U. and Lady Pearl Olive. (p 619)

JAMES C. J. KING, M.D., b. Wilson Co., Tenn. 4 Mar. 1842 son of Adam C. King, native of Tenn. 1846 his father settled in Washington Co., Texas. A Confederate soldier, Dr. King m. 3 March 1868 Mrs. Bettie L. T. Zollicoffer, a native of Tennessee. They had: Rosa; James C. J., Jr.; William E. B.; Lacy B.; and Collins T. (p 620)

PROF. E. P. MADDIN settled in Waco in 1859. He was b. Columbia, Tenn. 26 June 1828, son of Rev. Thomas Maddin, D.D. who d. Nashville 1874 age 77. His mother, Sarah Moore was from Ky., d. 1863 age 63. Prof. Maddin m. 8 Nov. 1849 Miss M. A. Malone, of Limestone Co., Ala. Their dau., Joe m. H. W. Hubb, and died 1887 leaving a dau. Pearl. Their sons Dr. F. S. Maddin and T. M. Maddin live in Texas. (p 622)

JOHN P. MASSEY, came to McLennan Co. on Christmas Day 1866, with his father Ephraim P. Massey, b. Giles Co., Tenn. 1818, son of Ephraim M., b. S. C. 1878, of English ancestry. 1818 he moved to Tenn. 1798 he m. Mary M. Lindsey, dau. of James L. Lindsey of Ga. In 1840 Eph. P. Massey m. Melissa Henderson, they had 3 children and she d. 1848, he m. 2nd in 1846 Marietta, dau. of Jeremiah and Nancy (Wilkes) Holt. Their children inc.: Gideon H.; John P.; Willie W.; Annie Lee and Earle P., Jr. 12 Dec. 1883 John P. Massey m. Lula dau. of William L. and Elizabeth Garner, of Tenn., and they have a son Holt. (p 622)

CULLEN F. THOMAS of Waco was b. 16 June 1869 near Rutherford, Gibson Co., Tenn., the family homestead adjoining the old home of Davy Crockett. He is oldest child of Charles Crawford Thomas and Elizabeth (Cowan) natives of Gibson Co., whose ancestors were from N. C. (p 636)

ANDREW M. KELLAR of Bell Co. was b. 8 Feb. 1830 in Tenn., a son of Charles Kellar of N. C. who moved to Tenn. in early day and in 1842 to Ill. Of his parents 7 children

inc.: Rev. Frank F. Kellar, of Mo., Andrew M. was youngest and only one that came to Texas, where he settled about 1853. In 1856 he m. Mary Lee, dau. of John Lee of Tennessee, they had a dau. Mary who m. J. Sanders. Mary Lee d. 1860 and in 1865 after service in Confederate army, on Oct. 18 he m. Margaret Goode, widow of William Goode, native of Va. She was dau. of William Wilson of Tenn. They had Ada m. D. C. Carr, Kate widow of Monroe Baggett; Mont H., Goode. Mr. and Mrs. Kellar had: Lilly m. F. B. Walker, Helen, Fanny and Minnie. (p 637)

COLONEL J. M. NORRIS, Texas pioneer was b. in Greenville district, S. C. 13 Nov. 1819. When he was 5 his parents moved to East Tenn. He m. Miss Sophronia E. Robinson, dau. of William. He d. April 21, 1874. (p 640)

M. J. KUYKENDALL of Bell Co., was born in Fayette Co., Texas 6 Sept. 1838, a son of Abner Kuykendall, a native of Tennessee, who came to Washington Co., Texas in Mar. 1831, moving to Johnson Co., where he died 1867 age 63. He m. Mariah Duff, dau. of James Duff, of Ky., who moved to Texas 1834. The 8 bros. and sisters of our subject were: William, Mary E. m. Capt. Davidson killed in Civil War and m. 2nd Andrew Smith; George; Ellen m. J. G. Robinson; Robert; Minnie m. T. Fowler; P.M.; Abraham. A Lt. in CSA, M.J. Kuykendall m. 1st in Jan. 1862 Mary Cabler, dau. of John Cable of Tenn., who settled in Victoria Co., Texas 1840. They had Annie m. Judge L. M. Logan, Julia; Abner; and William Q. His wife died 15 Feb. 1876 and he later m. at Santa Ana, Los Angeles Co., Calif., Miss Thursa Smithwick, dau. of Capt. Noah Smithwick, early Texas settler. She d. 22 April 1888. (p 650)

JOHN S. HALEY, farmer of McLennan Co., was b. Davidson Co., Tenn. 11 Dec. 1833, son of John Haley, native of N. C., son of James Haley of N. C. John S. father removed to Tenn. when a child where he m. Elizabeth Canaday, dau. of Henry Canaday, of N. C. They had 7 children: James; Louis; Nancy d. 1888 m. Richard Halstead; Thomas d. Tenn. 1878; John S.; Courtney m. Joseph Hannah, and Hugh L. The mother d. in McLennan in 1878 and the father in 1883. John S. m. in 1857 in Tennessee to Martha A. Mays, dau. of Joseph Mays of Tenn. They had William J. b. 21 Feb. 1868 and another child d. y. (p 651)

HENRY THOMAS ROGERS, son of N. F. Rogers and grandson of Larkin Rogers who was b. in Ala. Larkin m. Mary A. Cock, of Ga., they had 7 children: N. F. the oldest was b. in Morgan Co., Ala. 9 Aug. 1827, moved to Texas 1846, died there 16 Jan. 1878. He m. 31 Jan. 1850 Tennessee Huffman, of Tenn., b. 29 April 1835, dau. of Solomon and Sarah Huffman of Tenn., who had 16 children including: Tishua; Nathaniel F.; William C. b. 26 Nov. 1855; Estell b. 28 Nov. 1857 m. J. W. Wells; Paulina b. 20 Feb. 1860 m. J. W. Stewart; Tishua A. deceased was wife of D. L. Wardlaw; Alpheus L. b. 7 July 1870; John E. b. 7 Jan. 1874; Wilburn and Frank, twins, b. 16 Sept. 1876. Henry Thomas b. Falls Co., Texas 9 July 1853. He m. 14 Dec. 1875 Mary E. Marlin of Texas, dau. of R. A. and Martha L. Marlin native of Tenn. They are parents of Ira E.; Pearl; Mirth; and Grace. (p 652)

JAMES W. MCORE of Bell Co., b. in Ark. 14 Mar. 1846; son of J. W. Moore, native of Tenn., who moved to Ark. in early days and to Texas in 1847; he served in CSA and died in Hamilton Co., Texas Jan. 6, 1891. He m. Eliza Young, of Ark., and they had 11 children, inc.: R. M.; W. M.; Elizabeth m. J. W. Christian; James W.; Debora m. Silas Price; M. A. d. 1874; Pauline m. S. J. Brown; Ramsey; J. K. and E. B.; and Alice m. Buck McCain. James W. came with his parents to Texas in 1847, he m. in 1866 Anna Baggett b. 29 Nov. 1849, eldest dau. of Silas Baggett, native of Ala., who came to Texas in 1845. The Moores had 4 children: Helen b. 18 Nov. 1870 m. W. R. Wasson; E. W. b. 21 May 1872; Leslie b. 25 April 1874 d. 1889; Algeon b. 10 Dec. 1886. (p 656)

J. W. WATSON of Bell Co., was b. Ark. 22 July 1854, son of Charles Watson, native of Tennessee, who early emigrated to Ark. and died there in 1862. He m. Sarah C. Reese, of Tenn. and they had 6 children, of which J. W. was 3rd child. He came to Texas in 1873. In 1876 he m. in Ark. Emily Gunn, dau. of J. H. Gunn, native of Va., who had

removed to Ark. in 1887 and later to Texas. Two children were born, Charles E., and one d. y. Emily d. 4 Jan. 1883 and in 1884 our subject m. Dolly C. Carter, b. 26 May 1866, dau. of C. Carter, of Mo. They had 4 children: Cleveland; Samuel W.; Pauline and Joseph W. (p 656)

JOHN NICHOLS, farmer of Bell Co., was b. Bedford Co., Tenn. 1 Oct. 1835. 1854 moved to Texas. A soldier for CSA he m. in 1861 Susan Bagget b. 1840, her father died when she was an infant and her brother, Silas, reared her. They had 10 children, inc.: Jane m. J. R. Clara; Bell m. Samuel Jiles; Fanny; Molly; William; Asa; Richmond; Ider; Robert and Leonard. (p 672)

JOSEPH A. POWERS, of Falls Co., b. 4 Oct. 1853, son of Francis M. and Elizabeth (Curry) Powers, natives of Tenn., who came to Texas 1834 near old Nashville, Grandfather Elijah Powers and Catherine McSwarin, his wife, settled in this Co. in 1844, they had 5 sons: William C. Lewis B., Andrew J., Elijah, Francis M., father of our subject who m. in Brazos Co. 1850, died Falls Co. 14 Jan. 1877. They had 6 children: Joseph A.; Elijah T.; Samuel H.; Mary M. m. William Waite; Frank M.; John L. Joseph A. m. in Jan. 1873 Rebecca A. Thomas, of Ga., dau. of Jacob and Sarah (Ingram) Thomas, of Ga. Her father was killed in Civil War and her mother moved to Ark., then to Texas. Mr. and Mrs. Powers had 8 children: Mary J., Elijah, George H., Samuel, Paul E., Willie B., Benjamin C., and Ross. (p 673)

CAPT. W. T. GLASGOW, of McLennan Co. was b. in Tenn. 31 Jan. 1838, a son of Elijah Glasgow, of N.C., who moved to Tenn., Ark. and Mo. where he died. He m. Jane C. Jeans, dau. of John Jeans of S.C., whose death was in Tenn. They had 10 children, inc.: W. T. who moved to Ark. in 1854, to Miss. in 1859 and Texas. Capt. CSA. He m. 1863 Minerva J. Burns, b. 6 Nov. 1843, dau. of Miles Burns of Tenn. They had 14 children, inc.: George E.; Tabitha J. b. 1864, m. T. J. Wood; Levi M. b. 1866; E.M. b. 1867; Elizabeth A. m. J. Sanford; Mattie L. b. 1871; Ada L. b. 1872; Lidda A. b. 1874; John L. b. 1881; Mallie M. b. 1883. (p 675)

THOMAS J. HARPER, of McLennan Co. is son of Martin and Elizabeth (McConnell) Harper. The father was b. Jefferson Co., Tenn. 1803, m. about 1830 and had 5 children: Thomas J., Moses M., Mary Ann widow of J. R. Hanna, Cyrus A., Virdella J. m. J.B. Vesey. 1853 moved to Limestone Co., Texas, 1855 to McLennan Co., where father died 1872 and mother in 1883. Thomas J. was b. in Blount Co., Tenn. 3 Feb. 1832 and came to Texas 1853. 1854 went to Ga., 1860 back to Texas. Sept. 1855 he m. in Ga. (Murray Co.) Nancy J., dau. of Isaac and Elizabeth Graves. They had 8 children: Mary A. m. Dempsey Barnes; Rossa J. m. G. B. Barron; Alice m. Gustus Crawford; Josephine m. J.H. Crawford; Helen m. C. M. Yowell; Mose M.; Sarah H. m. Henry C. Davis; and John M. Mrs. Harper d. 24 June 1891. (p 679)

JOHN R. SMITH of Coryell Co., was b. in Ala. 20 Oct. 1837, son of Wm. H. Smith, native of Ala. Grandfather John Smith was only son of a Rev. soldier killed in the War, and a half-bro. to Capt. Randle Jones of War 1812. William Smith m. Martha A. Weathers, a dau. of Jesse Weathers. They raised 11 children in Ala. After serving in CSA John R. Smith moved to Texas in 1869, Bastrop, Williamson, Bell Cos., were home before he settled in Coryell. He m. Jan. 1864 Biddie Harkins, b. 2 Sept. 1842, dau. of Judge Harkins, one of most prominent and influential men of Tenn. The Smiths had 9 children inc.: William A.; H.C.; Kate m. J. H. Hardiman, son of Gen. Hardiman; Lee H.; Mattie E.; James R.; Mary and Biddie. (p 691)

JOHN McCANN of McLennan Co. was b. in Tenn. 25 Nov. 1806, son of John McCann, native of Ireland, who came with his parents to America at age 17, settled in N.C., later moved to Tenn. where he d. age 90. He m. Ann McDill of N.C., dau. of Samuel McDill. John Sr. had 10 children, inc.: John and James. John Jr. went to Miss and in 1857 to Texas. He m. in 1834 in Miss., Sophia Lathan, native of N.C., and they had: Henrietta widow of Gus Sparks; they had 3 children: William T.; Laura m. Ben Kennedy; Margarette m. Eli Ditton moved to Texas 1855. (p 692)

# ROANE COUNTY, TENNESSEE, CHANCERY RECORDS

(Abstracted by Mrs. Ernest Hutcherson, P. O. Box 154, Rockwood, Tennessee 37854)

(Continued From Last Quarter)

Pages 55 through 65: Henry Smith VS Pumeroy Carmichael and others. William S. Howell was Smith's security in filing his bill. In the bond, Henry Smith and William S. Howell are held and firmly bound unto Pumeroy Carmichael, David Carmichael, Hannah Carmichael widow, John and Robert Carmichael, Andrew Youst and Rachel his wife, Isabella, Pumeroy, David, James, Hannah and Ann Carmichael...sum of \$500. Dated 15 May 1820.

Your Orator...Henry Smith...of County of Knox and State of Tennessee...18 May 1789 a grant was issued from the State of North Carolina to a certain John McIntire for 640 acres of land in the county of Green, State of North Carolina, now in the County of Knox...Tenn...said John McIntire paid 50 shillings for each hundred acres...land in the grassy Valley lying on the head waters of Second creek...(description)...before 31 May 1816 a certain George Carmichael then of said county of Knox... (bought 169 acres of the tract)...was surveyed and set off to the said George Carmichael, 18 Sept. 1805, on Second Creek... (description mentions Tillery's line, McNutt's line).. George Carmichael between 1805 and said 31 May 1816 removed from said tract...settled in that part of the Country which is now included in the State of Alabama...while in that Country and before he left the county of Knox said George Carmichael had directed & requested his brother Pumeroy Carmichael who then resided in the county of Knox and still is residing near said tract...to sell & dispose of said tract...(two letters from George Carmichael to be exhibited)...Orator purchased the said tract of land... paid Pumeroy for the said George 31 May 1816...(\$400. and a note for \$500.)...has paid said note...(Pumeroy bound himself to make Smith a deed)...said George Carmichael did receive the \$400. 31 May 1816...that afterwards the said George Carmichael departed this life leaving his wife Hannah his widow & relict & John Carmichael his son of full age, Daniel Carmichael, Robert Carmichael, Rebeckah Carmichael, Isabella Carmichael, Pumeroy Carmichael, David Carmichael, James Carmichael, Hannah Carmichael, Ann Carmichael, and Rachel Carmichael who intermarried with Andrew Youst of sd County of Knox & still live together as man & wife, who are heirs at law of the said George Carmichael and all infants & minors under age of 21 except the said John & Rachel & that his agent Pumeroy Carmichael before named resides in County of Knox, that after the death of said George Carmichael he administered on his estate that before his death your Orator paid the sum of \$500. to said Pumeroy Carmichael his agent...... (Pumeroy is willing to make the deed but not having authority by power of atty. has doubts about making the deed, etc.)...(Henry Smith asks for a decree from the court that a title be made for him.)

(s) Henry Smith

Exhibit A - Letter, Monroe County April 28 1816

Dear brother & sister

....hoping that these few lines will find you & family all well...our new settled Country has officers appointed for to regulate Our Country in Civility, we have give in and paid tax, we have justices of Peace appointed and also Militia officers for to have Our men organised as well as all other parts. Our Country will be the greatest place of trade that we have ever had yet for they have commenced trade from the black Warrior to the Mobile already. Already we can get articles at a very reasonable price such as allum salt measured by the bushel at the falls 4 Dollars per bushel... they have went from the falls to the Mobile point & back to the falls in twenty days with a pero(?) with but three hands in it. I have not had any word from you since I left there. I desire you to write by the first opportunity to me concerning my place there...(asks if he has sold it or rented)...direct your letter to Huntsville by the first mail to brother Daniel Carmichael & he can send it to me at any time...remember

me to my friends & old neighbors & acquantances remains your brother & sister to the last from George & Hannah Carmichael

To Pumeroy & Nancy Carmichael

N B I will also state to you that tobacco is twenty dollars per hundred & cotton twenty five. Tobacco cotton skins fur home spun or any trade is better at Mobile point than the cash G. C.

Exhibit B - Letter

Dear brother

10 June 1816

I gladly embrace this opportunity of writing these few lines...(states they are all well and hoping this may find "you and yours the same.")....I want you to write to brother Daniel...what you have done with my land...whether to come up this fall or not, nothing more at present but remain your loving brother till death

(s) George Carmichael

(Pumeroy Carmichael made the answer for the heirs of George Carmichael. Their answer is to let the court decide saying that the minor children had no knowledge of the business deal of their father, being young at the time. Pumeroy goes on to explain who the heirs are.)

Pumeroy Carmichael as guardian of the minor heirs answers that Daniel Carmichael mentioned in the bill of complaint as one of the minor & lawful heirs of George Carmichael is no heir but a brother of the deceased and administrator on the estate... in Alabama. Robert a minor heir of said George has deceased since the filing of the bill in this suit, there is no Rebecca in the family, and Isabella has since intermarried with a certain John Meredith....

(s) Pumaroy Carmichael

28 Sept. 1822 Pumeroy Carmichael guardian appeared before Hu Brown and made oath that the facts stated...are true....

Hu Brown Clerk &c

(s) Pumaroy Carmichael

#### PP 62 & 63 (A restating of the case.)

Henry Smith VS Pumeroy Carmichael, Hannah Carmichael, John Carmichael, David Carmichael, John Meredith & Isabell his wife, Andrew Yoast & Rachel his wife, David, James, Hannah, Ann, and Robert Carmichael heirs and Representatives of George Carmichael deceased.

This cause being heard this 8 June 1825 before the Honorable Jacob Peck Chancellor &c...(Court reviews the case)...Complainant been in possession of lands since purchase....answer of David, James, Hannah and Ann by their guardian Pumeroy Carmichael ....Francis Yoast proves that George Carmichael removed in year 1815 that he heard said George state that he had authorized his brother Pumeroy to sell his lands...in the year 1816 he heard George say that he had received a letter from his brother Pumeroy informing him that he had sold his lands to Mr. Henry Smith he expressed his approbation as to the trade and said he would make Smith a title for said lands but died before the time he had appointed to come and make the title, that he lived in the house with said Carmichael at the time he received the letter....

(The Court decreed that a title be made to Henry Smith.)

(To Be Continued)

#### EAST TENNESSEE SURVEYS, 1807 - 1813

Contributed by Mrs. Robert E. Thornton, Rockwood, Tennessee

# ROANE COUNTY - Continued from Third Quarter 1965

JOHN SARBERRY (SCARBERRY). S#280 2-22-1810. E#512 12-22-1809.  $4\frac{1}{2}$  acres on Poplar Creek. SCC: James McCully, Andrew Lower. Recorded 3-26-1810.

RACHEL SCARBOROUGH. S#367 1-28-1811. E#804 1-2-1811. 28 acres on northwest side of Cumberland Mountain on north fork of White Oak Creek, waters of Clear Fork of south fork of Cumberland River. SCC: Charles Prewitt, Isaac Freels. Recorded 2-25-1811. Delivered 12-16-1811 to John Duncan on Scarborough's orders.

WILLIAM SCOTT. S#66 2-8-1808. E#226 9-25-1807. 30 acres on East Fork of Poplar Creek including an improvement whereon John Pain formerly lived. Beginning on a line of Allen Henson on the top of a rocky bank of the East Fork...to Potter's line. SCC: Green Henson, Michael Boyd. Lifted 3-4-1816 by owner.

WILLIAM SCOTT. S#284 4-14-1810. E#432 6-20-1809. 50 acres on waters of Poplar Creek. Beginning corner of William Gardenhire's 65 acre survey. SCC: James Scott, Joseph Nail. Recorded April 1810. Assigned to Jno. Gardner. Assigned to Joseph Emery. Lifted by Gardiner 1-16-1815 and by Emery 7-15-1820.

JOSEPH SHADDEN. S#332 11-14-1810. E#699 10-12-1810. 25 acres on the waters of Emerys River including a part of the improvement where the widow Cooper did live and the spring...at the waggon road...on side of Waldens Ridge. SCC: Elijah Evans, Elijah Bivens. Recorded 12-1-1810. Transferred to Thomas Solamon.

ABRAHAM K. SHAFFER. S#81 2-25-1808. E#159 8-31-1807. ½ acre joining near to Kingston. SCC: Thomas Dowler, Tolafaro Richards. Recorded 4-7-1808. (This survey errs in stating that the land lay in Rhea County.)

JOHN SHARP. S#727 4-4-1813. E#139 8-31-1807. 50 acres on north side of Clinch River on first bend above mouth of Emerys River where said Sharp now lives. Beginning corner of his 30 acre survey. SCC: Allen Snead, E. T. Allen. Recorded 6-2-1813. Lifted 7-19-1815 by Mrs. Sharp.

JOHN SHARP. S#728 4-4-1813. E#1376 11-16-1812. 30 acres on north side of Clinch River, corner to Rebecca Holley's 20 acres...along the Widow Holley's line. SCC: Allen Snead, E. T. Allen. Recorded 6-3-1813. Lifted 7-19-1815 by Mrs. Sharp.

ARNET SHEELS. S#29 11-10-1807. E#136 8-31-1807. 15 acres on Tennessee River joining an entry of 80 acres of Phillip Emmit and an entry of 15 acres of Robert Sheels. SCC: None given. Lifted 2-16-1811 by Arnet Shields. "Rec. fee paid".

WILLIAM SHOEMAKER. S#771 3-20-1812. E#715 10-17-1810. 50 acres on Crooked Fork of Emmery River where said Shoemaker formerly lived...to William's line. SCC: Thos. Williams, Frederick Farmer. Assigned to Jno. M. McEwen and by McEwen to John Shoemaker and Moses Shoemaker. Lifted 1-17-1814.

DRURY SMITH. S#656 11-18-1812. E#1182 4-21-1812. 100 acres on east fork of Whites Creek and the west fork of Cany Creek. Beginning at corner of entry made in name of Samuel Carrick...survey made for David McClellan of 300 acres. SCC: John Kanely, Jam. M. McClellan. Recorded 2-20-1813. "This was surveyed again and this survey made void by Drury Smith."

DRURY SMITH. S#657 11-18-1812. E#1373 11-11-1812. 40 acres on waters of Whites Creek. Beginning corner of 300 acre survey for David McClellan and also corner to 100 acre survey for Drury Smith. SCC: John Kenely, James W. McClellan. Recorded

2-22-1813. Delivered to enterer 7-19-1813.

DRURY SMITH. S#686 4-14-1813. E#1182 4-21-1812. 100 acres between east fork of Whites Creek and west fork of Caney Creek. Beginning on corner of entry for Samuel Carrich. SCC: Hugh Dunlap, James W. McClellan. Recorded 5-25-1813. Delivered 7-19-1813.

DRURY SMITH. S#687 4-14-1813. E#1387 12-3-1812. 25 acres. Between waters of west fork of Cany Creek and east fork of Whites Creek and on both sides of Emerys Road. Beginning corner of David McClellan's 100 acre survey, also corner to 100 acres survey by Drury Smith...entry by Samuel Carrick of 100 acres. SCC: Hugh Dunlap, James W. McClellan. Recorded 5-25-1813. Delivered 7-19-1813.

JOHN SMITH T. S#12 2-24-1808. E#78 8-28-1807.  $\frac{1}{2}$  acre in the town of Kingston, being Lot #24...Race Street. SCC: Thomas Dowler, Tolafero Richards. Recorded 3-26-1808. Plat lifted 2-6-1813.

JOHN SMITH T. S#190 5-14-1808. E#101 8-29-1807. 499½ acres on north side of Tennessee River. Beginning corner to Thos. N. Clark's survey...including the place where Col. John Brown now lives. SCC: Thomas Brown, Thomas Wester. Recorded 8-20-1808.

MERRIWETHER SMITH. S#87 2-25-1808. E#150 8-31-1807. 1 acre in town of Kingston, being Lots #14, #13, and #3. SCC: Thomas Dowler, Talafaro Richards. Recorded 4-8-1808. Lifted 6-25-1808 by Edwd. Scott.

MERIWETHER SMITH. S#161 2-29-1808. E#250 2-29-1808. 400 acres on waters of Tennessee River including the place where he now lives. SCC: None given. Lifted 6-25-1808 by Edward Scott.

THOMAS W. SMITH. S#371 (No date). E#771 12-1-1810. 60 acres on Cove Spring branch of Caney Creek. Beginning third corner of James R. Rogers' Post Oak Spring tract. SCC: Robert Bailey, John W. Easters. Recorded 3-16-1811. Caveated 3-28-1811 by John McKamy. Set aside by Thos. Smith 19 April.

THOMAS SOLMON. S#373 12-7-1810. E#737 10-24-1810. 24 acres on waters of Little Emery. SCC: John Foshee, Byrd Camp. Recorded 3-28-1811. Assigned by Solomon to Reuben Stanton to John Graval to Thos. McKnight. Certified 7-12-1825. "See No. 897".

ALEXANDER STEWART. S#75 2-3-1808. E#782 12-14-1810. 112 acres on Tennessee River including his occupant improvement. Beginning lower corner of David Hailey's survey ...line of Benjamin Bond's survey. SCC: David Hailey, Benjamin Bond. Recorded 3-8-1808. Lifted 7-21-1812.

ABRAHAM STOUT. S#533 3-25-1812. E#1168 3-23-1812. 40 acres (5 acres being deducted being covered with an older claim of Stout) on waters of Caney Creek on both sides of Great Road leading from Bird's ferry to Cumberland including the place where he now lives. SCC: Overton Ridle, Charles Coolman. Recorded 4-29-1812. Delivered 7-16-1812 to Abm. Stout.

SAMUEL STOUT. S#18 2-25-1808. E#246 2-25-1808.  $\frac{1}{2}$  acre in the town of Kingston, being Lot #50. Beginning on corner of Lovely Street. SCC: Thomas Dowler, Waden Mc-Call. Recorded 4-7-1808. Granted.

SAMUEL STOUT. S#96 2-25-1808. E#248 2-25-1808. ½ acre on the south side of the main road leading from Kingston to Knoxville...corner to an entry made by Wade McCall. SCC: Thomas Dowler, Tolafaro Richards. Recorded 4-9-1808. (This survey errs in stating that the land lay in Rhea County.)

EVERETT STUBBS. S#400 9-18-1811. E#813 1-21-1811. 20 acres on north side of Clinch River. Beginning near Jas. Johnston's line. SCC: Francis Lee, James McCullough.

Recorded 9-23-1811. Lifted 7-20-1813 by James Johnston. Assigned.

EVERET STUBS. S#417 9-18-1811. E#814 1-21-1811. 10 acres on waters of Clinch River on ridge nearly opposite where Francis Lee now lives. SCC: James McCullough, Francis Lee. Recorded 10-10-1811.

ZACHARIAH SULLINS. S#446 11-14-1811. E#533 2-3-1810. 50 acres on Jents Branch, the waters of the Crooked Fork of Emerys River, and on both sides of the old Stogdon Valley Trace. SCC: Thomas England, Joseph England. Recorded 12-9-1811. Transferred to John England and lifted to prove 1-17-1814.

JOHN TAPH. S#203 7-28-1808. E#207 9-10-1807. 25 acres on waters of Whites Creek where Wm. Neel now lives. SCC: James Eddington, Wm. Eddington. Transferred to William Eddington and by him to William Neel and by him to John Crawford who paid fees.

JOSEPH TAYLOR. S#640 11-6-1812. E#1016 11-11-1811. 50 acres on Piney Creek. Beginning on east side of creek. SCC: Evan Evans, Stephen Center. Recorded 12-28-1812. Delivered 5-14?-1813 to John McClellan.

NATHANIEL TAYLOR. S#386 4-19-1811. E#879 4-18-1811. 67 acres on a branch of Emerys Rivers including the field and improvement where Jeremiah Fields now lives...thence along or near Todd's line. SCC: Wm. Brown, John Taylor. Recorded 5-3-1811.

DAVID THOMAS. S#448 11-12-1811. E#794 12-27-1810. 10 acres where he now lives on Black Oak Ridge on waters of East Fork of Poplar Creek. Beginning near said Thomas' house. SCC: John Wiley, Alexr. Wiley. Recorded 12-9-1811. Lifted by D. Thomas 10-18-1815. Transferred to John Wiley.

JOSEPH THOMPSON. S#163 2-23-1808. E#109 8-29-1807. 50 acres on waters of Tennessee River. SCC: John D. McCutchon, James  $\underline{B}$ . Rogers. Lifted 9-19-1809 by Thompson and transferred to Richard Rector 9-19-1809.

JAMES TODD. S#425 10-2-1811. E#849 3-18-1811. 10 acres on Emery Road on southeast side of Clacks Gap Ridge on waters of Kings Creek including the improvement where Reuben Slaton formerly lived. SCC: Hoalston Todd, Wilson Todd. Recorded 11-12-1811. Lifted 8-19-1820 by owner.

JAMES TODD. S#426 10-2-1811. E#850 3-18-1811. 28 acres on Kings Creek including his lower field. SCC: Hoalston Todd, William Todd. Recorded 11-18-1811. Lifted 8-19-1820 by owner.

GEORGE VANDEVER. S#689 4-5-1813. E#1527 4-2-1813. 10 acres on waters of Clinch River where said Vandever now lives. Beginning above and near a spring. SCC: Chas. Vandiver, Obadiah Moss. Recorded 5-27-1813. Lifted by Vandiver 8-21-1813 and assigned to Mark Walker and by him to Henry Foster. Brought back and lifted by Foster 1-19-1820.

JOHN VINT. S#370 2-4-1811. E#773 12-3-1810. 125 acres on waters of Caney Creek. Beginning on third corner of James R. Rogers' Post Oak Survey. SCC: Robert Bailey, John W. Easters. Recorded 2-25-1811. Caveated 3-18-1811 by Samuel Walker.

JOHN VINT. S#530 3-11-1812. E#764 11-22-1810. 181 acres on waters of Caney Creek on both sides of Emery Road where John White now lives...plantation where John White lives...crossing the Great Road. SCC: David Page, John Patton. Recorded 4-27-1812. Caveated by John Overton 6-17-1812. Made void.

JOHN VINT. S#531 3-12-1812. E#929 8-24-1811. 60 acres on waters of Caney Creek. Beginning third corner of James R. Rogers' Post Oak Spring tract. SCC: James Pattin, David Page. Recorded 4-27-1812. Delivered to Jas. Trimble 7-23-1812. Assigned to

Patterson Rogers and lifted by J. R. Rogers 5-25-1813.

JAMES WAKEFIELD. S#670 3-21-1812. E#1095 1-22-1812. 25 acres on waters of Clinch River between Emery and Clinch River, including the place where said Wakefield now lives. SCC: Jas. Harris, Roger Gideon. Transferred to Reuben McKinney and lifted by him 4-29-1814.

JAMES WAKEFIELD. S#671 (No date). E#1096 1-22-1812. 25 acres on waters of Clinch River adjoining his 25 acre survey at the southwest corner. SCC: Jas. Harris, Roger Gideon. Transferred to Reuben McKinney and lifted by him 4-20-1814.

JAMES WAKEFIELD. S#786 9-27-1813. E#1637 8-23-1813. 15 acres on north side of Clinch River including a small improvement and spring. SCC: Levi Gibson, Joseph Conaway. Recorded 10-25-1813. Transferred to Reuben McKinney and lifted by him 4-20-1814. Returned. Made void.

SAMUEL WALKER. S#369 1-4-1811. E#352 11-26-1808. 150 acres on waters of Cany Creek joining lines with James R. Rogers...on a line of the Smith survey. SCC: John Mc-Kamey, Abm. McClellan. Recorded 2-25-1811. Lifted by Saml. Walker 1-14-1813.

SAMUEL WALKER. S#665 12-31-1812. E#1219 6-23-1812. 8 acres on waters of Cany Creek including a large cove spring above William Long and joining lines with his land. SCC: Zechariah J. Walker, Milton? Walker. Recorded 3-19-1813.

JOHN WARREN. S#243 12-28-1809. E#376 12-21-1809. 50 acres on waters of Caney Creek joining survey of James R. Rogers including an improvement of Thomas Smith. SCC: Robert Bailey, Thomas Blanton. Taken out by Col. McClellan 10-18-1811.

RICHARD G. WATERHOUSE. S#445 11-13-1811. E#334 9-17-1808. 10 acres on main branch of Big Emery River where Piles Turnpike Road crosses the same where Dearmond now lives. Beginning south side of river...at foot of Cumberland Mountain. SCC: Martin Angel, John Dearmond. Recorded 12-9-1811.

ANDREW WEAR. S#641 8-26-1812. E#1194 5-9-1812. 144 acres on north side of Tennessee River including 120 acres surveyed for Benjamin Bond in an occupant survey. Beginning corner to Phillip Emmit. SCC: John Thompson, George Delozier. Recorded 1-15-1813. Delivered 3-2-1813 to Andrew Wear.

JOHN WEBB. S#804 11-10-1813. E#1712 11-10-1813. 21 acres including place where he now lives on Big Emery River. SCC: James Roach, Michael Stonecypher. Recorded 11-25-1813. Delivered 7-18-1814 to Cuthberth Webb.

HENRY WELKER. S#669 11-3-1812. E#1223 6-24-1812. 30 acres where Jno. Asher now lives in a large bent of White Oak Creek. SCC: Saml. Ashurst, Jos. McPeters. Recorded 3-24-1813. Delivered 3-25-1813 to Joshua Cox.

WHITE and NATHANIEL COX. See NATHANIEL COX.

GEORGE WHITE. S#775 7-10-1813. E#1580 6-8-1813. 10 acres on south side of Chestnut Ridge on north side of Clinch River. SCC: Moses White, Ambrose Copeland. Recorded 10-6-1813.

JAMES WHITE. S#70 2-9-1808. E#26 8-22-1807. 90 acres including the improvement where Joseph Moore now lives on main Poplar Creek, a branch of Clinch River..corner of a 1000 acre tract granted to Charles McClung and Stokely Donelson. SCC: Wm. Lyle, Andrew Lower. Lifted 6-2-1808 by Col. Jno. McClellan.

JESSE WHITE. S#776 7-27-1813. E#433 6-20-1809. 50 acres on waters of East Fork of Poplar Creek. Beginning corner of a 5 acre survey for William Gardenhire. SCC: Moses White, Ambrose Copeland. Recorded 10-7-1813. Lifted 7-15-1820.

JOHN WHITE and NATHANIEL COX. See NATHANIEL COX.

MOSES WHITE. S#773 7-10-1813. E#1574 5-28-1813. 12 acres on south side of Chestnut Ridge and on waters of <u>Bare Creek</u>. Beginning near the head of the stillhouse branch. SCC: Ambrose Copeland, George White. Recorded 10-6-1813. Lifted by Jesse White 7-15-1820.

MOSES WHITE. S#774 7-10-1813. E#1581 6-8-1813. 12 acres on waters of <u>Bare Creek</u> on north side of Clinch River on north side of Chestnut Ridge. SCC: Ambrose Copeland, George White. Recorded 10-6-1813. Lifted by Jesse White 7-15-1820.

MOSES WHITE. S#779 5-29-1813. E#1471 2-22-1813. 16 acres on headwaters of <u>Bare</u> Creek. Beginning on south side of said creek. SCC: Edward Hawkins, Philip White. Recorded 10-7-1813.

WILLIAM WHITE. S#133 2-12-1808. E#98 (No date) by William White, <u>Junr</u>. 50 acres on East Fork of Poplar Creek. Beginning on line of William White, Senr. and Charles McClung. SCC: Hugh <u>Wite</u>, Thos. Barson. Recorded 5-9-1808. Lifted 12-29-1810 by William White, Senr.

WILLIAM WHITE. S#364 1-28-1811. E#333 9-14-1808. 20 acres on headwaters of Little Emery River...near Piles Turnpike Road. SCC: John Craig, Pheby Eaton. Recorded 2-23-1811. Made void.

CAPT. WILLIAM WHITE. S#468 11-15-1811. E#884 5-17-1811. 4½ acres on Little Emery River on Piles Turnpike Road where Eli Eaton now lives...near line of his 20 acre survey. SCC: Elijah Eaton, Joseph Eaton. Recorded 1-10-1812.

ALEXANDER WILEY. S#444 11-12-1811. E#93 8-29-1807. 10 acres on Black Oak Ridge on waters of Poplar Creek adjoining the south side of a tract of land on which he now lives...crossing waggon road. SCC: David Thomas, John Wiley. Recorded 12-7-1811. Lifted 8-9-1823 by Jno. Wiley.

ALEXANDER WILEY. S#447 11-12-1811. E#749 10-3-1810. 40 acres on Black Oak Ridge and on waters of Poplar Creek. Beginning on line of his 10 acre survey. SCC: David Thomas, John Wiley. Recorded 12-9-1811. Lifted 8-8-1820 by Jno. Wiley.

WILLIAM WILLET. S#93 4-26-1808. E#97 8-29-1807. ½ acre in town of Kingston, being Lot #42, including his improvement...Lovely and Third Streets. SCC: Thomas Dowler, Talafaro Richards. Recorded 4-9-1808.

MATTHIAS WILLIAMS. S#226 11-1-1808. E#335 9-20-1808. 100 acres on Crooked Fork of Emery River...to a stake in Thomas Williams' line. SCC: William Williams, Thomas Williams. Made void.

MATTHIAS WILLIAMS. S#568 6-12-1812. E#1184 4-22-1812. 5 acres on waters of Little Emerys River on Piles Turnpike Road adjoining the 20 acre survey where he now lives. SCC: Frederick Farmer, Ambrose Goff. Recorded 6-22-1812.

MATTHIAS WILLIAMS. S#731 5-26-1813. E#1562 5-15-1813. 10 acres on waters of Emerys River on both sides of Piles Turnpike Road and adjoining the place where said Williams now lives. SCC: Norris Barewidk, Andrew Rogers. Recorded 6-10-1813.

REUBEN WILLIAMS. S#359 2-1-1811. E#815 1-22-1811. 18 acres on branch of Little Emery called Rocky Branch and on both sides of Piles Turnpike Road...near William Pryor's line. SCC: Wm. Pryor, John Rector. Recorded 2-22-1811. Assigned to Michael Hostler and by Hostler to Robt. Williams. Lifted 10-22-1826.

REUBEN WILLIAMS. S#361 2-1-1811. E#820 1-22-1811. 25 acres on waters of Indian Fork of Poplar Creek, including the improvement made by Matthew Pryor, on Piles Turn-

pike Road and northwest side of Waldens Ridge. SCC: John Rector, Wm. Pryor. Recorded 2-22-1811. Assigned by Reuben Williams to Hillary Maybre and then to Martin Rector and lifted 1-26-1824.

THOMAS WILLIAMS. S#534 3-20-1812. E#358 12-10-1808. 20 acres on waters of Little Emery on both sides of Piles Turnpike Road and where Matthias Williams now lives... end of the Brushy Mountain. SCC: Frederick Farmer, Wm. Shoemaker. Recorded 4-29-1812.

WILLIAM WILSON. S#207 8-1-1808. E#320 7-27-1808. 25 acres on waters of Poplar Creek. Beginning on Michael Arnold's line. SCC: Michael Arnold, Senr., Michael Arnold, Junr. Lifted by Wm. Wilson 7-30-1810. Left and sent by J. McClellan 8-29-1810. Granted.

MOSES WINTERES. S#108 2-28-1808. E# 9-4-1807. 77 acres on the Indian Fork of Poplar Creek. Beginning in line of 5000 acre survey of Charles McClung...foot of Waldens Ridge. SCC: None given. Recorded 4-18-1808. Lifted 6-19-1815 by J. Mc-Clellan.

MOSES WINTERS. S#365 1-31-1811. E#341 9-23-1808. 8 acres on West Fork of the Indian Fork of Poplar Creek on Piles Turnpike Road in a gap of Waldens Ridge. Beginning on Butlar's beginning...continued along Butlar's line. SCC: Lewis Rector, John C. Timberlee. Recorded 2-23-1811. Assigned to Martin Rector and lifted 4-25-1820.

JOHN WINTON. S#15 (No date). E#12 8-7-1807. 84 acres on north side of Tennessee River joining a tract of land claimed by said Wintin. SCC: Benjn. Russell, Neil McIntosk. Recorded 3-30-1808.

JOHN WINTIN. S#160 2-10-1808. E#11 8-7-1807. 60 acres on north side of Tennessee River joining a Reserve made to Tollan Tusky. Beginning at river bank corner to said Reserve...on line of another survey of said Wintin. SCC: Benjamin Russell, Neal McIntosh. Recorded 6-22-1808.

JAMES WITHERSPOON. S#550 3-7-1812. E#398 3-3-1809. 100 acres on waters of Cany Creek adjoining a survey of James R. Rogers including the Post Oak Spring. SCC: John Patton, Patterson Rogers. Recorded 5-27-1812. Delivered to T. W. Smith for purpose of being transferred 3-6-1813. Assigned to James R. Rogers and lifted by Rogers 5-25-1813.

# WILLIAM C. TALLENT, POWER OF ATTORNEY, DENT COUNTY, MISSOURI

(Contributed by Mrs. Robert E. Thornton, Rockwood, Tennessee 37854)

Know all men by these presents that I William C. Tallent Administrator of the Estate of Basel Roberts deceased late of Dent County State of Missouri do constitute and appoint Mr. G. A. Gunther of Kingston Roane County East Tennessee my lawful agent and Attorney ... whatsoever may be due or coming to the deceased Basel Roberts in Roane County East Tennessee but especially the Estate of money due the said Basel Roberts from the Estate of his Father John Roberts deceased late of Roane County Tennessee by reason of him the said Basel Roberts being the son of said John Roberts and heir at law of the Estate of the said John Roberts deceased ... this the 6th day of May AD 1878.

J. M. Orchard Hugh Roberts W. C. Tallent

### CHAPTER NO. 316 House Bill No. 606

(By Norvell, Pride, Mrs. Anderson, Cook, Galbreath, Allen, Bradley, Wiseman, Mrs. Strong)

AN ACT to amend Title 15, Chapter 5, Sections 15-501 and 15-504 Tennessee Code Annotated.

Section 1. Be it enacted by the General Assembly of the State of Tennessee, That Section 15-501 of the Tennessee Code Annotated be and the same is hereby amended by striking the language of said Section in its entirety and inserting in lieu thereof the following:

"15-501. - County Public Records Commission created-membership. - The County Court of each county is authorized to create within the county a County Public Records commission, which when created shall consist of a member of the County Court designated by a majority vote of the County Court, a member of the Board of County Commissioners of the County, if there be a Board of County Commissioners in the County, a judge of one of the Courts of Records which holds Court in the County, the County Register of the County; the County Historian, if there be such in the county, and a recognized Genealogist, residing within the county, if there be such in the county, who is not on a public payroll. The judge of the Court of Records shall be selected and designated by a majority vote of all the judges of Courts of Record holding court in the county and his designation as such member shall be entered upon the minutes of each Court of Record in the county. If there be a Board of County Commissioners within the county, the county Commissioner to serve upon the Commission hereby created shall be designated by a majority vote of the Board of County Commissioners. Genealogist to be appointed by the Chairman of the Board of County Commissioners. All the members of the said County Records Commission shall hold office during the terms for which they have been elected to the office by virtue of which the several members became members of the said County Records Commission or until they are removed from such office by death, resignation, or otherwise, and shall be replaced upon the termination of their said terms or removal in the same manner in which the first members of said Commission were selected. If the judges of the Courts of Record which held court in such counties should fail for any reason within sixty days (60) from the establishment of such County Records Commission to designate a member of the Judiciary as a member of the said County Records Commission or should, when the position of the Judiciary member of the County Records Commission become vacant, fail to designate a successor within sixty days (60) then the county court shall select a member of the judiciary holding court within the county to fill such vacancy. Likewise, if no member of the County Records Commission as designated by the Board of County Commissioners within sixty days (60) from the creation of the County Records Commission or than sixty days (60) after the death, resignation or other removal of the member previously designated by the Board of County Commissioners, as the case may be, then the county court shall select the member of the Board of Commissioners to fill the vacancy."

Section 2. Be it further enacted, That Section 15-504, Tennessee Code Annotated, be and the same is hereby amended by adding the following as a second paragraph to the aforesaid Code Section:

"The Tennessee Archivist shall be required to compile and have printed from State funds, a Tennessee County of Records Manual, to be used as a guide by all County Records Commissions within the State of Tennessee, setting out which records shall or may be destroyed, and those which shall not be destroyed, after photographing, photostating, filming, microfilming, or other microphotographic process, and that until such manual is available the respective County Records Commission shall use in lieu thereof, the North Carolina County Records Manual 1962, by H. G. Jones, North Carolina, State Archivist. The County Records Commission shall have the right to

authorize the lamination of certain original records such as wills, will books, deeds, deed books, marriage licenses, marriage bonds, marriage Registers, and other records which are to be permanently preserved."

Section 3. Be it further enacted, That this Act shall take effect from and after its passage, the public welfare requiring it.

Passed: March 12, 1965.

William L. Barry, Speaker of the House of Representatives.

Jared Maddux Speaker of the Senate.

Approved: March 25, 1965.

Frank G. Clement, Governor.

FROM THE OBSERVER, FAYETTEVILLE, LINCOLN COUNTY, TENNESSEE, SEPTEMBER 9, 1875

(Contributed by Mrs. John R. Barnett, 106 McTighe Drive, Bellaire, Texas 77401)

Colonel William B. Robinson has an old family bible printed at Cambridge University Printing House 1643. His ancestors were Scotch Presbyterians during their persecution by John Graham, the son of William Graham, the Earl of Claverhouse, and an officer of King James II. Colonel Robertson's ancestors came from Scotland to Antrim County, Ireland. Joseph Robinson (the Colonel's grandfather) emigrated from Ireland and came to Pennsylvania to settle near Lancaster, where he and all his children died, except one son. His widow afterward married a brother of General Montgomery, of Revolutionary fame. This son of Joseph Robertson, William, came from Pennsylvania to Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, in 1750, and afterward moved near Guilford Courthouse and was living there when that battle was fought. From Guilford he came to the Watauga settlement in E. Tenn. in 1781, and in 1806 he came to Jackson County, Tenn., and settled on the Caney Fork. In 1807, the Robinson family came to what was then Bedford, but now Lincoln County, and settled on Cold Water Creek where Colonel William B. Robinson was reared and lived until a few years back. Colonel Robinson also has a Westminster Confession of Faith and Catachism that was published 1743 by Benjamin Franklin at Philadelphia.

#### BENJAMIN COWARD - APPLICATION FOR BOUNTY LAND

(Contributed by Mrs. Robert E. Thornton, Rockwood, Tennessee 37854)

On this 12th day of May AD 1855 personally appeared .. Benjamin Coward aged 43 years a Resident of Roane County in the State of Tennessee who ... declares that he .. was a soldier in the Company Commanded by Captain John Chiles in the Regiment of Tennessee Vollunteers Commanded by Richard G. Dunlap in the service of the United States in the Removel of the Cherokee Indians that he volunteered in Anderson County Tennessee on or about the first day of June 1836 for the term of Twelve Months and continued in actual servis of the United States for the term of fourteen days and was honorably discharged in Anderson County Tennessee on or about the 6th day of August 1836.....

Benjamin Coward

Daniel Huffine and John A. Durham were character witnesses. William N. McKamy stated that he volunteered and entered the service at the same time and belonged to the same company during the term of service.

# TENNESSEANS BY BIRTH - RESIDENTS OF KENTUCKY IN 1850

Copied from the 1850 Federal Census on microfilm by: Thomas P. Hughes, Jr.

	House Number, Name		,	House Number, Name		,	House Number, Name	
of Person, Age and Sex		ex	01	Person, Age and S	ex	of Person, Age and Sex		
	INGSTON CO., KYConued from Third Ouar		269	Harriet Step Margaret	13F 12F	437	James Omohondro	51M 13F
196	5.			Elicabeth Mennon?	17F		James	11M
			279	John Hollary	26M		Peter	8M
174	Benjamin Burton	49M	289	William Cayle	43M		Alley Davis	42F
	Archer	22M	290	Wesley Dunken	22M		Margaret Robertson	13F
	Francis	13M	294	Martin Mabrdy?	9M	454	James P. Wage	30M
	Mary J.	11F	301	Jonathan Laweray	37M	455	Narcissa Smith	41F
	William	9 <b>M</b>	314	Milton Stephens	23M		Jane	20F
175	William Roberts	25M		Matilda	23F		Aleker ?	17F
	Arkales ?	24F		Pleasant Miller	25M		Mary	13F
	George	5 <b>M</b>	315	Elizabeth Jordan	28F	473	Rebecca Vaughn	40F
176	George Vandaseller			Martha	7F	475	Joshua Parman	16M
	Sarah	19F		William	5M	485	Joseph Sills	27M
189	Henry Morris	40M		Henderson	3M		Mariah Wilson	23F
	Lucinda	32F		Henry	2M		Milton Wright	27M
208	James B. Bandy	23M		Stoller ?	lM		James Hitchcock	25M
	Louisa	27F	316	Peter Skimerhorn	56M		G. W. Adams	26M
	James	6M		Sarah	56F	545	James A. Raimer	39M
	William Adcock	5M		Mary	23F		Casander	31F
210	John Bohaman ?	38M		Martha	18F		Margaret A.	18F
	Mary	30F		Nancy Linava ?	18F		Cordeler	8F
	Frank	10M	369	Mary Cardwell	30F		Clemans	6M
	Elizabeth	8F		Alford	5M		James	4M
	Watson	6M		Mandy	3F		Casander	1F
00/	George	25M		Zamorate Harley	28F		Louis Davis	18M
	William Bridges	50M	3/2	Sarah Fisher	44F	550	David Swailes	47M
231	Jonas Spary	21M	270	Critena ?	21F		Frances	55F
	Lucinda	24F	3/9	Mary Wright	38F		Jessary ? Isbe ?	25M
	John	4M		Milton	26M 25M	5//	George G. Ayollet?	
222	Frank	2M		Joseph	23M 22M		Casander	45F
232	William Tdyam	54M 52F	200	Harrison Caleb Boatman	69M	E 7.0	Thomas F.	5M
	Anne Andrew	13M	300	Nancy White	30F		Jackson Silberry ?	20M 17F
	Jas. S.	11M	201	Jeremiah Evans	39M	202	Rhoda Banes Eli	17F 24M
	George	8M	201	Elizabeth	38F	503	John W. Dalton	20M
	Jackson	6M		Mary	16F		Rebecca Davis	36F
	Lucinda Hays	21F		James	14M		Abner Madison	36M
233	Jordan Stacy	24M		Jado ?	12M		Robert Jones	50M
233	Elizabeth	22F		Elizabeth	10F	010	Sarah	50F
	James	4M		Sarah	8F	623	? Jones	8F
	Masck	lM		Catharine	6F	023	Jane Whitley	30F
	Elijah	24M		William	4M		Johnathan	6M
234	William C. Durrow?		382	Elizabeth Dalton	52F		Mary	8F
234	Nancy	30F		Margaret	18F		Lineras	3F
	James	7M		John	13M			/12M
	William	5M		Sarah	11F		Randon Nelson	30M
	John	3M		Nancy	4F	624	Abel Brooden	55M
235	Robert Bruer ?	21M	383	Wayman Dalton	23M		Jesse Alsbrook	34M
	William	19M		Lucinda Sparks	21F		Hodge Wiley	25M
246	Edward Frazier	24M		Hieb? Parmley	52M	636	John Engle	47M
	William Hicks	35M		Rachel Clarry	33F		Edmon ?	40M
269	Pemela Holder	36F	431	John Evans	29M		Charles	39M

01	House Number, Name Person, Age and S		<u>of</u>	House Number, Nam Person, Age and			House Number, Name Person, Age and Se	<u>x</u>
LIV	INGSTON CO. KYCo	on't.	891	Babley Hiat	22F	99	William S.	11M
				William	1M		Daniel Gregory	20M
636	Lucinda Engle	28F		Hanretter ? Barne	s 27F		Nancy	20F
649	Mary Kimber	22F		John	6M	145	Simon Huddleston	24M
659	George W. Williams	23M		John Powell	36M		Kisiah	5F
699	Newton Todd	30M	895	G. W. Burton	33M		Margaret	3F
700	Anne Champion	45F	904	Rebecca Carroll	30F	173	Nancy J. Richards	16F
	Henry	23M		William A.	12M	207	John McFarland	58M
712	Amanda Myrick	20F		George S.	10M	210	James Akins	45M
	James	18M		Manerry ?	8 <b>F</b>	235	Jane Payne	20F
	John	16M		Mary	6F	238	Green Chapman	50M
	Martha	12F		Ellen	4F	242	Robert Hawkins	21M
	Oscar	26 <b>M</b>		John B.	9/12M	267	Lacey Garman	30F
	Jane	23F					Sarah Buster	53F
	Mary	4F	MEAI	E CO., KY.			Andrew Gamis	21M
	Franklin	1M	_				Elizabeth Brown	63F
	James W. Myrick	32M	9	Richard Baskett	48M		Wiley E. Sutherland	
	Ruth Looney	43F		Samuel	22M		Adline Daniel	25F
748	Jane Bardon ?	45F		James Bow	42M		Elizabeth Ashbrook	_
	Jackson	25M		Lockey Scott	32F		Samuel Remot	49M
7/0	Washington	28M		Washington Colema			James W. Holt	14M
149	P. C. Sanders Anderson	40M 30M		Mourning Kurat	25F		Sally Blair	48F
761		48F		Jane Brown	45M		Patsy Triplett	58F
701	Caroline Trice ?	22M		Stephen Farmer	30M 39F		Nancy Coffery	31F
	James Sarah	20F		Susan Burgess Rhoda Sheets	50F		Henry Lawless ?	19M
	William	18M	170	William	22M		Sarah Lapsley Samuel Stewart	58F
	Caroline	16F	191	William Lane	65M			43M 29F
	Allison	14M		John Armstrong	30M	277	Becky Murrah	295
765	Martha Murphey	21F		Elizabeth Black	60F	Dict	rict #2	
, 05	Amanda McCradan ?	16F	271	Mary	24F	DISL	IICL WZ	
	Amanda	7F		Elbert	23M	60	George McWhorter	37M
	Rachel	3F		Rhody Wilson	30F	00	John McWhorter	16M
791	Margrit Thrift	37F	461	Elizabeth Segemun		78	William McFarland	48M
	Isaac Nealory	31M		Thomas McMillian	32M		Nancy Ann Hunter	23F
	Martha	21F		Alexander Battles			James Grider	46M
	James	10M	602	John Mode	30M		Rachel Blankenship	9F
	John	8M	656	Jacob Prather	50M		John Allen	27M
	Sarah	6F	669	Mahala Curl	34F	169	James Regus ?	35M
	Susan	4F	34	David Warren	. 44M	193	Thomas Stanton	15M
	Martha	2F		Susan	34F	250	Tabitha Polston	46F
	Catharine	1/12F	172	Rebecca Carr	20F	274	Elizabeth Creer	45F
804	William Gordon	62M		James	18M		Rufus M.	21M
	Lewis C. Green	50M	223	Thomas Easton	28M		Jesse C.	19M
815	L. W. Cheek	33M	236	Sarah Walker	41F		Garah E.	32M
819	Anne E. Tigner	9F		William Hawkins	11M	275	Elizabeth Scott	46F
	Duty Dunane ?	20F		Matthew Elkins	35M		Isaac Passmore	21M
852	John Spince ?			William Mode	28M	279	James M. Davis	46M
	Alford	28M "	806	Lewis Ball	20M		Elizabeth	45F
	Jefferson Brumley	21M					William	20M
	Felix W. Vinces	17M		SELL CO. KY.			Lucinda	16F
0	Sams Daughity	28M	Dis	trict #1			Robert Davis	13M
	Wiley Fowler	50M		37 7 77	205	200	Elizabeth	11F
863	Abner Smith	38M		Nancy J. Henagan	20F		John Litteral	43M
	Lavinia	36F	77	Mary Gregory	41F		Parthina Cain	20F
001	Druciller	2F 44m		Sinthia C.	18F 13M		Caroline Edds	45F 35F
	INDO HIST	TT 141		John F.	TOM	ΤO	Jane Havs	JJE

01	House Number, Name F Person, Age and S	ex	0	House Number, Nam f Person, Age and		01	House Number, Name Person, Age and S	ex_
RUS	SELL CO., KYConti	nued	23	Peter Carter	4M	227	Mary Newman	9F
		160	٠,	Nathan	2M		John	8M
	Reubin T. Stanton	16M	24	Margaret Ashoff	8F		George Dempsey	26M
	Elizabeth Vaughn	49F		Caroline	6F		Jacob Siglar	52M
	Mary Wright	30F		Philip	5M		Eldridge Dempsey	22M
	Sarah J. Brummitt	43F 65M	25	Andy	3M		Hannah Hart	49F
	Daniel Castell	42F	23	Martha Givens Hannah E.	47F 8F		Λ. Λ. Hill	5M
	Margaret Johnson	42F 46F		Franklin	19M	2/1	Thos. H. Cowen	35M
	Rachel Docker Martha Tucker	46F	27	Mary Ann Davis	8F	303	M. A.	26F
	Eleanor Woldridge	36F		John Hart	6M		Mary Deal E. W. Potts	26F
	William Bouleton ?		44	Margaret	4F		Louisa Sullivant	45F 20 <b>F</b>
	Martha Zimmerman	31F	84	Nancy Stene	47F		Mary J. Smith	50F
	Matilda Walters	43F		Emeline Talbott	34F		W. J. A. Guilliam	22M
	Mary T. McClenden	25F		R. S. Edwards	35M		S. J. Pearson	19F
	Ephriam Cain	47M		William J. Neal	45M		Jame Powell	40F
712	Rebecca	43F		John Swingle	5 9 M		Nancy Walker	44F
323	William Smith	25M		Susan Curry	22F		Rhoda Delaney	60F
	Sarah	22F		Lewis Ayers	36M		M. L. Blue	39F
	Mongomery	20M		Serina Currie	34F		Mary McElroy	24F
324	Alexander Hennick	74M		Henry Ayres	64M		Joseph Underwood	22M
	Sarah E. Cook	3F		Harriet Lanier	33F		Charles Gregory	15M
	John Fox	74M		And J. Ayres	21M		Sarah Dodge	58F
389	Louisa Wilson	22F	245	John T. Thompson	48M		Jas. Walker	52M
407	Mary Holt	56F		John H. Thompson	15M		м.	19F
				Nancy E.	14F	814	H. H. Brooks	32F
UNIC	ON COUNTY, KY.			William	12M		J. M. Underwood	25M
	rict #1			H.H.	10M		Jas.	23M
	<del></del>			Caroline	8F		Jane	18F
2	Thomas M. Hale	40M					D. B.	16F
	C.	30F	Dis	trict #2			William	14M
	C.	8F				9	J. W. Mahoney	33M
	Malera	4F	5	Marandy Taylor	22F		A. M.	32F
	Viola	1F	34	Nathan Lasey	35M		A. L.	11M
3	Jas. Cunningham	23M		Malssa Wheeler	30F		C. E.	10M
49	Sarah Stene	50F	46	Richard Hatley	24M		John	7 M
144	John Darby	37M	58	Sarah Hart	26F		Parmina	5M
145	E. McKenny	21F	85	Mary Wilson	40F	13	Allen Anderson	54M
178	Rebecca Sike	36F		William Wilson	24M		Elijah Hicks	24M
	James Gosset	44M	105	H. E. Weaver	16F	55	Lucy Watson	37F
	Levi Wootan	24M		H. H. Weaver	13M		Thomas	26M
237	William Swem	24M		Jane Skinner	35F		M. A.	25F
	Martha A.	25F		J. A. Evans	24M		L.	23F
	William H.	3M		Nancy Sisk	45F		Allen	21F
	Amanda Smith	27F	174	Beverly Herrin	37M		Lawson Lasey	33M
275	William Walker	27M		Sarah	41F	91	William Phipps	51M
	Arch	20M		A. J.	15F		Louisa	45F
	J. J. Mulford	2M		Sarah E.	13F		William	13M
	Sarah Thompson	57F		John	12F		Caroline	7 <b>F</b>
11	David Eaton	36M		William	9M	0.2	Albert	6M
	Milly	26F		Bermey	5M		L. D. Orr	42M
	John Ferrill	28M		Mary A.	2F	TOO	Joseph Cook	42M
23	Jesse Carter	32M	177	Enoch	21M 37M		M. V.	40F 18F
	John	13M	1//	William Clenden	37M 25F		E. A. T. J.	14F
	G. W.	11M	215	Nancy	23F 38F		M. J.	10F
	Mary A.	10F		Nancy Short	36r 16m		m. J. D. E.	10r 8m
	Susannah	6F	221	William Newman	TOM		D. E.	OM

House Number, Name of Person, Age and S		House Number, Name of Person, Age and S		House Number, Name of Person, Age and Sex
UNION CO., KYContinu	ıed	137 William Downey	38M	275 Samuel Jones 381
-		227 D. Coffin	42F	287 E. D. R. Fleming 371
106 E. G. Cook	1M	516 Matthew Prior	48M	319 John W. Spain 321
108 A. M. Dye	36M	<b>▼</b>	50F	320 John McBeath 521
Malinda Chandler	28F		11M	331 William Barnett 201
128 Jesse Hicks	18M	721 Mary A. Comos	43F	Nancy 171
129 John Hicks		1245 George Habimer	70M	Eliza C. 31
Catharine		1322 William Ayler	64M	Mary A. 11
E. J.	3F	28 Giles ? Spraggins	44M	334 Margaret Shearn 541
Tho. J.	1F	156 John Gammon	26M	337 Eliza J. Casteet 231
138 George A. Powell	26M 46M	Polly A. Purih ?	23F	350 James Vichery 281
141 Joshua Short 142 M. A. Short	25F	William S.	18F	Elizabeth 311
183 Ann S. Stene	27F	Lucinda ?	14M	Eliza A. 51
186 Anthony Hewes	41M	157 M. Garmon	13F 21M	Wanda 2F
209 H. A. Casselberry	24M	172 Henry Nafley	45M	William II
211 Jacob Newman	50M	290 Salomon Carrier	49M	363 Sarah Allen 30F
212 Patrick Hall	40M	420 Phillip Parkhill	22M	Leander 131
222 Suselbar Newman	36M	709 Chaning Reynolds	56M	Lafayette 11M Malaha 9M
223 William Nesbit	37M	714 Lewellen Helton	39M	
M. J.	18F	715 Moses Bond	55M	Nancy 7F Samantha 5F
J. R.	16M	, 13 House Bode	JJM	
Jas. M.	14M	WAYNE CO., KY.		
Mary A.	11F	District #1		366 Joel Vickery 218 William 188
Alfred	7M	22222		367 George W. Dabney 401
W. C.	5M	9 Frances Dean	66F	376 Ginon ? Rogers 32H
Lakin	3M	10 Linda Brummitt	24F	377 Granville S.Hancock16
224 Jas. C. Williams	25M	Elloner	14F	381 William Letrell 581
225 Margaret Nawls ?	46F	24 Nancy Allen	32F	390 John Dearing 531
232 Lydia Short	24F	William	18M	393 Andrew A. Hood 241
272 Hannah Dial	17F	James	15M	Rebecca J. 201
Samuel	15M	35 William Russell	5 <b>M</b>	Polly A.
273 John Belew	47M	James	4M	408 James Dehart 181
285 Samuel H. Neel	48M	Louisa	2F	421 Mary Decker 611
287 Mary Jones	44F	52 Eadn ? Walden	74M	422 Daniel Powen 32
295 Elizabeth Cowen	43F	Jane	65F	423 Manerva Brown 281
327 Aaron Lambert	46M	Catharine	22F	424 John Harden 35
339 S. G. Hill	13F	53 Nancy L. Carnes	24F	Pheby 351
Jas. L.	12M	66 Bryant Smith	31M	425 Polley Gording 341
J. M.	10M	Mary .	23F	431 Bartholomew Lawson 499
M. A.	7F	85 John Coleman	27M	Tabitha 221
Henry	6M	Tennessee W.	1F	458 Thunsdy Keeton 18
369 Eliza Hazel	21F	86 Thomas Abner	44M	459 Peter Adkins 26
389 Mary Dickerson	76F	97 Hiram Newman	53M	Emeline 23
Mary	30F	103 Robert McBeath	21M	Joel 3
Susan	25F	104 Prandie M. Goddard	47M	463 David Waller 39
492 Elizabeth Neal	60F	128 Letty Seperos ?	16F	Nancy 31
627 P. D. Hardisty	18M	George W.	18M	467 Sarah Davenport 25
629 Sarah Brown	15F	Anderson	13M	468 George Waller 37
685 W. P. Hatfield	50M		12M	Mary 36
705 John H. Barnet	40M		70F	Evan 16
753 Jesse Milton	23M		31M	Brittain 15
-		148 Stephen Alley	34M	472 Polley Lawless 51
WASHINGTON CO., Ky.		158 Mary A. Pawley	23F	473 James Davis 34
		184 John Teniford	49M	482 George Faust 32
78 Malverna Brumitt	18F	Peggy J.	17F	483 Nancy Frantole 42
135 Stenhen Smith	22M	273 Nancy Williams	34F	

0	House Number, Name f Person, Age and S		01	House Number, Na F Person, Age and			House Number, Namof Person, Age and	
WAY	NE CO KYContinu	ued	653	David Moler	16M	71	James Crabtree	30M
				Valentine	14M		Elizabeth	23F
484	Malinda Buck	40F		Jacob	12M	87	Emeline Simmons	24F
	Nancy Begly	12F		James	10M	94	John B. Waddle	61M
	Peggy Young	22F		William	8M		Polley	58F
	Madison Hatfield	23M		Elijah	6M	95	David Brown	26M
5 <b>3</b> 9	Hiram Williams	23M		Anney	3F	107	Nancy Bardeston	31F
543	Mary Kennedy	30F	654	Fenca Foster	27F	108	Elizabeth Ingram	56F
	John Asbury	25M		Polley Yoller	53F	118	John W. Coffey	30M
554	Emerson Brown	20M	690	Caroline Upchur		122	Nancy Godsey	32F
	Granville	19M	702	Elizabeth Marcu		137	John Kennet	33M
	Margaret	17F		Cynia	17F	141	Richard Owen	28M
	Liza	14F		Poulda Adams	21F	142	William Owen	33M
	John	12M	703	Cynana Doss	10F	208	Joseph Owens	47M
	Andrew	12M	704	Parfeitta Gibson	n 65F		Rachel	40F
556	Daniel Letrell	22M	706	Edmund Sandusky	66M		James W. S.	14M
557	William Lester	49M		Mary	41F		Phonia	11F
5 <b>63</b>	Eli Hatfield	18M	714	Polley Barnell	30F	211	Eliza Neal	25F
564	Matilda J. Young	19F		Frances R.	5M	241	Isaac Pate	49M
565	James Rule	41M		Nancy	2F	313	Robert Smith	27 M
	Martha	42F	715	Isaac Household	er 18M	314	James D. Buck	40M
	Jesse	20M		Rachel	14F		Mary	39F
	Elizabeth	19F		Jane	12F		Glora	17F
	Jefferson	17M		Eliza	10F		Jonathan T.	16M
566	Ruth Carter	70F		Caroline	6F		James	12M
	Wayman	21M		Margaret J.	4F		A. T.	11F
	Lucy	18F		Martha	2F		Mary B.	9 <b>F</b>
567	Elisha Evans	27M	716	William Mills	59M		Bethul	6M
	Sarah	29F		Thomas	26M		John H.	5M
	Wanda	3F		Isham	23M	321	Elisha Francis	22M
568	James McFarland	25M		Catharine	23F		Elizabeth Allen	27F
	Cander C. McFarlar	nd24F	717	George W. Mills	35M		John B.	10M
	Samuel	2M		Anny	30F		James J.	9M
580	Eliza Catron	8F	718	Lewis Faust	30M		George W.	6M
	Ensley	6M	720	Tennesse Phipps	38F		Samantha	5F
	Sarah	2F		William Phipps	21M		Agnes H.	4F
582	David Matthews	35M		Polley	24F	328	William C. Bridge	man25M
	Nancy	27F		Andrew	19M		Matilda	25F
595	Nancy Marsh	26F	728	Isaac Hardin	35M		Thomassa	4F
611	Nancy Coyle	38F		Polley	45F		Malinda Back	14F
612	Haning Pawnley	41F		Frances Vichery	18F	341	Emily J. Trail	10F
613	Leanora Cantaga	60F		Elizabeth Viche	ry 15F		Calvin	8M
	John E.	22M		Nancy Vichery	19F		Matilda	1F
	Sherod	19M	730	Jacob Cornice	21M		William	5M
614	Linsey McCane	19M		David	19M	342	Winston Barmman	30M
	Sarah Taylor	16F	734	William H. Wade	33M		Mary E.	3F
627	Thomas Francis	28M		Nancy A.	25F		Elizabeth	10/12F
631	Susan Morris	20F	752	James R. Warden	37M	343	William F. Perdue	39M
632	Elizabeth Simpson	25F	3	Mary D. Decker	27F	352	William Kelsey	40M
_	Abner Simpson	4M		Anne E. Worsham	4F		Mary Perdue	22F
633	Randal Monda	25M	45	John Money	51M		Edward Malone	43M
	James Pate	33M		Carrol	15M	360	James Rogers	23M
	Sally Coffey	42F		Elizabeth A.	13F		Hamilton Rogers	30M
	Jacob Moler	43M		Pleasant	11M		Elizabeth Atkins	43F
	Sarah	40F	46	Thomas Monet	21M		Jesse	23M
	John	21M		Elizabeth W. Le			Samuel	22M
	Prudince	18F		Alemander	10/12M		William	13M

	House Number, Name Person, Age and Se	×	of	House Number, Name F Person, Age and Se	×	of	House Number, Name Person, Age and S	ex
	iciou, ne un oc						. reroom, nge and o	<u></u>
WAYN	E CO., KYContinue	<u>:d</u>	636	Susan Morris	18F	106	William D. Horton	22M
	•	_	637	Emily Hicks	23F	117	Parisby Garner	53M
383	Amey Letrell	32F	649	Comfort Stone	24F		Rebecca Daughtery	51F
	Pruan	12F	651	Alexander Slavery	27M		Jane White	22F
	William	10M	677	Thomas Redman	48M	134	Charles Harris	58M
	Bales	5 <b>M</b>	678	Jane Abbot	37F	168	Anna Pierce	53F
	Martha	2F	679	Sally Wilson	32F	184	Rhoda Butler	45F
384	Sterling Neal	41M	694	Mary Cecil	25F	201	James Jones	53M
397	Sarah A. Stinson	35F	695	Samuel Cecil	22M		Mariana	52F
	Francis M.	10M	696	Ezekiel Cecil	30M	223	Nancy Caldwell	67F
398	Delila Stinson	22F		Susan	28F	236	William T. Heath	41M
	Mary A. C.	1F		Sarah	7F	241	Calvin Bealer	18M
414	Amanda Thomas	21F		Polley A.	5F	251	Margaret Davis	62F
418	Andrew Hatfield	40M	697	Biddy Marcum	32F		Nancy	73F
429	Charles Spain	14M		James	13M	253	Diana Roberts	39F
454	William Jones	25M	698	Phillip Williams	25M		Eliza Rogers	33F
455	Jefferson Ridoner	30M		Joseph Cecil	23M		Isabella	11F
	Eliza	25F	699	Cyrena Merida	18F		John T.	9M
465	Gregory Smith	45M	707	Nancy Siseman ?	15F		Margaret	8F
	Sarah	37F		Rebecca	13F		David C.	5M
492	Nancy Bell	51F		Parilla	9F	264	Nancy Mathis	9F
	Archibald Overton	26M		Crisey	5F		Peggy	5F
521	Elizabeth Province	61F	721	George Lovelace	23M		Matilda	1F
	Morgan Hughes	38M		Polley	23F	266	Nancy Cagler	47F
	Lucinda Hicks	40F	739	Bolley Brammer	34F		Jacob Cayler, Jr.	10M
	Sarah	21F		Thomas Epand ?	20M	306	William McGee	35M
	Silonter ?	18M					Daniel Prentice	68M
558	Joel Butram	48M	Dis	trict_#2			Obediah West	27M
	Dorothy	23F				-	Thomas Mercer	25M
560	Sarah Dollon	22F	3	Mary Gregory	41F		James Haymock	28M
	Sarah Jones	26F		John Dobbs, Sr.	59M		Isaac Mason	13M
	Eliza	6F		Sally Blevins	45F		Lida Morrow	47F
	Benjamin F.	5M		Rhoda Winchester	27F		Elizabeth Bell	56F
	Nancy N.	4F		Elizabeth	1F		James Watson	28M
562	Jane Hancock	33F	17	Malinda Carson	20F		Elizabeth Roberts	52F
-	William Brown	30M		Cintha	19F		Benjamin Lewis	28M
	Isaac Wright	23M	19	John Foster	19M		Joseph Rich	16M
	William Redman	35M		William	18M	470	Permilia Clark	11F
_	Sarah Upchurch	40F		Margary	15F	,,,	Susan	8F
	Edmond Carter	27M	57	Jane Dumey	26F		Mary	6F
507	Cynna	28F		Elizabeth Owens	60F	516	James Wilson	46M
	James E.	3M		Drian	18M		Patsy Foster	48F
502	Sinah Saunders	25F	70	Wiley Pryuleright?			Abram Flinn	50M
	James Carter	22M		Rachel Evans	40F		Rebecca Pendly	62F
	Jane F. Taller	30F		Henderson Garrett	40M		James Calyer	32M
	Robert Bolen	28M		Elizabeth	36F	,,,,	John M. Shick	17M
004	Elizabeth	26F		John	19M		Albert Calyer	15M
	<del>_</del> -	6F		Jane	17M	599	Samuel Cooper	27M
	Milly Austin M.	4 <b>M</b>		Bramblette	14M		Chesley Holder	50M
605		26F		William B.	6M		Eliza Roberts	22F
	Tempy Upchurch	43M		George W.	4M		Pleasant Smith	29M
023	Brittain Wallen	43M 32F		Greenbery	1M		Thomas Gains	22M
	Mary	32F 20F	Ω.	Ellenor Giles	40F		LITERS CHAILS	
	Nancy	20F 17F	03	Jackson	18M			
	Sarah	17r 15M		William	12M			
231	Oliver	20F			10F		Continued Ne	xt
0.34	Sarah Davis	20F		Patsey	LOE WA		OneInded Ne	

#### QUERIES

## Prepared for publication by Mrs. Augusta H. Brough

65-156 LEMMONS, BLAKLEY, RICHARDS, HAWK, LAKEY: Was John Lemmons (in Rutherford Co. Tenn., 1810, and Warren Co., 1820) father of Amos Lemmons, b. ca 1808, Va., believe m. Margaret Blakley ca 1827 near Warren Co.; moved to Morgan Co., Ill., 1831. Margaret dau. of Alexander Blakley, b. Va., 4/1773, m. Sarah Lakey, raised family in Warren Co., d. 8-13-1849 in Ia. Chil.: Sarah m. William Richards (stayed in Coffee Co., Tenn.); Rhoda m. William Hawk, Coffee Co.; Charles m. Licetta Lemmons, in Jefferson Co., Ia. Would like any inf. these families in Warren and Coffee Cos., in 1815-35.

#### T. L. Lemmons, Route 3. Laverne. Oklahoma.

65-157 BRYAN, FOOTE: In what county in Tenn. were John Wesley Bryan (b. ca 1800), wife Nancy (?), and bro. Nathan (b. 1792) born? All went to Webster Co., Mo., ca 1855. James Russell, son of John Wesley, my great grandfather, to Callin Co., Texas, 1860, to Texas Rangers and service in Confederacy; m. 1865 Mary Jane Foote. Will exchange data on James Russell Bryan desc., including Bible record. Mrs. John Ange. 134 Meadow Circle. Rochester, New York.

65-158 NORTON, CRABTREE, BRIGHT (BRECHT): Wish inf. parentage of Jonathan Norton, b. ca 1822, Tenn., and of wife Louisa Jane Crabtree, b. ca 1825, Tenn. Chil.: Elizabeth b. 1848, Meigs Co., Tenn., m. Chamberlain Steele; James Rice, b. 1849, Meigs Co., m. Sarilda Anna O'Brien of Texas; Nettie m. Joseph O'Bryant of Texas. Have Bible records and early inf. Bright (Brecht) family who migrated from Pa. to Va. to Greene Co., Tenn., and some to Texas; wish inf. on Tenn. line. Will exchange. Mrs. Florence C. Bright, 834 South Stuart Place, Tucson, Arizona 85710.

65-159 MOORE, PATTERSON, PEEPLES, KIRKLAND, MORTON, MONTGOMERY: Moore-Patterson-Kirkland believed to have come to Tenn. together. William Moore, b. 1777, N.C. (pts.?), m. Elizabeth Patterson, b. 1781, N.C. (pts.?). Was this William Moore the one receiving Grant No. 434, Eastern Distr. Tenn. under N.C. Grants? Listed 1787, Greene Co., Tenn.; on waters of Big Hatcha River, 1788. William and John Patterson in Green Co., 1787; Sullivan Co., Tenn., 1782; was John father of Elizabeth, and William (who d. 1858, Williamson Co., Tenn.) her grandfather? William Moore's son, William Owen, b. 1812 (16?), Tenn., m. Mary Ann D.(?) Kirkland, b. 1816, Tenn. Moved to Madison Co., Ala., early 1800; in Morgan Co., Ala., 1826; in Fayette Co., Ala., 1830. Dau. Elizabeth Jane, b. 1837, m. in Fayette Co., Ala., Dr. William Morton, b. in Tenn. His father, William Morton, m. Mary Montgomery of Tenn., and his father was another Dr. Morton of Tenn. William Addison Morton had bro., Woodson, b. Tenn., lived Fayette, Ala., killed in Civil War. Correspondence invited all lines.

Mrs. Harry Tweedle, Box 39, Tow, Texas 78672.

65-160 HENDRIX, READ: Wish to contact descendants of Austin Hackworth Hendrix and wife Susan Read, who lived ca 1845 "South of the Nashville Road". Chil.: Betsey, Mary, John Read, Sarah, and Henry Clay.

Mrs. Frank C. Beard. 1201 West Taylor. Lovington, New Mexico 88260.

65-161 TOWNSEND, HANEY: Wish inf. anc., pts., and desc. of John Townsend, b. Va., ca 1790, lived Perry Co., Tenn., 1840's, lived on Blue Creek of the Tennessee in Humphreys Co., Tenn., 1850's. Some of chil,: Henry D., b. ca 1833; John, b. ca 1835; Eli William, b. 7-6-1836, d. 12-5-1905; Celia, b. ca 1837 and believe m. Ford of Benton Co., Tenn.; Albert Mansfield, b. ca 1841; Lucinda, b. ca 1843 and believe m. Odom and settled in Bastrop Co., Texas. Also wish anc., pts., and desc. of Thomas J. and George D. Haney of Cuba Landing, Tenn. Who were Salathial and Winnie Haney? Glad to exchange inf.

Guy Franks. P. O. Box 697. Sheffield, Alabama.

COOPER, DRIVER, WALKER: Will exchange inf. on ancestry and families: Hezekiah Floyd m. Mary Ann \_\_\_\_(?); their son Christopher b. 1848, m. Henrietta Loving, b. 1852. William Statham Sullivan (son of Berry Sullivan and \_\_\_\_ Walker) b. 1-10-1861, m. Agnes Belle Wilson (dau. of Greene Wilson), b. 6-7-1867; both buried Parker Cemetery, Alva, Webster Co., Miss. Jasper Pennington (son of "Miller Ben" Pennington) b. Vernon, Ala., 5-17-1848, m. Mary Frances McManus, b. Vernon, Ala., 10-9-1856. Had 12 chil. One, my father, Benjamin Thomas, b. 9-16-1878, m. Lula Kendred Jenkins, b. 10-31-1878. Her pts. were Howard Randall Jenkins, b. 1851, Sumner, Miss. (?), and Mary Emeline Cooper, b. 5-15-1855, Sumner (dau. of John R. Cooper, b. 10-20-1825, Ala., and Elizabeth Ann Driver, b. 1-19-1823).

Mrs. Leroy Floyd, RFD #2. Box #194, Duck Hill. Mississippi.

65-163 ELY, WEBB, RIGSBY, HESS, SCOTT: Mourning Ely, b. 1798, N.C., m. William F. (?) ("Taylor") Webb, b. 1790, N.C. Chil. in 1850 Census, Gibson Co., Tenn.: Leroy 27 yrs., George 16 yrs., James 18 yrs., John 21 yrs., Levi 14 yrs. George and James prob. settled near Rector, Ark. Other chil. prob.: Louis (or Lewis), Temple, Okla.; Lee Ann, m. Rigsby; Louisa, m. A. W. Hess; Elizabeth, m. Dr. William Scott, Milan, Tenn. Anxious to exchange inf. Webbs and Elys.

Mrs. J. Clifford Hill. 418 West Matthews Avenue. Jonesboro. Arkansas.

65-164 TODD, BROWN: Need pts. and other inf, on Anderson Todd, b. Rutherford Co., Tenn., and wife Mary F. Brown, b. Va. 1850 Rutherford Co. Census shows chil.: James M. b. 1844, Sarah J. b 1845, William F.B. b. 1847, Anderson B.F. b 1848. Later chil: Robert, b. 1850, and Isaac.

Mrs. Albert G. Spinks. Rosedale. Mississippi.

65-165 SINCLAIR, HORN, FLETCHER, THOMPSON, TERRY, HARLAN(D), WILSON, MELLETT, FORD: Wish to exchange data on these related lines. John B. Sinclair, b. 1817, Tenn., m-1 Sarah McNeese, b. 1822, Ill., to DeSoto Parish, La., 1840; m-2 Welthy Horn. Wyatt W. Adams, b. Tenn., to Ark., 1835, buried DeQueen. Elijah Hankins, b. 1845, Texas. His father b. Tenn. Who was he?

Damon A. Veach. 1420 Roma Lane. Fort Worth. Texas 76134.

65-166 BIGGS: Asa Biggs b. 1788, N.C., m. (when?) Winnifred \_\_\_\_(?). Asa to Tenn. (when?), served War of 1812, MTD. RIFFLEMEN, 26th REG'T. TENN. MILITIA. Chil. b. prob. N.C. 1810-1814: Susan Glover and Eliza Mauldin. Chil. b. Tenn.: Wilson, 1815; Benjamin Franklin, 1818; Henry, 1825; Amanda W., 1832. Benjamin Franklin m. \_\_\_\_(?) in Tenn.; one child, Eliza Jane, b. ca 1840. Where in Tenn. did these families live? All moved to Texas in 1841.

Mrs. C. A. Martin, Box 298. Atlanta, Texas 75551.

65-167 HAWKINS, LANGFORD, FOUSTS, JARRATTS: Can anyone give me correct list of chil. of John Hawkins who m. 1744, Hanover Co., Va., Mary Langford, dau. of Capt. Thomas Langford of England. Still seeking Fousts and Jarratts families.

Mrs. Albert S. Jarratt. 203 Woodmont Circle. Nashville. Tennessee 37205.

65-168 SMITH, WOOD, VINZANT, SNELLING, MITCHELL, CHISUM, DILLINGHAM, BARNETT, MOORE, PARKER, SIMMONS, SHOCKLEY, JONES: Searching for ancestors and desc. of Joel Smith, Rev. War veteran, b. 9-4-1760, Lunenburg Co., Va. Served in Va. line in 1780, moved to York Dist., S.C., where uncle, Robert Wood, lived; lived there 17 yrs. Rutherford Co., N.C., Census, 1800, shows him there. After 1806 to White Co., Tenn., purchased tracts of land on Caney Fork River near Sparta. D. 4-4-1840, Van Buren Co. (formed from White Co. 1840); buried on farm owned by a Mr. Denton, ca 15 mi. from Sparta; believe tombstones removed from cemetery and used as foundations of a home. M-1 (?); chil. according to will pp. 5,6,7, Will Book A., Van Buren Co.: Mary, m. 1802, Rutherford Co., N.C., Isaac Vinzant (son Joel Vinzant in Franklin Co., Tenn., 1850); Unicy m. John L. Smith; Narcissa m. Thomas Snelling; Jane m. Allen Mitchell; John W., b. ca 1790, m. 1823, White Co., Tenn., Charlotte Ann Chisum, b. 1808, dau. of John and Mary Ann Chisum, White Co. John and Charlotte Smith in Madison Co. 1840 Census;

Joel, Joshua, Melton (Mitt), Samuel and Matthew Claiborne (Matt) Smith, and daus. Enzaline (m. James "Squire" Dillingham) and Emma (m. S. Slade Barnett) in Rusk Co., Texas near Gladewater. Rev. soldier Joel Smith m-2 White Co., 11-20-1823, Nancy Moore, b. 1803, dau. of Samuel Moore. Chil.: Joel, b. 1825, m. Elizabeth (1850 Van Buren Co., Census lists chil. John 7, Martha 4, William 6 mos.); William, b. 1832, signed papers in Van Buren 1857; Bennet, b. 1834, m. Martha Parker; James, b. 1836, m. Nancy Simmons; Nancy Caroline, b. 1839, m. Alexander Shockley; Martha, m. F. L. Jones, Van Buren Co., prob. d. by 1851. Nancy Moore Smith still in Van Buren Co. 1858. Appreciate information.

Mrs. Joel (Verlie Baillio) Smith, Route 2, Box 288, Gladewater, Texas.

65-169 HEARN, WILLIAMS: Need pts. of Susanny Ann Hearn, who m. Stephen M. Williams, son of Nathaniel and Elizabeth Williams, 7-31-1851, Wilson Co., Tenn. Also need pts. of Elizabeth Williams. Will exchange.

Capt. R. D. Bradshaw 02296689, 2d Sqdn. 4th Cav., APO New York 09696.

65-170 MORELOCK, BAUGHMAN: Can anyone give me connection between the George Morelock and Samuel Baughman families? Both listed on 1796 Sullivan Co., Tenn., tax list. Who were pts. of George Morelock's wife, Elizabeth?

Miss Edith Scott, 881 South Tenth, Salina. Kansas.

65-171 FINLEY, WREN, BELL: Need pts. of John W. Finley, b. 1813, Tenn., (what co.?) m-1 Margaret Wren, 1834, m-2 Margaret Bell ca 1850. Lived in Miss., 1840 (what co.?) to Smith Co., Texas, ca 1848. Have good records from that date. Need pts. both wives. Margaret Wren prob. related to Ky.-born Wren, Craig and Nicholas families who lived Smith Co. in 1850's.

Mrs. James Wilkins, 608 Richardson Drive. Tyler, Texas.

65-172 CLAY, TALLY, SPRAY, MULLINS: Seeking inf. on and pts. of: Marquis de Lafayette (Mark L.) Clay, b. 9-15-1823, Tenn., m. Mary Paralee Tally of Marshall Co., Tenn., in 1845, d. 4-29-1861, Robertson Co., Texas. James H. Spray, b. 8-1866, Tenn. m. Sarah E. Mullins, 12-1-1881, Fayetteville, Tenn., d. 10-13-1898, Houston, Texas. George R. Clay. Post Office Box 35254. Houston, Texas 77035.

65-173 REYNOLDS, CHEATHAM, GARRETT, EAST, JONES: Need inf. on Caleb Reynolds, b. 12-20-1821, Tenn., m. 12-20-1840, Ind., Eliza Jane, dau. of Silas and Elizabeth Cheatham Garrett. Caleb's mother, Elizabeth, dau. of Isiah and Martha East Jones. His bros. prob. Larkin, Eckbert, Alfred and sister Ruth. Caleb to Jefferson Co., then Keokuk, Iowa in 1843.

Miss Mildred S. Grimsley, 4851 West 113th Street. Inglewood. California 90304.

65-174 NUNLEY (NUNNELY), WILSON, FOX, HUTCHINSON, ELLIS: Need inf. anc. of: Benjamin (or Robert) Franklin Nunnely, b. Clifton Wayne Co., Tenn. (when?), m. Merinda Caroline Wilson, b. 8-28-1846, Clifton Wayne Co., d. 12-14-1916, Spring City, Sanpete Co., Utah, dau. of Hannah P. Jane Job (2nd marriage). Merinda's 2nd husband was Isaac Morton Behunin. Nunley chil.: James Mason (my father), b. 1-21-1872, d. 10-21-1949, m. Clara Fox, 12-19-1900; Thomas Alfred, b. 9-1-1874, d. 3-28-1914, m-1 Jannie Hutchinson, 2-13-1895, m-2 Olive Ellis, 11-19-1902; Wayne Morris, b. 6-28-1877; Franklin Lee, b. 5-13-1879, d. infancy; all born Clifton Wayne Co. George Russell Nunley. 663 South 4th East, Sandy. Utah 84070.

65-175 GREER (GRIER), GAAR (GARR), COHRON, HINES, McNEELY, LOW, LINK: Need inf. on following families. Francis Marbury Greer (who were pts.?), b. 2-12-1794, m. 12-16-1824, Madison Co., Ga., Permelia Emily Gaar (Garr), b. 10-6-1804, dau. of Joel and Lucy Head Gaar of Elbert Co., Ga. (I have Garr Bible records.) They moved to Claiborne Parish, La., ca 1848, CSA records Morehouse Parish, land transactions Claiborne Parish, 1872. Chil.: James T.; Lucy F. m. John W. Robertson; Sarah E. (Beech); Joseph L. (mortally wounded, CSA records); Walter Lafayette; William Gilbert; Russell Wynn (have Wynn fam. records); John Wesley, m-1 M.F. Alford, Claiborne Parish (had 3 chil.: W.J., M.A., Lucille; M.F. d. near Summerfield, La.; who were her pts.?), m-2

Annie Eliza Cohron (I have Cohron Bible record); they moved to Sabine Parish, 1894, where both died. Elbert Jesse Hines (son of Charlton Hines and Emily Low) m-1 Cassandra Othella McNeely (dau. of James McNeely, b. in Ireland); m-2 Lucille Link, b. Mo. Link family lived in Williamson Co., Texas, 1870. 1860 Census Lucinda 23 yrs. old, her father, Alton (Allen) Link was 59, and mother, Sarah, was 57. Also working on Miller, Alford, Maximillam, Tidwell, Strozier families of S.C. or Va. Mrs. Marie T. Greer, Ancestor Seeker. P. O. Box 955. Many, Louisiana 71449.

65-176 HARRIS, SANDERS: Need pts. and anc. of: Lilburn Henderson Harris, b. 1818, Va. (where?), m. 1839 (where?) Phoebe M\_\_\_\_ Sanders, b. 1821, N.C. (where?). Resided Wythe, Smyth, Washington Cos., Va. Will exchange data.

Mrs. Charlotte E. Elam. 494 Williamsburg Lane. Memphis, Tennessee 38117.

65-177 BIGHAM (BINGHAM), CARPENTER, CLARK, GILMORE, GRANVILLE, LISENBY, GRAHAM, WILSON: Need inf. following families. Samuel Bigham, Sr., b. 1730-50. To America ca 1748, landing Charleston, S. C.; lived Mecklenburg Co., N.C., and from 1816 in Rutherford or Bedford Co., Tenn. Known chil.: William, b. 1775, Mecklenburg Co., m. Jane Gilmore; Samuel Jr., b. ca 1782, m. 1807, Lincoln Co., N.C., Barbara Carpenter, lived Lincoln Co.; Robert, b. ca 1787, m. 1810, Lincoln Co., Margaret (dau. of Anthony Clark, Sr., b. 6-21-1739, Ireland, supposedly emigrated with Samuel Bigham, Sr.); Elihu Hall, b. 1800, m. 1823, Rutherford Co., Mary Lisenby. William, Robert, Elihu lived Rutherford and Bedford Cos. Robert to Bell Co., Texas. Will exchange inf. Did Samuel Wilson, b. 1796-1805, Lincoln Co., N.C., live in Tenn.? Pts. were William and Isabella (Graham) Wilson, who m. 9-20-1792, Lincoln Co. Mrs. Esther (Wilson) Brewster, 1000 East Glenwood Avenue, Fullerton, Calif. 92631.

65-178 HARPER, BOTTOMS, FORREST, VINSON, BENTHALL, McCALL: Need inf. Reuben Harper, b. Tenn., ca 1792. Volunteered War of 1812 at Tazewell, Claiborne Co., Tenn., Oct., 1813, under Capt. Hamilton. M-1 a "Miss Bottoms"; to Mo. ca 1828. Tradition says: Reuben was cousin of Gen. Nathan Bedford Forrest; father, Reuben Sr., of Va. Need inf. Capt James Vinson (1764-1822), served War of 1812, resided Summer Co., Tenn., buried in Vinson Cemetery there. M. Rhoda (Benthall?), possibly dau. of Enos Benthall, Summer Co. Chil.: Stockley, Benthall, James, Enos, Susanna, and Parthena, who m. William McCall, 1827. Exchange inf. these families.

Gary Edward Young. 1115 North Jefferson, Carrollton, Missouri.

65-179 TAYLOR, CRADDOCK: Wish wife's name and military service record of Francis Taylor, b. 3-27-1751, Orange Co., Va., son of Francis Taylor (1728-ca 1769) and wife Mildred Ann Craddock. Other chil.: James, b. 1749; William, d. 1784; Craddock, b. 1755; Elizabeth, d. 1815; Alice, b. 1763; George, b. 1757; Robert, b. 1761; Thornton, d. 1832; Rev. Philip W. (1765-1856). Also wish Craddock ancestry.

Miss Jessie Taylor Webb. 1360 Harbert Avenue. Memphis. Tennessee 38104.

CORRECTION: Mr. Robert T. Nave asks that his address on queries 65-131 and 65-135 be changed to 5720 Walnut Street, Apt. A, North Long Beach, California 90805.

<sup>65-180</sup> NUGENT (NEWGENT), SHEPHARD, PEYTON, YOUREE, DICKSON: Need pts. and first wife of Nathaniel D. Nugent, b. ca 1805, Tenn., where?, m-2 1838, Rutherford Co., Tenn., Mary E. Shephard, b. ca 1815, Va. How related to Peytons, Yourees and Dicksons? Was Nathaniel, son of John D. Nugent, charter member of first Methodist Church, 1820, Murfreesboro, Tennessee?

Mrs. Warren C. Graham. Route 1, Middle Road. Fulton, Kentucky 42041.

<sup>65-181</sup> CARTER, WALKER, McCARROLL, FERGUSON, LONAS, RECTOR, DUNNAGAN, McDANEIL: Desire to exc. inf. on the following East Tenn. Carter families: Robert (ca 1772-ca 1880) m. Jane, res. Roane & Monroe Cos.; John (1785-1827) res. Roane & Monroe Cos.;

m. Parthena, res. Roane Co., d. 1870; William, b. 1798, Va., m. Susan Ferguson, res. Roane Co., d. 1867 Monroe Co.; Talliafarro, b. 1775, res. Roane Co. in 1840; William Hamilton Carter, b. 1770, Va., m. Jane Johnson, d. 1816 Knox Co.; Joseph, res. Greene Co. 1787-1820; Joseph, b. prior 1755, res. Knox Co. on 3rd & 4th Crks. 1797-1811, had wife Nancy in 1810, d. Roane Co. on Town Cr. (now Loudon Co.) 1820, know ch. were Mary (m. Landon Rector), Amelia (m. Morgan Rector), Lydia, George (m. 1817 Margaret Dunnagan), Richard (b. 1789, Tenn., m. 1811, Knox Co., Elizabeth Lonas, res. Roane Co. on Hinds Cr., d. 1865 Brazos, Tex.), John (b. 1793, Sullivan Co., m-1 Jennie McCarroll, m-2 Polly \_\_\_\_\_, m-3 Nancy A. Simms, 1842, res. Roane Co. on Muddy Cr., d. 1864), Susanna (m. 1819, Roane Co., Caleb McDaniel or McDonald.)

Mrs. Ernest Hutcherson, P. O. Box 154. Rockwood, Tennessee 37854.

65-182 ADAMS, BEASLEY, PEWITT: Need pts. and dates of Zachariah Beasley, b. N.C., and wife Nancy Adams, b. N.C., m. 1825 Williamson Co., Tenn. Was she the Nancy Adams in Jacob Adams' will dated Feb. 5, 1833, Williamson Co., Tenn.? Need place and mar. date (ca 1854) of Rev. Malachi Pewitt and Sophronia Jane Beasley, both b. in Williamson Co., Tenn.

Mrs. Warren C. Graham, Route 1, Middle Road, Fulton, Kentucky 42041.

65-183 SAGER, KELLER, DELP, ADAM, BAUGHMAN, BARB, HOLDEMAN, GANZERT, ALLEMONG (ALLAMON), RINKER: Have much data on Gabriel Sager, Mennonite minister and school teacher, b. 24 July 1734, Altershofen, Germany, came Bucks Co., Pa. 1752, d. 31 Jan. 1816, Trumbull Co., Ohio, son of Johann Baltsar Seeger and Elizabeth Keller. His wife Anna Margaretha Delp b. 24 July 1734 (?) Klein Biberau, Germany, d. 20 Aug. 1822, Trumbull Co., Ohio, dau. of Johannes and Anna Margaretta (Adam) Delp. Gabriel's chil.: Elizabeth, Barbara, Peter, William, Conrad, Margaretta, Samuel, Mary. Margaretta (my great-great grandmother) m. Henry Baughman, Sr.; Elizabeth m. Abraham Baughman, cousin of Henry, Sr. See Query No. 1963-57. Want children of Peter and Ann (Barb) Sager, and Conrad and Elizabeth (Holdeman) Sager. Gabriel lived for several years in Shenandoah Valley before going to Ohio. Gabriel's bros. Johann Peter, b. 1730, came to Bucks Co., Pa. and Johann Conrad, b. 1740, came to Shenandoah Co., Va. We think two other bros. Wilhelm and Michael came to America in 1761 and 1754, to Bucks Co., Pa. Want more information on (1) Jacob Allamon's (b. 1754, Frederick Co., Va., d. 1873, Fayette Co., Pa.) father; (2) Jacob Allemong b. German Twp., Philadelphia Co., Pa. 1754, d. 8 Mar. 1808, Frederick Co., Va.; and his father (3) Jacob Allemong, b. ca 1728, prob. died Jefferson Co., W. Va., wife Elizabeth Barbara . Their chil. besides Jacob (2) may have been Christian, Mary, Catherine, Daniel, Elizabeth. We think the last named (3) Jacob's father was also (4) Jacob Allemong who is listed as coming to America on ship Kent in 1747 from Rotterdam. Believe they were Huguenots. Will be happy to exchange data and correspondence on these families. The Sager family is my father's line and the Allemong family is my mother's line.

Mrs. Nellie F. Ellis, 226 W. Chestnut St., Canton, Illinois 61520.

65-184 BLEDSOE, SHUMATE: Seek pts. of Isaac Newton Bledsoe, b. ca 1821 in Tenn. (where?), m. Sarah Ann Shumate, b. Mo. There were several Isaac Bledsoes of his generation. He resided in Stone Co., Mo., per 1860 census, soldier of C.S.A., moved after 1865 to Red River Co., Texas, and d. there shortly after. Had brother Hard Bledsoe living in Taney Co., Mo., per 1840 census.

Mrs. Carl Bledsoe, Wild Horse, Colorado.

65-185 NEILL, HAMILTON, MANN: Need pts. of George Neill, b. Dec. 15, 1798, and wife Elizabeth H. (Erwin?). Son John Erwin Neill lived in Maury Co., Tenn. Invite correspondence from descendants of sons Alexanders, Wm. C., Robert F., and dau. Harriett A. Hamilton, Elizabeth E. Mann.

Mrs. J. F. Provine, Box 345. Sedona. Arizona 86336.

65-186 HEWLETT, FREEMAN: Need pts. of Elmira T. Hewlett, b. Nashville, 1812, m. Huntsville, Ala., 1833, to Robert W. Freeman, b. N.C. and any info. on latter. Mrs. George B. Pilkington. 411 West Sugar Loaf. Heber Springs. Arkansas 72543.

65-187 DANCER, GOMER, BARNES, RUSHING, BATEMAN: Anywhere, all lines. Need pts. of Samuel Dancer, b. ca 1798, Tenn. (Where?) He served as substitute for Abel Rushing in Battle of New Orleans, 1815, in Regt. from Stewart Co., Tenn. He m., 23 March 1823, Stewart Co., Nancy Barnes, b. ca 1800, S.C. Who were her pts.? Was this his second marriage? Did Samuel Dancer have bro. Elijah, b. ca 1797, Tenn., wife Margarite \_\_\_\_, b. ca 1804, S.C.? Need pts. of James F. Gomer, b. ca 1797, N.C., wife Anna M. Bateman (?). Need mar. date and place, possibly in Tenn. Will gladly exchange information on these families.

Mrs. Mayo D. Dancer, 225 Chateau Drive, Fort Worth, Texas 76134.

65-188 HAMILTON, POLLARD, WYATT: Benjamin Franklin Hamilton b. prob. Obion Co., Tenn., date unknown; m. \_\_\_; known chil.: John A., Marquis D.L., Benjamin Franklin, Jr., Hugh A., Cynthia and Refina D. Served 3rd Regt., Ky. Mounted Inf., C.S.A., d. in service 16 Nov. 1863, est. adm. Morgan Co., Ill. Benjamin Franklin Hamilton, Jr. b. ca 1820, Jefferson Co., Tenn., m. prior 1840, Elizabeth (Pollard) Wyatt or (Wyatt) Pollard. Which was her maiden name? Known chil.: Melisa, John T., Julia Ann, James H., Lucy, Dr. Jayhue, Mary and Emma. B.F., Jr., served in same organization as father in C.S.A., killed at Shiloh. Both Sr. and Jr. enlisted at Camp Boone, Tenn. Any information at all will be appreciated.

Rodney L. Powell, P.O. Box 527, Isabela, Puerto Rico 00663. (use ordinary postage)

65-189 CLARK, CALLAHAN, BROOK: Need pts. of William D. Clark, b. Madison Co., Ala., ca 1822, wife Rebecca Callahan. Son Samuel I. Clark moved to Giles or Maury Co., Tenn. Need county of birth in Maryland of Roger E. Brook, d. ca 1830 in Ga. Mrs. D. C. Towery, 1005 Hanover, Edna, Texas.

65-190 ROBINSON, ALBERTSON (ALBISON), DeROSSETT, BRINLEY (BRINDLEY), HORTON, HINES (HEINE), JENSEN: Who were pts. of Ransom Robinson, b. N.C. (when and where?), res. Smith or Fentress Co., Tenn. ca 1840. Who were pts. of "a DeRossett" who m. "a Brinley (Brindley)" and had a son named Stephen Brinley of Smith or Jackson Co., Tenn., where this latter visited or lived with a dau. and son-in-law named Isaac Montgomery Robinson and Martha Brinley Robinson? Need info. about Polly (Mary?) Horton who m. Stephen Brinley in Tenn. Who were her pts., where and when born? There was also an aunt Caroline Wilhelmina Hines (or Heine) who may have gone to Bowling Green, Ky. from Wisconsin where she was b. in 1874, dau. of Henry C. and Mary (Marie) Kristine (Jensen) Hines of Germany and Fyn, Denmark, respectively. Have lost all trace of this Aunt and would like to write to anyone who might know of her descendants, but do not know what her married name was.

Mrs. Helen Heine Herbst, Powell Butte, Oregon 97753.

65-191 RUTLEDGE, MANSELL, STEELMAN: Need pts. of John Rutledge, d. Lincoln Co., Tenn., 1833, m. Catherine Steelman in N.C. Had bros. Joel and Isaac Rutledge. Tradition said their father from Va. and d. in Rev. War. Need record of Richard and Elizabeth Mansell family in Jackson Co., Tenn., 1820. Their son Burrell Mansell to McMinn Co., Tenn. about 1822.

Miss Eunice V. Redden, 5547 Ridgedale, Dallas, Texas 75206.

65-192 BAXTER, BUCHANAN, GALLOWAY, HAWKS: Plum(m)er W. Baxter b. 1801, N.C., d. 1885, m. 21 Aug. 1829, Warren Co., N.C., Nancy Hawks b. 1808, N.C., d. 1877, both buried Sharp Co., Ark. Chil.: John, Richard b. N.C., Elizabeth, Virginia, Sarah, Martha (or Mary?), William, Eliza b. Tenn., Amanda, Maxwell and others b. Independence Co., Ark. John m. Pernila Galloway (?), both buried Sharp Co., Ark. Richard m. Sarah E. Buchanan (?). Who were pts. of Plum(m)er and Nancy and where were they in Tenn. ca 1833 to ca 1848?

Robert M. Hess, 3755 Robinhood Rd., Houston, Texas 77005.

65-193 REYNOLDS, BARRETT, LASTER, EDWARDS, PERKINS, WALLS, CRUSE, BROWN, WILLIAMS, SHEPHERD, WINSETT, JOYNER, BERRY: Need pts. of John Harrison Reynolds, b. ca 1807, N.C., m. 15 Oct. 1828, Wilson Co., Tenn., Jane Barrett b. ca 1809, Ky. Was she dau. of William and Nancy Barrett m. ca 1808, Ky.? Compiling for pub. all des. of John

and Jane Reynolds. Children: George Washington b. 1831, m. Sarah Frances Laster; William H. m. Sarah Edwards; Martha m-1 William Laster, m-2 James Perkins; Eli F. b. ca 1840; Frances Ellen b. 1842, m-1 Burrell Walls, m-2 Green Cruse; Henry Harrison m-1 S.J. Perkins, m-2 Mimi Jane Brown; Robert B. m. Penny L. Williams; Margaret Jane m. Jim Shepherd; Allen Justice m. Elizabeth Winsett; Joseph Lee m. (Margaret) Savannah Joyner; Dau. \_\_\_ m. \_\_ \_\_\_ Berry and had son Earl. Family moved to Carroll Co., Tenn. between 1831 and 1840. Mrs. John E. McAllister, 2013 Kingston Place. Bakersfield. California 93306.

65-194 COLCLOUGH, FIELDS, STRICKLAND, RIVERS, HARGETT, CATHCART, BASINGER, ROACH. HENDRICKS: Need pts. and anc. of John Smith Colclough, b. 1859 near Obion River, Tenn. County? Father \_\_\_ Colclough m-l \_\_\_ Fields, m-2 \_\_ Strickland and had bro. Ward, all res. Tenn. Also need info. on Tenn. rel.: Rivers, Hargett, Cathcart, Basinger, Henricks, Roach. Appreciate any help. Will exchange. Jim Colclough, P. O. Box 4, Westport, California 95488.

65-195 KALE, KAIL, HIGH: Frederick and Hampshire Cos., Va. Want mar. of John Kale's dau. Christene, to Frederick High, ca 1785-1800. Had des. in Tenn. Exchange. Miss Mary R. Ruble, 1210 East Broadway, Newport, Tennessee 37821.

65-196 BASS, BRUMFIELD, BUCKNER, CARTER, CASSIDY, COWEN, GIBSON, HAYMES, HENSON, HOOK, HOWELL, LACKEY, McDONALD, RASH, ROACH (ROSCH), ROGERS, SMITH, SWIFT, WILSON, ZEIGLER: Need dates of b. and d., pts., bros. and sisters. Andrew Bass, b. 1806 Ga., to N.C. and Tenn. at early age, m. 1826, Marion Co., Tenn., Elonder Smith, to Greene Co., Mo. 1829. George W. Buckner, b. 8 Apr. 1833, Washington Co., Tenn.; Jesse Franklin Buckner b. 17 Nov. 1842, Meigs Co., Tenn. Other bros. and sis. were Elizabeth b. 29 Oct. 1840, m. Green S. Wilson; John A. m. Lurena Swift; Jacob L. All chil. of Paschal Buckner and Synthia L. Rash. Did Paschal and Synthia res. in Carrol Co., Ark. before moving to Polk Co., Mo.? Was Rev. James S. Buckner b. 7 Aug. 1832 Meigs Co., Tenn., d. 6 Nov. 1907 Ash Grove, Greene Co., Mo. also their son? William (Buck) Haymes b. 6 Feb. 1810, Va. (m. 24 Feb. 1829 McMinn Co., Tenn., Rebecca Zeigler, b. 30 June 1812, Va.) had bros. and sis.: Caleb, b. 2 Nov. 1795, m. Ony Brumfield; Vincent m. Phoebe Cassidy; Mary m. \_\_\_ Lackey; Nancy m. \_\_\_ Cowen; Parmelia m. John Carter; Daniel m. Henson; Reuben m. \_\_\_; Jane m. \_\_\_ McDonald. Above Haymes family to Webster Co., Mo. 1839-1841. Reuben d. in Tenn., but widow and chil. went to Mo. Alfred Hook m. 12 June 1836, Blount Co., Tenn., Elizabeth Howell. Bro. Robert R. Hook m. 3 Oct. 1837, Blount Co. Susan Roach (Rosch). Both fam. to Polk Co., Mo. in 1853. Did Elizabeth Howell have bro, Jonathan who went to Greene Co., Mo., m. Martha E. Rogers in Polk Co., Mo., 3 Aug. 1856? Green S. Wilson b. 24 July 1840, Lincoln Co., Tenn. had bros. and sis.: James Riley b. 28 Oct. 1825, where?; Richard Carlyle and Thomas Payne, twins, b. 11 Sept. 1833, Lincoln Co., Tenn., chil. of Samuel and Cynthia (Gibson) Wilson, both natives of Va., to Tenn. at early age. They had 10 chil. Who were others? Four were lvg. in 1889: Green, Richard, Thomas, and one sis., name unknown. Richard and Green both d. Polk Co., Mo.; James Riley d. Whitney, Tex., 1888; Thomas P. d. Carroll Co., Ark., Dec. 1912. Desire any inf. and will exchange re anc. and des. Mrs. Charlene Hook, 812 Mayo Building, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74103.

65-197 BLEDSOE, PENNEY, SEWELL, NEELEY: Anthony Bledsoe, famous Tenn. pioneer, m. in 1760, killed by Indians in 1788, had eleven children: Dau. Susan m. Wm. Penney; dau. \_\_\_ m. Joseph Sewell; dau. \_\_\_ m. Col. Wm. Neeley. All three families came to Cape Girardeau Co., Mo. in 1808. Want names of the ten children, besides Susan. Mrs. V. R. Peeblev. 4036 Llewellyn St., Milwaukie, Oregon 97222.

### SURMANE INDEX\*

# "ANSEARCHIN" HEWS, VOLUME 12, 1965

## COMPILED BY MRS. J.A. MURPHY

<b>-A-</b>	Angel 76, 88, 196	Banby 93	Banks 10 161
•			Beatty 19, 161
155-00 D/ 206	Anger 5	Bandy 201	Besty 73, 102
Abbott 94, 206	Angle 155	Bases 201	Beavers 61
Abel 27	Anthony 127	Banghart 50	Beddle 111
Abidengo 92	Apling 173	Bangs 5	Beddy 111
Abner 204	Applewhite 109	Banks 18	Bedford 48, 109, 174
Abranda 95	Appling 173	Barb 211	Bedwell 43
Absher 95	Arenton 111	Barbe 175	Beeler 103
Abstain 173	Arbuckle 76, 77	Barboe 173	Beemon 111
Abston 175, 176	Archer 161	Barber 15	`
Acre 44	Arden 49		Begly 205
Acreed 142		Barclay 111	Behumin 209
	Argabright 158	Barcus 73	Bejach 1, 7, 53, 109
Acuff 163	Argo 65	Bardeston 205	166, 169
Adair 80, 93	Argyle 12	Bardon 202	Belcher 169
Adam 211	Armstrong 75, 111, 122,	Barewidk 197	Belew 161, 162, 204
Adama 120	123, 176, 202	Berge 67	Bell 2, 53, 94, 157, 166,
Adams 35, 43, 88, 93, 111,	Armet 98	Bargies 37	206, 209
128, 156, 171, 201,	Armett 31, 53, 100	Barker 94	Benegar 71
205, 208, 211	Armold 15, 77, 89, 90, 92,	Barley 31, 95	Bennet 176
Adcock 111, 132, 201	99, 103, 198	Barlias 36	Bennett 38, 56, 57, 111,
Adcox 81	Armott 100		
		Barlow 45, 82	164, 186
Adkins 30, 102, 157, 204	Asbell 76	Baraman 205	Bennom 81
Adkisson 17	Asbury 205	Bernell 205	Benthall 210
Affleck 94	Ashbrook 202	Barnes 15, 32, 37, 103, 151,	Benthrow 111
Afilon 111	Ashby 93	157, 158, 190, 202,	Benton 111, 169, 179,
Aikin 65	Ashe 89, 176	212	182
Akes 37	Asher 196	Barnet 78, 204	Bermon 111
Akin 61	Ashford 41, 162	Barnett 2, 4, 17, 29, 38,	Berrier 29
Akins 92, 202	Ashley 61, 67, 77, 79	42, 154, 200, 204,	Berry 36, 39, 75, 88,
Albert 110	Ashlock 79	208, 209	96, 133, 153, 212,
Albertson 212	Ashoff 203	Barnham 35	213
Alberty 164	Ashurst 196	Bernhill 56, 57, 58, 59	Bertrand 14
Albison 212			
	Atkins 20, 102, 205	Barret 17	Beson 182
Alderson 35, 93	Atkinson 19, 20, 21, 23,	Barrett 212	Bethel 94
Aldridge 98	24, 68, 77, 84,	Barron 150, 190	Beverly 136
Alemon 91	93, 99	Barrow 94, 170	Bevers 156
Alen 133	Atkison 21	Barry 169, 200	Bevins 173
Alexander 70, 71, 93, 107,	Atnip 164	Barshears 78	Bishl 41
111, 148, 169,	Atwood 44	Barson 197	Biddle 111
170	Auley 171	Bartheney 158	Bierly 97
Aley 163, 164	Ault 159	Barton 65, 68, 97, 98, 151,	Biermen 2
Alford 100, 175, 209, 210	Austin 14, 95	152, 169, 170	Bigby 111
Allamon 211	Autry 170	Barwick 81	Biggs 176, 208
Alleburg 32	Avery 77	Basham 13, 62, 63	Bigham 210
Allemong 211	Aydelott 37	Basinger 213	Bihl 41
Allen 7, 15, 37, 39, 63,	Ayers 91, 203	Baskean 84	Bilbory 162
64, 91, 100, 126,	Ayler 204	Baskerville 169	Bilbry 162
	•		
133, 158, 159, 169,	Ayollet 201	Basket 161	Bilby 162
170, 174, 176, 181,	Ayres 12, 165, 203	Baskett 202	Billberry 162
182, 193, 199, 202,		Bass 48, 213	Bills 128, 151
204, 205	-3-	Bassendine 89	Binford 39
Allensworth 61		Bassbears 82	Bingham 17, 38, 97,
Alley 204	Babb 181	Bateman 103, 162, 212	173, 210
Allin 71	Back 205	Batey 25	Bird 103, 111, 137,
Allison 40, 80, 111, 142,	Badgley 52	Bather 34	194
184	Bagg 39, 40	Battles 186, 202	Bishop 107, 162
Allphin 173	Bagget 190	Batta 37, 38, 39, 53	Bivens 193
Ally 94	Baggett 189	Bauer 172	Bivings 75
Alabrook 157	Bailey 88, 95, 111, 149,	Baughman 97, 209, 211	Bizzell 55
Alsobrook 143, 201	156, 157, 181, 194,	Bexter 212	Black 5, 7, 53, 71, 75,
_	195, 196	Bayle 111	91, 93, 98, 111,
Alston 6		Bayless 175	202
Alsup 11	Baillio 209		Blackley 111
Amato 41	Baily 95	Bayley 36, 37, 39	
Ambrister 159	Baird 145	Bayliss 155	Blackman 179
Ambrose 111	Baker 21, 30, 34, 39, 42, 45,	Beylor 110	Blackmore 89, 169
Ames 171	47, 92, 95, 96, 103,	Beadon 92	Blackston 22
Anderson 2, 32, 42, 47,	109, 111, 156, 175	Beal 41, 159	Blackstone 75
71, 73, 88, 90,	Balak 34	Bealer 111, 206	Blackwell 124, 171
94, 111, 150,	Balch 170	Bean 68, 73, 74, 101,	Blair 19, 20, 21, 22, 24,
153, 154, 158,	Baldridge 156, 169	111, 188	25, 29, 81, 111,
164, 167, 170,	Baldwin 44	Beard 35, 36, 95, 111,	153, 156, 169, 170,
	Balentine 157	148, 170, 207	202
171, 184, 199,	Ball 202	Bearman 180	Blake 41, 71, 77, 85
203		Beasley 102, 211	Blakely 155
Andrew 76	Ballard 143, 154, 179	_ * *	Blakemore 29, 68
Andrews 169	Balton 153	Beasly 175	
	N	Research 184	Kiakes by
Ange 207	Bamsteter 155 Bans 157	Beason 184	Blakey 65 Blakley 207

<sup>\*</sup> A surname may appear more than once on any given page number.

Blankenship 202	Bradley 30, 89, 111, 156,	Brumfield 213	Calley 141
Blanks 94	160, 170, 199	Brumitt 204	Callihan 111
Blanton 32, 95, 111, 196	Bradon 91	Brumley 202	Cally 79
Bledsoe 48, 111, 211,	Bradshaw 111, 153, 209	Brummett 154	Calvert 95
213	Brady 170, 184	Brummitt 98, 203, 204	Calvett 111
Blessing 124	Bragg 111	Brussmont 33	Calvitt 111
Blevins 89, 98, 154, 206	Brammer 156, 206	Brummuk 111	Calyer 206
Bloodworth 144, 176	Branch 175	Bruner 154	Cambell 176
Bloore 48, 50	Brandon 44, 66	Bryan 2, 47, 66, 207	Came1 184
Blount 2, 73, 140, 160	Branham 181, 182	Bryant 36, 37, 40, 74, 78,	Cameron 89, 159, 162
Blue 203	Branhorn 179, 182	129, 139, 173, 180,	Cammack 13
Blunt 160	Brannon 180, 181	181	Camp 41, 63, 134, 137,
Blythe 43	Bransetter 87	Buchanan 29, 115, 212	194
Boatman 201	Bransteter 154	Buckhannon 157	Campbell 6, 12, 20, 21,
Boatwright 37	Brantly 15	Buck 88, 205	22, 24, 25, 27,
Boaz 48, 109	Branum 141	Buckhannan 136	30, 79, 87, 88,
Boddie 111, 165	Brashear 153, 181	Buckner 32, 213	89, 91, 94, 95,
Bodine 183	Brashears 78, 141	Buler 93	97, 98, 102,
Body 175	Brasher 85	Bull 96, 97, 98	111, 141, 151,
Bogg 38	Braswell 144	Bullard 42, 111	155, 169, 170,
Boggas 36	Bratchey 95	Bullen 17	171
Boggess 74	Bratton 66, 175	Bullock 2, 34, 41, 150,	Camron 26
Bogue 175	Braughton 154	154, 170	Canada 109
Bohaman 201	Bray 98	Bumper III	Canaday 189
Bohannon 95	Brazeal 135, 172	Bunch 160	Cannon 34, 93, 113, 123,
Bolden 175	Brazeale 169, 170, 172	Bunden 182	124
Bolen 206	Brazel 139,	Burdett 124	Cantaga 205
Bolin 73, 174	Brazelton 127	Burdette 115, 124	Cantrell 61
Boling 174	Brazewell 91	Burdine 143	Capps 152
Bolins 163	Breaden 28, 132	Burger 185	Caranute 156
Bolling 2	Breashears 78	Burgess 5, 202	Carby 173
Bollinger 53, 87	Breast 29	Burk 82, 152	Card 160
Bolls 97	Brecht 207	Burke 62, 94, 163	Cardwell 93, 201
Bolton 97	Brebart 33	Burkes 2	Carey 6, 41, 56, 99,
Bonan 111	Brenard 187	Burks 163	104, 129
Bond 26, 77, 85, 194,	Bresaugh 32	Burleson 47, 48	Carithers 71, 173
196, 204	Brettmin 18	Burlews 111	Carlen 167
Bondham 47	Brevard 187	Burlison 111	Carlisle 91, 92
Bondurant 169	Brewer 42, 90	Burnam 42	Carmichael 42, 43, 191,
Bone 35, 38, 39, 62,	Brewster 5, 210	Burness 175	192
91, 92	Briand 92	Burnet 78	Carnatt 156
Booker 92, 174	Briant 42, 183	Burnett 18, 78, 155,	Carnes 204
Boogher 172	Brickell 126	181	Carothers 42
Boon 44	Brickley 126	Burnferen 96	Carpenter 21, 23, 39,
Boone 12, 44, 68, 99,	Bridgeman 205	Burnfinn 96	67, 95, 146,
181 Page 176 176	Bridger 144	Burns 88, 96, 190	210
Booth 175, 176	Bridges 92, 93, 201	Burrell 95	Carper 41, 102, 162
Boren 88, 96	Bridvell 163	Burres 97	Carr 41, 111, 162, 202
Boring 153 Borneff 98	Brigance 129	Burrow 88	Carreather 111
Boshears 78	Brigham 39, 111	Burrus 170	Carrich 194
Bosley 131	Bright 207	Burton 5, 78, 82, 95,	Carrick 111, 193, 194
Botler 78, 79, 134	Brindley 212	132, 160, 170,	Carrier 87, 153, 154, 204
Bott 33	Brinley 212 Briscoe 34, 93, 188	180, 201, 202	Carriger 87, 88, 89
Bottoms 210	Brison 75	Busby 34	Carroll 65, 94, 95, 155,
Botts 37	Britt 174	Bush 11, 93 Buster 202	159, 202
Bouleton 203	Brittian 124	Butler 198	Carruth 41, 71
Boulling 175	Brock 93, 155, 179, 180,	Butler 17, 30, 39, 76,	Carson 79, 111, 169, 206 Carter 27, 35, 42, 48,
Bounds 73	181	78, 79, 92, 95,	53, 87, 88, 89,
Boutt 7	Brogan 30, 98	111, 141, 183,	90, 96, 106, 111,
Bow 202	Brogdon 46	184, 186, 206	157, 188, 190,
Bowden 102, 126	Bronson 155	Butram 206	203, 205, 206,
Bowen 47, 111	Brooden 201	Butten 111	210, 211, 213
Bower 77, 84, 140, 180,	Brook 212	Buttery 160	Cartwright 104, 109, 111,
181	Brooks 21, 49, 89, 111,	Bybee 16	125, 172
Bowers 48, 87, 162, 180	163, 203	Byram 176	Caruthers 29, 70, 170,
Bowling 30, 154, 173	Brossman 2	Byrd 36, 79, 136, 139,	174
Bowls 23	Brough 41, 99, 159, 166,	161, 162	Carver 95, 159, 181
Bowman 23, 26, 37, 53,	207	Byrne 77	Cary 6
61, 110	Browder 136	Byron 77	Casady 111, 154 -
Boy 175			Casey 28, 75, 80, 137,
Boyd 77, 82, 89, 140,	Brown 10, 16, 19, 20, 27,	'	
	41, 43, 55, 66, 72,	-c-	146, 147, 171, 179,
163, 164, 169, 170,	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81,		146, 147, 171, 179, 181, 183
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99,	Cabbage 153	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassey 79
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cabal 169	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassy 79 Cassiday 94
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95 Bracken 72	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194, 195, 202, 204, 205,	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cabler 109 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cabal 169 Cain 96, 202, 203	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassey 79 Cassiday 94 Cassidy 213
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95 Bracken 72 Bracket 182	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194, 195, 202, 204, 205, 206, 208, 212, 213	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cahal 169 Cain 96, 202, 203 Caisey 137, 142	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassey 79 Cassiday 94 Cassidy 213 Casteel 162
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95 Bracken 72 Bracket 182 Brackett 97	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194, 195, 202, 204, 205, 206, 208, 212, 213	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cahal 169 Cain 96, 202, 203 Caisey 137, 142 Caldwell 2, 79, 111, 206	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassey 79 Cassiday 94 Cassidy 213 Casteel 162 Casteet 204
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95 Bracken 72 Bracket 182 Brackett 97 Bracy 108	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194, 195, 202, 204, 205, 206, 208, 212, 213  Browne 109  Browning 92, 93, 96	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cahal 169 Cain 96, 202, 203 Caisey 137, 142 Caldwell 2, 79, 111, 206 Calet 92	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassey 79 Cassiday 94 Cassiday 213 Casteel 162 Casteel 204 Castell 203
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95 Bracken 72 Bracket 182 Brackett 97 Bracy 108 Bradford 13, 103, 169,	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194, 195, 202, 204, 205, 206, 208, 212, 213  Browne 109  Browning 92, 93, 96  Bruce 96, 97, 170, 173	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cahal 169 Cain 96, 202, 203 Caisey 137, 142 Caldwell 2, 79, 111, 206 Calet 92 Calhoun 43	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassy 79 Cassiday 94 Cassiday 213 Casteel 162 Casteet 204 Castell 203 Castile 147
163, 164, 169, 170, 187, 193 Boyer 2, 100, 162 Boyles 148 Boynton 5 Bozworth 53 Brabson 171 Brachett 95 Bracken 72 Bracket 182 Brackett 97 Bracy 108	41, 43, 55, 66, 72, 73, 74, 76, 78, 81, 87, 92, 94, 95, 99, 102, 111, 115, 116, 131, 136, 141, 143, 152, 155, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 180, 184, 187, 189, 192, 194, 195, 202, 204, 205, 206, 208, 212, 213  Browne 109  Browning 92, 93, 96	Cabbage 153 Cable 189 Cabler 189 Cade 102, 156 Cagle 35 Cagler 206 Cahal 169 Cain 96, 202, 203 Caisey 137, 142 Caldwell 2, 79, 111, 206 Calet 92	181, 183 Cash 11, 40, 160 Casida 98 Caskey 152 Casper 66 Casselberry 204 Cassey 79 Cassiday 94 Cassiday 213 Casteel 162 Casteel 204 Castell 203

Lates 44, 177			
A . 1	Clift 91, 161	Copeland 15, 78, 111,	Crozier 30
Cathcart 213	Cline 2	134, 196, 197	
Catron 205	Clingan 41		Cruse 212, 213
		Copelin 111	Crutcher 109, 169
Cattangan 154	Clinney 137	Copley 99	Crutchfield 153, 154
Caulvell 141	Clinton 42	Coppage 51, 102	Cubertson 68
Cavat: 111	Cloud 96, 170	Copps 170	
Cavett 111	Clough 80	Corbin 81, 149	Culberhouse 180
Cavitt 148			Cullem 170
	Clower 183	Cormelison 66	Culp 63, 149
Cawood 31	Clowers 183	Cornice 205	Culton 129
Cayce 14, 35	Clyft 92	Correll 184	
Cayle 34, 35, 201	Clymore 163	Corum 98	Culwell 161
	*		Cummins 188
Cayler 206	Coale 111	Coss 93	Cunningham 88, 91, 92,
Cecil 206	Coates 103, 181	Costello 176	93, 111, 171,
Center 28, 76, 195	Coats 124, 180	Cotaill 96	
Chaffin 5, 48	Cob 81	Coteller 157	186, 203
Chafin 48			Cupples 12
_	Cobail 158	Cothers 155	Curay 157
Chagginer 33	Cobb 14, 19, 26, 65, 80,	Cotton 36, 80, 81, 96,	Curl 202
Chalk 73	81, 82, 83, 84, 93,	131	
Chamberlain 111, 172	111, 152, 153	Couch 63, 81, 137	Curley 160
Chambers 12, 35			Curly 160
	Cobbs 111, 132, 169	Couder 39	Currie 203
Champian 176	Coble 52, 123	Coulter 94	Curry 32, 53, 66, 149,
Champion 37, 202	Cochran 111	Council 81	
Chandler 204	Cock 170, 189	Counts 95	190, 203
Chaney 11			Curtis 149
	Cocke 170	Cousins 164	Cury 33
Chapmen 161, 202	Cocknell 99	Couter 97	
Chappell 44, 103	Cockran 111	Covington 150, 157	-D-
Charles 136, 142	Cockrell 99	Cowan 27, 28, 115, 116,	-6-
Charnet 155			
	Cofer 17, 48, 50	117, 118, 120,	Dabney 61, 170, 204
Cheatham 170, 209	Coffelt 45	121, 122, 123,	Dacison 95
Chedic 26	Coffery 202	124, 125, 188	
Chedick 26	Coffey 47, 63, 169, 205		Dail 19, 20
		Coward 30, 93, 200	Daily 88, 94
Cheek 31, 99, 202	Coffin 170, 177, 204	Cowen 28, 184, 203,	Dake 38
Clement 200	Coffman 93, 161	204, 213	Dale 93
Chemley 150	Cohron 209, 210	Cowper 111	
Chenault 29, 169			Dalton 201
1	Coker 91, 93, 95	Cox 20, 21, 22, 23, 25,	Dancer 212
Cherry 56, 60, 174	Colboth III	33, 34, 52, 65, 80,	D'Angeville 165
Chesholm 111	Cole 33, 40, 63, 111	81, 88, 91, 92, 93,	Deniel 176, 202
Chester 42, 91, 92, 103,	Coleman 6, 39, 40, 63,	96, 105, 127, 129,	
126, 159	91, 94, 100, 143,		Daniels 146
		130, 135, 136, 139,	Danniel 176
Childers 83, 176	164, 167, 173,	147, 166, 167, 177,	Danny 38
Childres 33	174, 202, 204	196, 197	Darby 203
Childress 46, 87, 170,	Collard 92	Come 174, 176	
173, 175	Colclough 213		Darmell 157
		Coxsey 15, 68	Dashiell 115
Chiles 200	Collier 156, 163, 169	Coyle 205	Daughity 202
Chinn 32	Collin 98	Crabtree 92, 93, 158,	Daughtery 93, 206
Chipman 175	Collingworth 49	183, 184, 205,	
Chisum 208	Collins 27, 35, 68, 95,	207	Devent 1, 2, 165
			Davemport 14, 54, 170,
Choat 41, 68	107, 111, 114,	Craddock 210	173, 204
Choate 41	158, 168, 177	Craft 91, 158	Davey 6
Choles 111	Collinsworth 129, 170	Crager 156	David 91, 150, 175
Chote 111	Collum 99	Craig 27, 32, 37, 44,	
			Devidson 15, 19, 20, 76,
Christenberry 85	Colsbell 152	81, 83, 94, 97,	81, 82, 87, 88,
Christian 42, 151, 189	Colt 34	102, 133, 197,	107, 123, 189
Christianberry 80	Colvin 95	209	Daviess 171
Christianbury 139	Colyer 88	Craige 38	_
			Davie 6
Christopher 95	Combs 179, 182	Craighead 170	
Christmas 20	Commett 95		Davis 2, 15, 18, 33, 46,
Chadaen 116		Crain 155	Davis 2, 15, 18, 33, 46, 47, 63, 64, 71, 76,
Curisty 110			47, 63, 64, 71, 76,
Christy 116 Chumley 150	Comos 204	Crain 155 Cramore 28	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96
Chumley 150	Comos 204 Consway 196	Crain 155 Cranmore 28 Craven 153	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49	Comes 204 Consway 196 Conselther 111	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49	Comes 204 Consway 196 Conselther 111	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72, 73, 101, 104,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176	Crain 155 Cramsore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72, 73, 101, 104, 111, 151, 154,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72, 73, 101, 104, 111, 151, 154, 160, 161, 166,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72, 73, 101, 104, 111, 151, 154, 160, 161, 166, 188, 190, 195	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72, 73, 101, 104, 111, 151, 154, 160, 161, 166,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206 Davison 19, 20, 21, 25,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80	Comes 204 Consway 196 Comealther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126, 128, 130, 170	Crain 155 Cramsore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consway 197 Conley 95 Conley 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126, 128, 130, 170 Conway 152	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206 Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82 Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clars 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126, 128, 130, 170 Conway 152 Cook 7, 19, 24, 27, 33,	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramsore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramsore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawen 153 Crawey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Davison 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 11, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99,
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Councily 64 Councily 64 Councily 128, 130, 170 Couway 152 Cook 7, 19, 24, 27, 33, 34, 46, 91, 104, 111, 146, 158, 199, 203, 204 Cooks 171 Cooksey 157 Cooksi 187	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 11, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Deane 149, 150
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramsore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Deane 149, 150
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Commer 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearing 173, 204
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawer 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakina 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearing 173, 204  Dearman 82, 140
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawen 153 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearing 173, 204
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawer 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakina 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearing 173, 204  Dearman 82, 140
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clary 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130,	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Commer 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearmond 17, 19, 23, 82, 196
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126, 128, 130, 170 Conway 152 Cook 7, 19, 24, 27, 33, 34, 46, 91, 104, 111, 146, 158, 199, 203, 204 Cooks 171 Cooksey 157 Cooksi 187 Cooksy 156 Cooley 180 Coolem 194 Coom 111, 152 Coomer 126 Coop 14	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawer 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearmond 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cildera 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawen 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Davson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearmond 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchwell 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clark 101 Clary 201 Clary 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35 Cleans 170 Clenden 203	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Cramore 28 Crawer 153 Cravey 53 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearmond 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184  Decker 204, 205
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 11, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clary 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35 Clemens 170 Clenden 203 Clenny 137	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Commer 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawn 153 Cravey 53 Cravford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearing 173, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearmond 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184  Decker 204, 205  Deery 117, 123
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35 Clemens 170 Clenden 203 Clenuy 137 Clerve 94	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Counelly 64 Commer 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deacon 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184  Deckard 164  Decker 204, 205  Deery 117, 123  DeFord 167
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 11, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clary 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35 Clemens 170 Clenden 203 Clenny 137	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Connelly 64 Conner 62,88, 111, 126, 128, 130, 170 Conway 152 Cook 7, 19, 24, 27, 33, 34, 46, 91, 104, 111, 146, 158, 199, 203, 204 Cooks 171 Cooksey 157 Cooks 187 Cooksy 156 Cooley 180 Cooley 180 Cooles 111, 152 Cooner 126 Coop 14 Cooper 11, 17, 18, 53, 77, 81, 87, 88, 93, 100, 120, 121, 157, 193, 206, 208 Cootz 159	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crawer 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Daviss 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearing 173, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearmond 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deason 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184  Decker 204, 205  Deery 117, 123
Chumley 150 Churchill 49 Churchill 49 Churchill 170 Cilders 176 Clabaugh 150, 151 Clack 12, 42 Clak 80 Clancy 53 Clara 190 Clark 17, 27, 37, 39, 48, 52, 72, 80, 88, 92, 96, 111, 120, 134, 142, 143, 151, 155, 159, 161, 163, 166, 167, 170, 179, 183, 194, 206, 210, 212 Clarke 101 Clarry 201 Clay 209 Clayland 93 Clayton 93, 129, 130, 152, 169 Cleaver 35 Clemens 170 Clenden 203 Clenuy 137 Clerve 94	Comes 204 Consway 196 Consway 196 Consalther 111 Conger 29 Conley 95 Conly 176 Counelly 64 Commer 62,88, 111, 126,	Crain 155 Crammore 28 Crammore 28 Craven 153 Cravey 53 Crawford 41, 49, 72,	47, 63, 64, 71, 76, 82, 88, 89, 92, 96, 97, 111, 123, 137, 152, 157, 161, 162, 170, 171, 179, 180, 185, 186, 188, 190, 201, 202, 203, 204, 206  Davison 19, 20, 21, 25, 81, 82  Davisa 35, 36, 39, 91  Dawson 32, 159  Day 92, 185  Deacon 92  Deakins 100, 162  Deal 203  Dean 18, 90, 91, 99, 144, 167, 175, 204  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 82, 140  Dearman 17, 19, 23, 82, 196  Deacon 150  Deatherage 179, 182, 184  Deckard 164  Decker 204, 205  Deery 117, 123  DeFord 167

Dehart 204	Douglas 61, 67, 94	Edmister 156	180, 181, 193, 197,
Deimon 176	Douthit 173	Edmiston 30	198, 202
Delaney 45, 111, 203	Dowdy 49	Edmund 112	Farnsworth 112
Delang 156	Dowlen 84	Edmunds 143	Farrar 29
Delaware 165	Dowler 77, 79, 80, 81, 83,	Edward 171, 176	Farris 155
Deloach (DeLoach) 18, 162	85, 131, 134, 135,	Edwards 35, 87, 89, 91,	Farrow 90
Delogier 196	136, 137, 138, 139,	97, 111, 154,	Fasnacht 16
Delp 211	140, 141, 193, 194,	155, 203, 212,	Pason 96
Dempsey 203 Denison 102	197	213	Fathy 158
Dennis 13, 16, 95, 179,	Dowling 160	Effingham 17	Faulkner 97 Faunt LeRoy 61
180, 187	Downey 204 Doxey 162	Elam 1, 30, 101, 164, 210	Faushaw 76
Denny 96, 167	Drake 13, 90, 98, 103	Elder 25, 27, 94, 164	Faust 204, 205
Denson 140, 149	Draper 79, 167	Eldridge 31, 52	Fave 92
Denton 11, 53, 61, 91,	Drennan 48	Elkins 95, 163, 202	Fay 94
111, 161, 208	Driver 208	Ellen 129, 130	Felton 186
DeQuinones 6	Drumheller 7, 185	Elliot 173	Fendall 61
Derby 164	Dubois 66	Elliott 2, 16, 32, 36,	Pentress 169
Derrick 17	Dudley 29	40, 65, 112,	Ferguson 48, 84, 148,
DeRossett 212	Dudly 78	173, 176	158, 169, 210,
Devall 20	Dudney 167	Ellia 32, 34, 43, 73,	211
Dever 111	Due 67	94, 95, 103, 143,	Ferrell 43
Dev 5, 143, 170	Duff 189	159, 160, 161,	Ferrill 203
Dewes 5 Dews 5	Duffey 177	174, 209, 211	Ferry 32
Dial 157, 204	Duggard 88	Ellison 165, 181	Fessenden 126 Fester 112
Dickerman 95	Dugger 17, 88	Elmore 13, 95, 158 Elon 79	Field 109, 147, 170
Dickerson 204	Duke 73 Dukes 157	Elretter 126	Fields 31, 33, 156, 179,
Dickey 13, 14, 29, 96,	Dulaney 9	Ely 31, 208	180, 181, 195, 213
98, 163	Duly 156	Emerson 158, 170	Figuris 173
Dickins 39	Dumas 7	Emery 112, 193	Fike 84
Dickinson 11, 170	Dumey 206	Emit 139	Finch 44
Dickson 144, 163, 182,	Dun 81	Emmert 89	Fincher 73, 74
184, 210	Dunane 202	Emmery 28, 133	Findley 20, 21, 24
Dillahaunty 169	Duncan 16, 39, 82, 92,	Emmit 77, 83, 193, 196	Findly 19
Dillard 173, 176	111, 141, 193	Emory 63	Finley 20, 25, 64, 209
Dillendor 153	Dunenberg 33	England 78, 83, 138, 141,	Fischer 2, 104, 125,
Dilliard 62	Dunham 111	142, 195	160, 172
Dillingham 111, 208, 209	Dunken 157, 201	Engle 89, 97, 153, 201,	Fisher 2, 87, 88, 93,
Dillon 170	Dunkum 66	202	97, 148, 175, 201
Dinagin 157	Dumlap 11, 111, 129,	English 69, 73, 74, 89,	Fitsworth 112
Dinkins 99, 144 Disney 96, 97	130, 133, 138,	161, 180, 181	Fitz 100
Ditton 190	169, 170, 194,	Epand 206	Fitzepatrick 47 Fitzgeral 112
Divine 110	200	Epperson 68	Fitzgerald 45, 169
Dixon 13, 64, 124, 125,	Dunn 63, 92, 115 Dunnagan 210, 211	Epps 2 Epson 153	Fitzjanel 112
147, 180, 184	Dunnavant 44	Equals 157	Fizer 66
Dluston 34	Dunnevent 44	Erskine 66	Flanary 112
Dobbins 94	Dunsmore 96	Ervin 81, 83	Flannagan 152
Dobbs 97, 206	Durau 42, 99	Erwin 81, 112, 137, 211	Flaverd 94
Docas 37	Duren 101	Esbile 17	Flemmin 184
Docker 203	Durgan 80	Eachbach 160, 161	Fletcher 112, 159, 163,
Dockery 15, 91	Durham 45, 111, 154,	Esker 7, 49	170, 208
Dodd 34, 42, 114, 157,	155, 200	Eskridge 41, 83	Flinn 206
176	Durrett 17	Espy 72	Florida 164
Doddridge 72	Durrow 201	Estes 89, 174, 176	Flourney 170, 188
Dodds 90	Dwire 82	Eterovich 108	Floyd 94, 207, 208
Dodge 94, 203	Dye 204	Eubank 43	Fogg 170 Fonken 100
Dodson 2, 111, 153, 167 Dofsitt 111	Dyer 32, 171, 184	Evans 13, 19, 20, 24, 25,	Poote 207
Doherty 146, 148	Dysert 30	28, 37, 38, 40, 62, 76, 81, 83, 84, 95,	Forbes 14, 30, 102, 154,
Dollis 94	<b>-1-</b>	97, 112, 135, 138,	155
Dollier 38	- •	154, 157, 167, 179,	Ford 32, 88, 91, 92,
Dollon 206	Eakin 115, 116, 117, 118,	193, 195, 201, 203,	112, 167, 174, 207,
Domekey 157	119, 120, 121, 122,	205, 206	208
Donahoo 93	123, 124, 125	Evens 181	Foren 153
Donald 138	Eaking 123	Everett 39	Forester 100, 104, 179
Donally 88, 89	Earp 19	Everton 1, 4, 105	Forick 32
Donalson 27, 98	Easley 111	Everett 67	Forkum 167
Donelly 89	Easly 175	Evins 20, 80, 137	Formula 84
Donelson 27, 75, 111,	Eason 147	Ewards 94	Forrest 210
140, 169, 196	East 103, 209	Ewing 117, 118, 120, 170	Forrester 170, 180
Donnelly 88	Easter 5, 180		Fort 53, 173, 174 Fortune 66
Dooley 14	Easters 33, 194, 195	-¥-	Foshee 77, 80, 83, 84,
Doolin 45, 96 Doran 42, 87, 88, 89	Eastland 151, 169, 186 Easton 166, 202	- <b>!</b> -	194
Dorr 72	Eaton 79, 81, 82, 83,	Fain 112	Poster 38, 43, 102, 112,
Dorris 34, 92, 93, 173	86, 141, 197, 203	Fairchilds 95	126, 148, 162,
Dortch 46, 169	Eblen 34, 83	Falery 157	164, 169, 170,
Dorton 54	Eblin 34, 83	Falkner 67	173, 179, 195,
Doshier 42, 99	Eddington 131, 133, 195	Fancher 15	205, 206
Doss 162, 205	Edds 202	Faner 91	Fountain 112
Dotson 180	Eden 11	Fanning 146	Fourmalt 84, 135
Dotud 157	Edens 88	Fanshare 76	Foust 159
Dougherty 78, 82, 111,	Edgeworth 2	Farley 32, 68, 179	Fousts 208
132, 142, 170	Edgmen 144	Farmer 30, 32, 53, 92, 93;	Foute 170
Doughty 155	Edgmon 182	141, 143, 155, 171,	Fouts 15, 68

Fowler 11, 43, 95, 112,	Gatlin 91	Granbery 5	Haines 46
146, 189	Cavin 41	Grane 176	Halcom 184
Fowlers 112	Gaylord 95	Grant 5, 11, 12, 43, 44,	Balcon 184
Fox 184, 203, 209	Gayson 37	102, 175	Hale 36, 40, 93, 155,
Fraier 92	Genterey 112	Grantham 180	203
Frame 15	Gentrey 112	Granville 210	Hales 97
Framer 156	Gentry 149	Graval 194	Haley 28, 75, 77, 79,
Francis 27, 28, 76, 205 Frank 112	George 29, 43, 48, 67,	Graves 30, 66, 87, 145,	81, 85, 86, 131,
Franklin 25, 40, 92, 200	103, 158	163, 176, 186,	135, 139, 142,
Franks 149, 207	Geran 17 Gerin 175	190	157, 189
Pransiscue 112	German 112	Gray 32, 37, 42, 68,	Hall 6, 38, 39, 51, 69,
Frantole 204	Gesemen 158	94, 112, 154, 174 Gree 25	71, 81, 83, 91, 93,
Frazier 96, 155, 201	Gess 156	Green 17, 25, 95, 100,	94, 131, 132, 142, 157, 160, 170, 176,
Frederic 92	Gibbons 112	101, 112, 140,	180, 204
Freels 85, 193	Gibbs 7, 147	147, 154, 157,	Halstead 189
Preeman 11, 15, 16, 154,	Gibson 33, 77, 79, 85,	161, 179, 181,	Halton 94
173, 175, 211	112, 158, 162,	202	Hambill 96
French 23, 43	181, 196, 205,	Greenby 112	Hamblen 67
Frields 33	213	Greene 160, 169	Hamblett 35
Friend 104	Gideon 85, 155, 196	Greenfield 91	Hambrick 95 '
Frierson 120, 169, 171 Frino 174	Gideons 154, 155	Greens 17	Hamby 40
Prices 17	Gift 101	Greenway 88	Hamilton 44, 93, 112,
Frogg 20, 21	Gilbert 145	Greer 29, 87, 107, 170,	144, 157, 175,
Frost 46, 91, 177	Gilbreath 41, 77, 84 Gilchrist 171	184, 209, 210	185, 188, 210,
Frye 98, 153	Gile 174	Gregg 68 Gregneger 39	211, 212 Hammack 146, 151
Fryer 160	Giles 160, 206	Gregory 96, 100, 202,	Hammock 154
Fugate 154, 159	Gill 72, 152, 158	203, 206	Hammond 97
Fugerson 96	Gillespie 2, 29, 94, 169,	Gregson 164	Hammonds 17, 97, 153,
Fulkerson 101	170, 186	Gresham 96, 112	187
Fulsom 176	Gilley 166	Grider 202	Hammons 34, 36, 101
Fulton 169	Gillihan 112	Grier 13, 209	Hampton 31, 62, 87, 88,
Fulmore 13	Gilliland 11, 112	Griffeth 132	89, 164
Fundenburg 161	Gillishad 176	Griffey 141	Hamrick 13
Funderburk 161	Gilmer 172	Griffin 16, 34, 37, 87, 88,	Hams 155
Furnace 148	Gilmore 47, 94, 102, 210	91, 92, 112, 183	Hancock 34, 47, 50, 64,
Fuson 96, 98	Gipson 96, 97, 98	Griffith 31, 80	66, 176, 204,
-G-	Girtman 76	Griggins 158	206
-0-	Gittings 94	Grimes 68, 145	Handy 100, 104
Gaar 209	Givens 125, 141, 203	Grimsley 209	Hanes 12, 127, 128
Gabbert 170	Glasgow 190 Glasscock 65, 67	Grindle 104	Haney 145, 181, 182, 183, 207
Gadan 154	Gleaves 123	Grindstaff 87, 88, 89 Grinsley 43	Hanie 73
Gaddis 33	Glen 110	Grinstaff 97	Bankins 208
Gaddy 180	Glenn 169	Grissom 103	Hanks 14, 99
Gage 29, 157	Gloam 160	Grist 158	Hanna 190
Gailbreath 94	Gloss 63	Griswold 16	Hannah 112, 189
Gaines 91, 169	Glover 87, 93, 94, 174,	Groom 21, 25	Hansborough 173
Gainor 158	208	Grooms 158	Harail 112
Gains 155, 206	Goad 91	Groosby 157	Haralson 173, 174
Galbrant 93	Godby 21, 23	Grose 94	Harden 87, 204
Galbreath 85, 128, 199	Goddard 17, 204	Grotton 93	Hardiman 190
Galeges 153	Godney 205	Grove 175	Hardin 63, 94, 128, 160,
Gallaher 132	Goetz 166	Grubb 164	171, 205
Galloway 92, 212 Galten 153	Goff 111, 170, 197 Goforth 156	Grubbs 112 Grundy 117, 119, 170	Harding 160, 169 Hardisty 204
Gambell 112	Goggins 14	Guardner 173	Hardwick 161, 173
Gambill 31, 95	Going 157	Guest 124	Hardy 94, 95, 175
Gamble 13, 28, 85	Goins 96, 97, 98, 155	Guffie 150	Hare 170
Gamis 202	Golden 96, 159, 181, 182	Guild 169	Hargett 213
Gammon 204	Gomer 53, 162, 212	Guilliam 203	Hargrave 93
Gannaway 12	Goodbar 62	Guinn 183	Hargre 154
Ganzert 211	Goode 149, 170, 189	Guion 3	Harker 17
Gardenhire 85, 138, 140,	Goodin 97, 98	Gulager 93	Harkins 190
193, 196	Goodman 47, 175	Gunn 94, 186, 189	Harkrider 102
Gardiner 1, 2, 49, 61,	Goodrich 42	Gunter 185	Harlan 46, 208
85, 104, 110,	Goodwin 46, 96, 149, 171	Gunther 198	Harland 62, 208
111, 125, 139,	Gordan 85	Guptan 157	Harle 69, 70, 71 Harley 201
165, 166, 172,	Gording 204 Gordon 162, 173, 202	Guthrie 102, 155	Harlin 187
185, 193 Gardner 11, 12, 98, 123,	Gordy 160	-H-	Harlson 132
169, 186, 193	Gore 35, 153	<b></b>	Harman 87, 152
Garland 87, 88, 176	Gorley 154	Habett 91	Harmon 42, 127, 128, 179
Garman 202	Gormack 169	Habimer 204	Harp 21, 24, 26, 156
Garner 91, 158, 188, 206	Goshen 98	Hacer 112	Harper 33, 47, 175, 176,
Garr 209	Gossage 93	Hackbroad 96	190, 210
Garrard 97	Gosset 203	Hackett 76	Harpool 34
Garret 170	Gott 88	Hackney 155	Harrell 109
Garrete 156	Gough 109	Hackworth 207	Harrifs 112
Garrett 47, 65, 66, 94,	Gourley 87, 88, 96	Hadly 169	Harrimon 179
163, 171, 206, 209	Govin 157	Hadon 112	Harris 2, 5, 13, 38, 39,
Garrison 125, 148	Gowan 91	Haggard 43, 102, 171	64, 70, 71, 87, 88, 90, 91, 95,
Gaskins 175	Gover 12	Hague 149	98, 109, 143, 146,
Gass 158	Grace 2, 40 Graham 2, 90, 200, 210,	Haile 143 Hailey 79, 85, 86, 131, 139,	147, 157, 170, 177,
Gates 185	211	194	178, 196, 206, 210
Gatliff 98		<del></del>	

Harrison 13, 29, 97, 143,	Herring 11	Hook 188, 213	Hutchinson 209
154, 155, 158,	Herron 91	Hooke 170	Butson 86, 183
165, 171, 212,	Hess 173, 176, 208, 212	Rooker 34, 96, 98	Ruzdwill 33
213	Hevin 176	Hooper 97, 101, 175	Hyde 112, 170
Hart 3, 73, 74, 104, 169,	Heves 204	Hoops 108	Hyden 185
203	Hewat 140 Hawitt 84	Hooser 185	Hyder 54, 88
Hartley 48	Rewlett 211	Hoover 12, 13, 170	Hyad 169
Hartman 100 h Hartness 48	Hist 202	Hope 72	Hynnecutt 112
Hartrich 16	Hibbs 28	Hopkins 5, 35, 36, 98, 131,	-1-
Rartsfield 48	Hibits 11	133, 146, 155 Hopper 98	•
Harvel 45	Hichanes 85	Horn 208	Inge 169
Harvey 21, 95	Hicken 9	Hornback 112	Ingersoll 166
Harvin 176	Hickey 139	Horne 64, 156	Inggrum 96
Harwel 45	Hickle 127	Horner 112	Ingland 134
Haskell 164	Hickman 66, 156	Hornsey 112	Ingle 156
Haskins 37, 40, 101	Hicks 5, 38, 87, 91, 92,	Horaid 94	Ingram 35, 190, 205
Hass 37	155, 167, 201, 203,	Horton 36, 99, 206, 212	Inman 87
Hassler 17 Hatcher 33, 45, 153	204, 206 Hicky 132, 139	Hory 156	Ira 152 Iriwin 71
Hatfield 204, 205, 206	Hiden 2	Hossier 133	Isaac 179
Rathaway 88, 107	Hider 88	Hosstlar 141	Isaacs 15, 145, 154, 171
Hatley 203	Higgins 66	Hostlar 141	Isabell 73
Haun 87, 89, 96	High 213	Hostler 81, 133, 134, 197	Isbe 201
Havenar 71	Highton 153	House 36, 37, 88, 89, 90	Isbell 33
Havens 44	Hightower 11	Householder 205	Isham 17
Hawk 207	Hikes 93	Houseley 127, 128	Ivens 180
Hawkins 17, 85, 100, 102,	Hiks 93	Housley 87	Ivison 107, 168
175, 185, 197, 202,	Hilderbrant 92	Houston 5, 22, 28, 36, 75,	_
208 Hawks 212	Rill 2, 22, 23, 25, 26, 62, 67, 71, 99, 112, 127,	76, 78, 82, 87,	-J <b>-</b>
Have 43	146, 153, 156, 167, 174,	132, 134, 137	Tack 112
Hay 71	180, 181, 203, 204, 208	Roward 17, 31, 82, 84, 96, 112, 156, 173, 187	Jack 112 Jackson 13, 40, 66, 68,
Hayes 33, 163, 164	Hillin 150	Howell 91, 183, 184, 191,	88, 93, 95, 103,
Haymes 213	Hills 157	213	154, 155, 173,
Haymock 206	Hinch 54	Howry 169	176
Haynes 38, 39, 95, 143	Hindes 86	Howser 73, 74	Jacobs 91, 93, 164
Hays 19, 102, 112, 154,	Hinds 22, 28, 79, 86,	Hoy 64	Jacocks 173, 175
163, 164, 170, 201,	132, 133	Royle 160	Jaggerd 32
202	Hines 34, 112, 209, 210,	Hubb 188	Jaggers 32, 33
Hare 20, 21	212 Hins 132	Rubbard 35, 95, 153, 169	James 41, 45, 97, 100,
Hazel 204 Hazen 5	Hinston 174	Rubbs 98	103, 126, 129,
Hazlewood 153	Hinter 174	Huber 153 Huckens 5	130, 177 Jameson 185
Read 98	Hitch 14	Huckins 5	Jared 167
Hearn 187, 209	Hitchcock 95, 201	Huddleston 22, 167, 202	Jarnagin 30, 169, 170
Hearne 66	Hite 41	Hudson 28, 36, 94, 95, 96,	Jarnigan 30
Beath 206	Hix 204	170	Jarratt 159
Reatherly 87	Hobbs 29, 187	Huey 5, 135, 136	Jarratts 208
Heaton 87, 88	Hodge 170	Huff 20, 21, 22, 25, 26,	Jarrett 174
Heckwood 112	Hodges 33, 38, 66, 127,	27	Jarrott 66, 112
Heclin 33	158 Hoffman 112	Huffine 200	Jeans 190
Hedgpeth 61, 62 Heine 212	Hogan 143	Huffman 32, 92, 189	Jeffreys 173, 174 Jeffries 52
Heiss 107	Hoge 170	Hugherson 176 Hughes 48, 49, 91, 93, 94,	Jenkins 89, 92, 93, 143,
Hellems 28, 131	Hogg 123	95, 99, 112, 147,	207, 208
Hellums 22	Hogue 43	153, 166, 170, 174,	Jennet 41
Helm 22, 24, 87, 88, 89	Holbey 112	201, 206	Jennings 19, 21, 23, 24,
Helms 24, 25	Holbrook 126	Hughs 23, 24, 26, 157	32, 37, 64, 112,
Helton 87, 97, 98, 204	Holcomb 100, 101, 147	Huling 169	169, 170
Hembree 44	Holdeman 211	Hull 80, 86, 134	Jensen 212
Hemphill 153	Holden 33, 102, 109	Rumas 134	Jent 134, 195
Henagan 202	Holder 40, 201, 206 Holeman 39	Hummal 167	Jernigan 5 Jester 2
Henderson 30, 36, 53, 78, 82, 97, 98, 112,	Holes 153	Humphrey 103, 112 Humphreys 35, 39, 87, 88,	Jeter 47
132, 171, 173,	Hollan 157	89, 109, 171	Jett 123
174, 188, 210	Holland 11, 94, 103, 104	Rundley 34, 35	Jiles 190
Hendon 48	Hollary 201	Hunkins 44, 102, 103, 104,	Job 209
Hendricks 93, 159, 213	Holley 112, 133, 193	125, 167, 172	Jobe 40, 112, 156
Hendrickson 96	Hollingsworth 14	Hunneycutt 112	Johns 45, 94, 148
Hendrix 81, 87, 131, 132,	Hollinsworth 157	Bunnicutt 15	Johnson 2, 13, 18, 31, 33,
159, 207	Hollis 112	Hunt 23, 28, 32, 33, 87,	36, 37, 48, 52, 62,
Hendrixson 147	Holloway 6, 142, 145	94, 100, 162, 168	68, 73, 88, 89, 93,
Rendry 89	Holly 81, 133 Holman 93, 170	Bunter 175, 202	96, 97, 99, 103, 104, 107, 108, 111,
Henley 23, 27, 69, 140, 163	Holmes 22, 24, 50, 100,	Huntsman 170 Hunter 93, 98, 100, 134,	134, 144, 145, 151,
Henna 157 Hennick 203	149, 162	156, 158	154, 155, 157, 158,
Henry 72, 93, 95, 132	Holowell 175	Hurd 67	162, 169, 173, 175,
Henshaw 36	Holshouser 87	Hurst 94, 170	180, 181, 182, 183,
Hensley 24, 87, 163	Holt 32, 89, 91, 133, 188,	Hurt 34	184, 185, 203, 211
Henson 97, 132, 156, 157,	202, 203	Huse 112	Johnston 17, 52, 53, 78,
193, 213	Honey 159	Hutcherson 2, 54, 69, 99,	84, 108, 134,
Herbst 212	Honeycut 41	108, 127, 160,	135, 138, 143,
Herd 112, 185	Honeycutt 112	166, 172, 191,	166, 174, 188,
Herndon 32, 171	Homicutt 41	211 Buschess 53 112 165	194, 195
Heron 95, 156	Honneycutt 112  Hood 118, 135, 162, 180, 204	Hutcheson 53, 112, 165	
Herrin 203	#*** **** **** **** **** ****	Rutchins II	

Joiner 34	Kincaide 42	Lawrence 11	Lovelace 33, 206
Jones 7, 14, 26, 30, 32,	Kincannon 163	Lawa 96	Loving 169, 207, 208
34, 42, 45, 48, 50, 55, 40, 42, 47, 48	Kincheloe 163	Lewson 95, 141, 154, 204	Lovins 44
55, 60, 62, 67, 68, 80, 81, 88, 89, 92,	Kindric 86	Layne 2, 101	Loyd 68, 87, 88, 89
93, 94, 95, 96, 97,	Kindrick 77, 86, 131, 135, 139, 141	Lea 97, 136, 138, 170 Leach 46	Low 53, 209 Lower 193, 196
104, 109, 113, 115,	King 78, 96, 97, 98, 100,	Leacock 93	Lowery 162
135, 139, 144, 151,	102, 109, 112, 135,	Lecompte 93	Lowrance 102
152, 153, 154, 155,	139, 143, 162, 167,	Leadbetter 92	Lowry 147, 170
156. 157, 158, 162,	183, 188	League 164	Loyd 154, 157
164, 168, 170, 173, 174, 175, 181, 182,	Kingston 157	Leake 109	Luallen 30
185, 190, 199, 201,	Kinley 152 Kinsie 13	Leathers 44 Lechtother 155	Lucas 2, 167 Lucky 170
204, 206, 208, 209	Kinyon 100	Lee 5, 31, 38, 89, 97,	Luna 62
Jordan 161, 174, 201	Kirby 99, 143, 153, 176	102, 131, 135, 136,	Lush 154
Jordon 95	Kirk 42, 99, 102, 103, 112	138, 145, 156, 189,	Lusk 87, 101, 112, 161
Jovner 175, 212, 213	Kirkland 66, 207	194, 195, 205	Luster 172
Judd 95 Judman 33	Kirkpatrick 82, 164, 187	Leech 35, 38	Luth 95, 96, 97, 98
Julian 1, 38, 49, 159	Kirkmey 173, 174 Kirkwood 91	Leeth 97,98 Lefever 32	Lydia 142 Lydie 142
Jurney 67	Kittrell 106, 111, 163	Leftwich 167	Lyle 93, 108, 109, 112.
Justice 87	Klepper 46	Legadon 33	196
	Kline 44	Leigh 173, 175	L <del>yon</del> 27, 44, 88
-K-	Klooz 93	Leming 156	Lyons 94
Kahm 153	Knight 172	Lemmons 28, 207	Lyttle 31
Kail 213	Knittle 108 Knowles 48, 71, 160	Lemogn 173 Lemon 96, 176, 183, 184	- <u>H</u> -
Kain 135	Knox 109, 176	Lemons 27, 91, 181	••
Kale 213	Koonce 173, 174, 175	Lemoyn 173	Maberry 17, 20
Kanely 193	Koons 112	Leohatcher 154	Mabin 22
Kee 112	Kresnor 94	Lesslie 143	Mabrdy 201
Keeble 170 Keelson 184	Kurat 202 Kuykendall 189	Lester 36, 205	MacCampbell 167
Keeney 164	Kyle 48	Letrell 204, 205, 206 Letton 52	Maciddy 96 Macken 156
Keeton 204	,22	Levisay 95	Mackey 42
Kegley 67	-L-	Leviston 23	Maclin 12, 170
Keith 30, 37, 118		Lewis 16, 27, 75, 95,	Madden 31
Kellar 188, 189 Kellason 97	Lacey 87, 89, 109	106, 136, 145, 165,	Maddin 188
Kellems 96	Lacker 38 Lackey 213	170, 171, 177, 185, 206	Maddux 52, 74, 106, 113, 144, 179, 184, 200
Keller 211	Lacy 87, 88, 89, 182	Leymaster 44	Madison 201
Kellman 92	Lafferty 170	Lieber 30	Madlock 75
Kellum 66, 67	Lain 2, 112	Lighburne 6 -	Mados 112
Kelly 31, 32, 34, 44, 79,	Lakey 207	Lightburne 2	Hadron 45
80, 87, 92 Kelsey 44, 170, 205	Lalosier 63	Lightfoot 4	Magill 80, 139, 159
Kelso 162	Lemb 40, 95, 158 Lembdin 187	Liles 34, 136 Lillard 113, 156	Mahan 28, 75, 78 Mahon 44
Kemp 100	Lambert 13, 204	Lineva 201	Mahoney 203
Kemper 155	Lampton 156	Lindal 112	Maiden 97, 98
Kempt 157	Land 164	Lindamenn 11	Malcomb 175
Kenada 78	Landers 35	Lindauer 48	Malgrave 36
Kendall 34, 64, 94, 163 Kendrake 112	Landon 114	Lindsey 115, 116	Mallen 175
Kendreck 112	Landress 41 Landrige 176	Lindsey 88, 89, 188 Liner 95	Malone 91, 118, 157, 188, 205
Kendred 207, 208	Landrum 94, 173	Link 209, 210	Malonev 93
Kendrick 112	Lane 2, 30, 33, 96, 112,	Linsey 76	Halticoat 11
Kenedy 83, 138	161, 171, 174, 202	Linster 6	Malugin 52
Kenely 193	Laner 40	Linville 88	Manay 35
Kennady 78 Kennedy 12, 42, 47, 83, 112,	Langdon 65 Langford 173, 208	Lion 89 Lipe 75, 76	Mandell 94 Manden 3
163, 166, 170, 179,	Langley 91, 153, 154	Lipps 33	Manes 96
183, 187, 190, 205	Lanier 166, 176, 203	Lipscomb 121	Mangrum 2, 15
Kennelly 131	Lankford 31	Lisenby 210	Hangum 109
Kennerly 5	Lapossia 93	Litteral 202	Manley 42
Kennet 204, 205 Kenney 44	Lapsley 164, 202 Larger 94, 156	Little 35, 65, 103, 112 Livingston 25	Menn 173, 176, 211 Manning 63, 158, 159
Ker 153	Lark 136	Lochridge 41	Mans 153
Kerby 38	Larner 36, 40	Lockard 89, 97, 185	Mansell 212
Kerley 54	Lasey 203	Locke 75, 161, 162, 182,	Mansfield 42
Kerr 47, 112	Lash 155	183	Hentle 162
Ketron 95	Lashlee 162	Lockridge 37, 40	Mara 94
Key 102 Keyle 34	Lesinart 30 Lesiter 158	Logan 96, 98, 154, 189 Lones 210, 211	Marable 64, 143 Marchbanks 62, 170
Keylon 180	Lasser 155	Long 14, 21, 22, 23, 26,	Marcum 97, 153, 205, 206
Keys 89, 169	Laster 212, 213	27, 31, 40, 94, 112,	Marks 157
Kezey 140	Lathem 98	124, 151, 196	Marler 63
Kidd 94	Lathan 190	Longino 100	Marley 6
Kigss 156	Latimore 110	Loomis 95	Marlin 149, 150, 189
Kile 48 Killebrew 66, 148	Latta 35, 38 Lauderdale 27, 29, 74	Looney 43, 75, 112, 202 Lorance 102	Marmaduke 123 Marney 83, 180
Killion 153	Laughlin 170	Lot 158	Marrs 16
Kilso 151	Laughton 62	Lothard 92	Marsh 162, 205
Kimber 202	Lavender 75	Louder 154	Marshal 182
Kimble 37, 40, 169	Laweray 201	Louders 32	Marshall 16, 94, 169,
Kimbler 95	Lawhorn 81	Lovan 153 Lorvin 155	170 Mertiau 165
Kimbrough 170 Kincaid 41	Lewier 150 Lewiess 202, 204	Love 4, 87, 96, 103,137,169	
N			

Martin 17, 23, 24, 25, 33,	McColister 35	HcHahan 42	156, 159, 163, 169,
37, 40, 41, 52, 64,	McCollum 10	HcMahon 112	208
93, 95, 96, 98, 112,	McColly 112	HcHenus 207, 208	Mitchum 90, 99
123, 137, 147, 153,	McComac 156	McMeans 170	Misell 187
162, 163, 167, 169,	McComb 66	HcMillan 43	Hobby 155
170, 171, 179, 180,	McCombs 170, 181	McMillian 202	Mobley 36, 37
181, 183, 208	McConnel 138	McMorris 35	Hock 114
Masey 93	McConnell 138, 190	McMullin 33	Hode 202
Mason 91, 96, 97, 155, 159,	McCormick 5	NcMullins 34	Hoffatt 123
206	McCoun 93	McMurray 112	Hohier 13
Messengill 128	McCourtney 112	HcHurrey 112	Holer 205
Massey 40, 188	McCoy 92, 158, 173	McNabb 87, 88, 89, 112	Honda 205
Massie 50	McCraden 202	McHary 44	Honet 205
Masters 151	HcCray 112, 156	McNeale 173	
Matheney 35	McCreery 115, 116	McNeeley 48	Honey 205
Mathis 73, 206	McCullah 179	McNeely 85, 101, 135,	Hontgomery 7, 12, 42,
Matlock 24, 27, 100, 131,	McCullen 44, 103, 161	138, 209, 210	71, 135, 156,
134	McCulloch 112	McNeesa 102, 208	167, 169, 188,
Mattete 175	McCullough 136, 138, 194,	McMalley 30	200, 207
Matthews 47, 99, 112, 175,	195	McNut 83, 139	Hoody 44, 93
205	McCully 53, 193	McNutt 2, 142, 170, 191	Hoon 80, 144, 155, 179
Mauk 65	McCune 148	McPeters 196	Mooney 93, 112, 129
Mauldin 173, 174, 208	McCutchin 142	McFherson 85, 86, 104,	Moore 7, 11, 22, 30, 38,
Haverick 5	McCutchon 195		39, 44, 65, 75,
Haxey 185	McDameil 210	131, 137, 139 McPike 139	89, 97, 98, 106,
Maximillam 210	McDaniel 37, 67, 93, 169,	McQueen 2, 88, 89	110, 112, 116, 129,
Maxwell 88, 146, 148		McQuillon 72	130, 135, 149, 151,
	ZIO, ZII McDannold 148	McQuistian 124	153, 154, 155, 158,
Maxwell 176 Hay 36, 155	McDerrick 17	HcRowe 95	161, 162, 171, 175,
Maybra 198	McDill 190	HcSwarin 190	177, 178, 180, 184,
Mayfield 64, 158	McDonald 23, 80, 145, 177,	HCTee 97	188, 189, 196, 207,
Maybon 44	178, 211, 213	HcVoy 95, 97	208, 209
Mayo 5	McDowell 11, 66, 156	HcWhite 173	Hoores 29
Mays 10, 33, 47, 91, 158,	McDugle 73	McWhorter 40, 157, 202	Moorhead 45
189	McEachin 2		Hoorly 88, 89
Hayse 98		Meadows 159	Moorman 52, 118, 119,
McAden 112	McElroy 30, 43, 203	Heans 22, 23, 25, 112	159
McAdoo 126	McEwen 137, 138, 193	Heasles 175	Horan 38
McAfee 112	McFall 35, 38	Hedaus 68 Hedlan 46	More 30, 94
	McFarland 202, 205		Moreland 182
McAlister 93, 171, 176	McParrows 112	Medicy 167	Morelock 209
McAllister 174, 213	McCeelts 175	Medlin 13	Morgan 17, 62, 83, 89,
McAlpin 170 McBath 149	McGee 15, 97, 206	Hedlock 92	92, 93, 94, 139,
	McGhae 39, 40	Mack 30, 159	148, 176
McBeath 204	McGill 134, 139	Meeks 112, 159, 182	Morley 87, 88, 89
McBride 112 McBude 37	McGinnis 42, 175	Maigs 63, 169	Horris 5, 35, 38, 42,
	HeGinty 71	Hellett 208	88, 109, 112,
McCain 181, 189	HcGrath 160	Melton 32, 34, 134, 139 Mennon 201	147, 153, 155,
McCalister 35, 38	HcGreggor 12		157, 159, 168,
McCall 69, 71, 112, 137,	McGregor 47	Mercer 206	170, 201, 205,
194, 210	McGuire 67, 114	Meredith 135, 139, 192	206
McCalley 141	McHargan 155	Herida 206	Morrison 94, 112, 147,
McCallister 5	HcHavs 138	Herideth 158 Hetcalf 160, 171	153, 159, 176,
McCallow 90	McHays 174	Meton 78	183
McCally 141	McHovell 35		Morritt 92
HcCamay 164	McIntire 44, 182, 191	News 112	Morrow 26, 39, 45, 206
McCampbell 42, 43, 170	McIntoch 96	Mhoon 176	Morse 102, 162
McCane 205	McIntosh 198	Michael 38	Hortimer 95
McCann 170, 190	McIntosk 198	Michiel 112	Morton 33, 108, 186, 207
McCarroll 93, 210, 211 McCarthy 97, 112	McInturf 89, 146 McInturff 89	Middleton 31 Milborn 154	Moseley 123
			Mosely 16, 89, 96
McCartney 112 McCarty 67, 94, 151, 155	HcIntyre 44 HcKamey 30, 196	Miler 179 Miles 133, 134, 157	Moser 160
McCawley 85, 167	HcKamy 84, 138, 164,	Miligan 145	Moss 96, 106, 150, 162,
McCelrey 64	194, 200	Miller 32, 35, 44, 54, 61,	195 Mudgett 102
		63, 69, 70, 71, 88,	Mulford 203
McClain 161, 162, 166, 169 McClanahan 38, 44	McKey 52, 116 McKee 45, 163	89, 92, 96, 97, 102,	Mulholland 42, 114
McClare 36	McKeeham 96	125, 128, 132, 153,	Mulin 176
McClarry 94	McKemie 164	169, 170, 171, 175,	Mullen 176
McCleary 112	McKendrie 175	186, 187, 201, 210	Mullican 164
McCleland 170	McKenny 203	Millermen 11	M-114- EA
McClellan 19, 20, 22, 23,	McKenzei 73	Milihorn 112	
24, 27, 28, 75,	McKernon 169	Mills 141, 157, 169, 205	Mullinax 23 Mullina 98, 112, 156, 209
76, 79, 94, 131,	McKey 46	Millwer 62	Munstedt 95
134, 137, 138,	McKien 112	Milner 103	Hurphey 28, 202
139, 140, 141,	McKiney 75	Milton 204	Hurphree 167
193, 194, 195,	HcKinley 69	Mims 163	
196, 198	McKinney 91, 138, 140,	Miner 98	Murphy 43, 61, 95, 96,
McClelland 115, 117, 121,	153, 169, 196	Minger 98	97, 112, 145, 157, 166, 185, 187
122	McKinnie 112, 136	Minter 173	166, 185, 187
<u>-</u>		Minton 179, 181	Murray 112
McClenden 203 McCloud 147	McKinny 84, 170 McKiver 21	Mise 41	Murray 112 Murrall 61 98 108 164
	McKnight 144, 194	Miser 155	Murrell 61, 98, 108, 164 Murrey 112
McCluen 17, 168	McLagen 176	Missamore 153	
McClung 28, 75, 132, 133,	McLane 2, 50	Mitchall 48	Murrill 115, 143 Murry 156
134, 138, 140, 141, 142, 196, 197, 198	McLean 14, 93	Mitchel 112	Musgrove 89
142, 196, 197, 198	McLennan 152, 185, 186	Mitchell 47, 93, 122, 146,	Mussalmen 94
McClure 59	threemen are told to		

Hverm 45, 103, 125, 161	Nut 71	Patterson 34, 42, 62, 74,	Pitt 144
Hynatt 170	Nutt 41	93, 112, 164,	Pittmen 145
Myrick 53, 202		187, 207	Pitts
N	-0-	Pattin 195	Plank 48
-N-	Oshan 151	Patton 30, 41, 42, 195,	Plummer 45
Nafley 204	Oakes 151 O'Bannion 41	198	Plunkett 187
Nail 75, 77, 85, 131, 132,	0'Bannon 48, 162	Patty 24, 25	Pocahontas 3
139, 140, 193	Obian 112	Paul 16, 45 Pavatt 170	Poe 156
Nall 13, 128	O'Brien 14, 87, 156, 207	Pawley 204	Polen 32
Nance 108, 158	O'Bryant 207	Pawnley 205	Polk 23, 71, 112, 168, 169
Napier 7, 93, 188	O'Callahan 100	Payne 27, 98, 102, 114,	Pollard 212
Nash 71, 100	Odam 143	149, 202	Polly 155, 156
Nave 45, 87, 89, 95, 103,	0'Dell 102	Paysinger 162	Polon 33
161, 169, 210	Odem 182	Peace 96, 98, 101	Polson 93
Navls 204	0den 180	Pearce 87	Polston 202
Navlor 146	Odle 21	Pearson 117, 118, 160,	Ponds 152
Neal 151, 187, 203, 204, 205, 206	Odom 101, 180, 184, 207 Oer 71	203 Peavehouse 21	Poole 161
Neale 112	Offut 14	Peavihouse 21, 22	Poor 25 Poore 52
Nealory 202	Ogle 95	Peavler 96, 97	Pope 52, 63, 69, 1/3, 171
Neblett 104	O'Hara 1	Pebley 159	Poppino 50
Neece 128	Ohler 96, 155	Peck 14, 128, 192	Porter 29, 47, 68, 123,
Neederan 37	Oldham 33, 36	Peebles 6, 159	129, 130, 132,
Needy 95	Oliphant 64	Peebley 45, 213	170, 171, 177
Neel 195, 204	Olive 161, 188	Peeler 63	Portor 163
Neeley 98, 213	Oliver 6, 48, 83, 85	Peelor 99	Posey 31, 99
Neelin 142	Omohondro 201 O'Nemi 160	Peeples 207	Poston 98
Neely 70, 161 Neese 128	0'Neil 40	Pell 5 Pendergrast -174	Potect 68
Neighbours 148	Orchard 198	Pendly 206	Potter 107, 132, 173, 174, 193
Neill 144, 211	Ore 137	Penington 32	Potts 203
Neilson 61, 86, 140	Orr 203	Penn 173, 176	Pounts 154
Nelson 23, 53, 82, 86,	Osborn 32, 52	Penney 213	Powel 169
112, 113, 132, 154,	Osborne 173, 174	Pennington 43, 45, 207,	Powell 2, 13, 42, 87,
156, 169, 170, 171,	Ostrander 94, 95	208	88, 112, 146,
201	Otey 109, 174	Penny 188	162, 164, 167,
Nesbit 204	Outlaw 175	Pennybaker 39	202, 203, 204,
Netherland 169 Nettle 112	Overton 20, 132, 159, 169, 195, 206	Penson II2 Peoples 87 89 150	212
Nevill 33	Owen 20, 31, 65, 77, 78,	Peoples 87, 89, 150 Perceley 187	Powers 17, 162, 174, 190
Neville 41	85, 103, 104, 155,	Perdue 205	Poynor 186
Nevins 117, 120, 122	162, 169, 187, 205	Perkins 156, 160, 163,	Pranty 92
Newborn 175	Owens 20, 22, 24, 33, 39,	170, 173, 174,	Prather 92, 187, 202
Newell 93	47, 78, 93, 112,	175, 212, 213	Precolts 34
Newgent 210	140, 205, 206	Perkinson 175	Prence 5
Newhouse 12	Owing 134	Periton 95	Prentice 206
Newkirk 182	Owings 140	Perrin 162	Presley 92
Neuland 68	Ownsby 141	Perry 13, 33, 64, 94,	Preston 3, 95
Newlee 110	Oxshear 140 Ozburu 140	112, 127, 145, 174, 176	Prevott 112 Prevett 140
Newman 127, 174, 203, 204 Newson 90, 144	010010 140	Perryman 152	Previt 141
Nicholas 209	-P-	Peter 156	Prewitt 85, 140, 141,
Nicholds 36, 39		Peters 76, 112, 130,	193
Nichols 78, 87, 109, 152,	Packett 35, 40	173, 176, 178	Price 2, 28, 41, 76, 92,
190	Pascotter 95	Peterson 55, 158	95, 97, 98, 112,
Nicholson 109, 154, 169	Padget 181	Pettipool 18	141, 149, 182, 184
Nickles 156	Padgett 180	Petty 152	189
Nickson 171	Page 5, 22, 166, 195	Pevihouse 21, 22	Pride 199
Night 154	Pain 193 Paine 128	Pewitt 211 Peyton 14, 91, 169, 210	Prince 156, 163 Prior 98, 141, 204
Nipper 39 Nix 34	Palmer 6, 154	Pfaff 97	Prispell 204
Nixon 15, 169, 173, 174,	Parham 73, 74	Pharis 180	Pristol 34
176	Park 128, 169	Phariss 179	Princhard 143
Nobb 112	Parke 167	Phepps 3	Prosper 155
Nobel 65	Parker 6, 94, 97, 98, 112,	Philips 17, 25, 36, 82,	Provence 102
Noble 65	151, 169, 171, 175,	140, 145	Province 206
Nocholds 39	180, 208, 209	Phillips 37, 45, 84, 87,	Provine 211
Noe 31, 157	Parkes 100	140, 146, 152, 153, 158, 164,	Pruitt 42, 149, 154, 161
Nordan 37	Parkey 100 Parkhill 204	184, 187	Pryer 141 Pryor 26, 84, 133, 141,
Noted 58	Parkison 87	Philps 95	163, 197, 198
Norfleet 44, 143 Norice 97	Parks 7, 71, 87, 146, 149	Phipps 95, 153, 203, 205	Pryuleright 206
Norrie 160	Parman 201	Pickens 112	Puckett 66, 74
Norris 6, 64, 93, 146, 189	Parmley 201	Piecard 31	Pugh 89
North 31, 32, 93	Parr 35	Pierce 33, 206	Purcifull 96, 98
Northcross 109	Parris 112	Pigg 63	Purnell 175
Norton 16, 65, 207	Parrish 39, 43, 173	Pigman 156	Purris 20, 23, 24, 28,
Norvell 199	Parry 127	Pile 23	83, 85, 86, 135,
Nuben 176	Parson 156, 80	Piles 22, 24, 26	138, 139, 141, 170
Nuckles 90	Parsons 91, 170	Pilkington 211 Pill 176	Purtle 7
Nugent 210	Partin 96, 98 Parvey 112	Pillow 169	Puryear 109
Numan 97	Paschal 137	Pine 133	Putnam 66, 170
Nun 155 Nunley 209	Passmore 202	Piner 74	Pyburn 45
Nunn 32, 163, 173, 175	Pate 20, 25, 76, 137, 205	Pinkney 101	Pyle 101
Nunnely 209	Patre 112	Pirtle 7, 34	Pyles 2
•		-	

-0-			
-Q-	Renoe 23 Renthroe 113	116, 117, 118, 119,	Saule 126
Quarles 169	Reatfroe 113	120, 121 Rodman 37, 93	Saumders 12, 150, 169,
•	Revell 113	Roe 98	206 Savage 107, 171
- <b>1</b> -	Reynolds 3, 45, 47, 93,	Rogers 2, 53, 62, 96, 104,	Sevyers 97, 138, 157
	169, 204, 209,	109, 113, 116, 117,	Sayers 5
Rabon 93	212, 213	132, 138, 142, 170,	Scales 176
Rafsberry 112	Rhea 30, 75, 79, 91,	173, 174, 176, 189,	Scameborn 93
Ragan 113 Ragland 180	141, 169 Rheuson <b>66</b>	194, 195, 196, 197,	Scarberry 193
Raimer 201	Rhoades 30, 103	198, 204, 205, 206, 213	Scarborough 193
Rainbolt 89	Ricaud 172	Roggers 63	Schaffer 95 Schluter 162
Raines 21, 35, 171	Rice 31, 49, 92, 95,	Romana 94	Schoffer 64
Rains 20, 24	113, 142, 152, 157	Romice 30	Schraeder 109
Rakestrav 93	Rich 16, 24, 206	Romines 30	Schuman 93
Raiston 157 Ramage 116	Richards 77, 79, 80, 81,	Rome 91	Scoggin 48
Rambo 40, 91	83, 84, 85, 97, 131, 134, 135,	Rooks 176 Roomines 184	Scoggins 48
Ramlad 92	138, 139, 140,	Roper 35, 99, 161	Scogin 14, 48 Sconce 169
Remond 172	141, 193, 194,	Rosch 213	Scott 6, 7, 23, 24, 33,
Ramsey 20, 25, 40, 53,	197, 202, 207	Rose 45, 46, 93, 113, 156,	35, 48, 75, 88,
99, 100, 112, 159,	Richardson 20, 21, 22, 23,	159	109, 113, 132, 133,
162, 170	25, 33, 113,	Roseberry 94, 113	137, 138, 140, 141,
Randall 154, 185 Randle 187	153, 158, 169,	Roseboro 186	149, 157, 158, 159,
Randleman 106	170 Riche 113	Rose 19, 20, 22, 25, 35,	163, 164, 170, 171,
Randolph 12, 81, 137	Richey 113	38, 39, 46, 65, 91,	174, 193, 194, 202, 208, 209
Raney 94	Richman 156	140, 169	Scotts 113
Rankin 42, 95	Richmond 37, 169	Rotan 62, 187	Scruggs 42
Ranson 122	Ricke 113	Rothwell 2, 104, 125, 172	Scudder 122, 123
Ras 94	Rickey 113	Rettons 22	Scully 176
Rash 213	Ricks 94	Roudon 86	Seaborn 43
Ratcliff 102 Rather 135, 141	Riddle 93 Riddley 113	Roundtree 41, 46 Rountree 98	Sealf 153
Rawlings 112	Rideinhour 30	Rowan 123, 170	Searcy 169 Seaton 133, 135
Ray 38, 91, 147, 149, 150,	Rideout 34	Rowden 139	Secrest 156
173, 179, 181, 182	Rider 10	Rows 29, 158	Sedberry 61
Rayburn 33	Ridgeway 40	Rowland 46, 174	Sedevky 113
Read 93, 96, 138, 170, 207	Ridgway 48	Royal 170	Segemend 202
Reade 165	Ridle 194	Royster 95	Sehorn 124
Ready 170 Reagle 17	Ridley 113, 170 Ridnour 95	Royston 90	Seitze IJ
Reames 154	Ridoner 206	Ruble 46, 90, 213 Rucker 149, 170	Selby 54, 146 Self 135
Reams 153, 154	Rietstap 4	Ruckman 4	Sellers 35, 101, 179
Reasonover 45	Rife 34	Rucks 170	180, 181, 182,
Reasons 43	Right 25, 27, 97	Rufsell 113	183
Reavis 33	Riggin 171	Rule 95, 205	Selvage 22
Rector 76, 79, 100, 134,	Rigge 113, 151	Russel 101	Selwidge 181, 184
135, 141, 195, 197, 198, 210, 211	Rigland 113	Runnells 98	Senter 17
Red 55	Rigsby 208 Riley 38, 44, 97, 147,	Rupert 167 Rushing 212	Seperos 204 Sergeant 22, 23, 25, 31
Redden 112, 212	149	Russel 17	Seth 167
Reddick 92, 126	Ring 173	Russell 32, 113, 142, 158,	Settles 114
Redditt 106	Rinker 211	169, 198, 204	Sevier 47, 77, 97, 100,
Redfearn 45	Ritch 29	Ruth 113	104, 113
Redman 39, 40, 183, 206	Rivers 169, 170, 213	Rutherford 32, 47, 113,	Sewell 88, 129, 163, 213
Redmon 181 Redmond 153	Roach 71, 113, 142,	173, 174	Sexton 156
Redmons 19	157, 158, 196, 213	Rutledge 175, 212 Ruttlege 152	Shackelford 145 Shackelfort 4
Reace 97	Roen 123, 124	Ryan 143	Shadden 79, 80, 82, 193
Reed 5, 14, 25, 40, 46,	Roark 154	Ryley 77	Shaddon 78
64, 66, 76, 99, 112,	Robbins 144	Ryser 46	Shaffer 193
141, 144, 148, 152,	Robbs 152	Ryston 89	Shamblin 64
176, 184	Robenson 79		Shanklin 23
Reede 35 Reeder 97	Roberson 89, 93, 113 Roberts 6, 7, 23, 30, 36,	-5-	Shanks 37 Sharkes 154
Realfoot 113	40, 45, 78, 93,	Saddler 45	Sharp 14, 20, 21, 25, 95,
Reemer 40	124, 158, 198, 201,	Sadler 71	109, 113, 158, 180,
Reese 36, 40, 82, 94, 139,	206	Sager 211	181, 193
141, 189	Robertson 2, 11, 12, 13,	Saggerd 33	Sharpe 113
Reeves 13, 66, 113	30, 32, 34, 61,	Sale 109	Shaun 100
Refsill 113	91, 95, 113, 147,	Salle 153	Shaw 17, 41, 113, 147,
Regus 98, 202 Rehmer 93	157, 188, 200, 201, 209	Sallinant 36 Sammon 154	148, 153 Sheals 83
Reid 113, 166	Robinett 146	Sample 33, 71	Shearin 174
Reiley 113	Robins 93	Sampley 38	Shearing 174
Relater 93	Robinson 4, 17, 22, 23, 29,	Sampson 96, 173	Shearman 95
Reistrap 165	36, 62, 70, 100,	Samuels 46	Shearn 204
Remot 202	105, 113, 171, 176,	Sanders 63, 123, 173, 174,	Shebby 113
Reary 95	187, 189, 200, 212	176, 189, 202, 210	Sheels 83, 86, 135, 193
Rendleman 106	Robison 174	Sandarson 41	Sheeter 113
Reneau 25 Reneaw 20	Rochester Z Rockhold 89	Sandmeyer 160 Sandusky 26, 120, 205	Sheets 202 Sheid 45
Renfro 33, 75, 89, 90,	Roddey 150, 151	Sanford 190	Sheilds 95, 170, 185,
96, 153, 156	Roddy 174	Sapp 101	193
Renfroe 28	Rodger 113	Serberry 193	Shelby 30, 113
Reno 21, 25, 87	Rodgers 32, 95, 113, 115,	Sertein 34	Sheldon 172

Charl 31			
Sheel 31 Shelly 12		Stephenson 123, 188	Swisher 28
Shelton 30, 113, 157, 183	88, 89, 90, 91, 92, 94, 96	Stepp 95	Switains 113
Shepard 35, 39, 123	97, 98, 99, 113, 129, 130,	Sterling 12 Stermen 10	Sypert 13, 64, 148, 170
Shephard 210	135, 138, 142, 144, 145,	Stevens 6, 101, 186	<b>-T-</b>
Shepherd 32, 212, 213	149, 150, 152, 153, 155,	Stevenson 10, 113, 148	
Shepman 113	156, 157, 158, 162, 165,	Stewart 2, 5, 29, 33,	Tabor 66
Sherrel 99 Sherrill 41, 160, 182	168, 169, 170, 173, 174,	85, 98, 113, 156,	Tackett 99
Shertliff 14	181, 182, 185, 189, 190,	160, 168, 172, 184,	Tailsman 158
Shick 206	191, 192, 193, 194, 196, 198, 201, 202, 203, 204,	189, 194, 202 Stillings 153	Talbert 113
Shields 77, 86, 87, 94,	205, 206, 208, 209, 213	Stinesipher 139, 140, 141	Talbot 113, 123, 127 Talbott 113, 203
139, 162	Smither 12	Stinson 104, 206	Taliafero 171
Shier 113	Smithers 175	Stitger 158	Taliaferro 52
Shiner 93, 95	Smithpeter 87, 89, 156	Stitson 5	Tallent 198
Shiply 97 Shipp 100	Smithpeters 89	Stockton 11, 145, 179	Taller 206
Shoete 41	Smith T 194 Smithwick 175, 189	Stodert 17C	Tally 209
Shockley 64, 208, 209	Smotherman 44, 103, 167	Stogdon 195 Stokeley 100	Tankersly 97
Shoemaker 46, 159, 160,	Snead 133, 147, 172, 193	Stokes 88	Taph 195 Tappan 174
193, 198	Snedgrafs 113	Stone 38, 41, 48, 66, 103,	Tappen 174
Shoffer 64	Sneed 91, 133	113, 163, 167, 206	Tarbutton 161
Sholl 113	Smelling 208	Stonecypher 77, 78, 132,	Tarpley 35, 153
Sholer 113 Shomaker 46	Snider 88	196	Tarsty 92
Shores 11	Snodgrass 62, 89	Storm 89	Tarver 37, 143
Short 16, 46, 154, 203, 204	Snow 5 Snuffer 26, 96	Storrs 5	Tate 30, 65, 96, 147
Shote 23	Snyder 47	Story 12, 42, 156, 175 Stout 93, 140, 156, 194	Tatum 6, 129, 130 Taul 171
Shoter 113	Solamon 193	Stovall 101, 159	Taylor 5, 14, 15, 17,
Shoun 89	Solmon 81, 84, 194	Stover 160	18, 19, 26, 30,
Shown 89	Solloman 17	Strand 158	31, 32, 34, 37,
Shrewsberry 170	Solts 88	Strange 159, 170	38, 43, 45, 46,
Shuffield 156 Shults 76	Somerville 44	Straw 101	70, 71, 72, 87,
Shultz 76	Sommerville 44 Souther 99	Street 15, 131, 176	88, 89, 93, 113,
Shumake 7	Southern 99	Stricker 166 Strickland 143, 213	126, 145, 152,
Shumaker 7	Sowser 53	Stricklen 143	154, 160, 162, 169, 173, 175,
Shumate 7, 211	Spain 204, 206	Strickler 117, 120, 121,	195, 203, 205,
Shuter 113	Spark 181	123	210
Sidiray 93	Sparks 67, 148, 152, 190,	Stricklin 17	Tdyam 201
Sietier 30	201	Stringer 143	Teague 153
Sigler 203 Sigler 34	Spary 201 Spears 134	Strong 135, 136, 199	Teal 34
Sike 203	Spence 123	Strother 169 Strozier 210	Teater 93
Silas 163	Spencer 104, 117, 179, 180	Stuart 89, 113, 157	Tedder 17 Tedford 162
Silberry 201	Spicer 36, 39, 158	Stubbs 125, 141, 194	Templeton 32, 145
Sills 158, 201	Spike 102	Stubs 125, 136, 138, 195	Teniford 204
Silvey 17	Spince 202	Stucky 176	Terrel 170
Simestone 113	Spinks 208	Stull 158	Terrell 97, 99, 113, 173,
Simmons 95, 143, 205, 208, 209	Spivey 167	Stump 94	184
Simms 26, 211	Spoon 94 Spouse 32	Sturgeon 156 Sturguson 33	Terry 208
Simpkins 77, 104	Spraggins 204	Stutter 156	Thacker 82, 155 Thansan 158
Simpson 173, 205	Spray 209	Suddath 17	Thatcher 98
Sims 26, 33, 82, 101, 160,	Springer 52	Sugar 113	Thomas 23, 28, 31, 32,
176	Springfield 149	Sugg 34	36, 37, 68, 83,
Simpkins 26	Sprouts 156	Sulenger 185	94, 149, 169,
Simpson 3 Sinclair 126, 208	Spurlin 27	Sulling 195	188, 190, 195,
Singleton 156	Stacey 39 Stacy 36, 37, 39, 157, 201	Sullivan 109, 154, 207, 208	197, 206
Sipe 75, 76	Stags 100	Sullivent 203 Summer 155	Thomason 153 Thomison 29, 173
Sisco 180	Stallings 143	Summerfield 44	Thompkins 89
Siseman 206	Stamps 147, 173	Summers 28, 43, 155	Thompson 27, 28, 43, 95,
Sisk 203	Stanard 172	Summerwell 44	98, 132, 133,
Skeen 147 Skelton 113	Stanbary 163, 164	Sumpter 17	142, 151, 154,
Skidmore 76	Standefer 49, 170	Summall 64	156, 161, 167,
Skimerhorn 201	Standerfer 98 Standifer 152	Surghmor 12 Sutherland 155, 157, 182,	169, 170, 179,
Skinner 101, 150, 203	Standley 113	183, 202	180, 181,182, 187, 195, 196,
Skipworth 5	Stanfield 144	Sutton 94, 156, 167, 171,	203, 208
Slate 167	Stanley 92, 113	179, 184	Thomson 13, 113, 187
Slaton 195	Stansbary 155	Swaffords 97	Thornburg 127
Slatten 128	Stansbury 154, 164	Swaggerthy 137	Thornton 19, 75, 89,
Slavery 206	Stanton 194, 202, 203	Swailes 201	125, 131, 166,
Slavin 146 Slavson 147	Staples 33	Swan 5	192, 198, 200
Slimp 88	Starnes 186 Stathem 208	Swar 146 Swartz 160	Thorp 40
Sloan 100, 160	Steaton 84	Swayne 43	Thrailkill 79 Thrift 202
Small 29, 67, 173, 174	Steel 42, 113, 114, 175	Sweet 154	Throckmorton 62
Smallwood 46	Steele 30, 207	Sweeton 62	Thurman 54
Smedley 157	Steeley 99	Swem 203	Thurston 80
Smiley 151	Steelmen 212	Swift 213	Thweatte 63
Smith 3, 5, 13, 15, 16, 25, 26, 29, 30, 38, 40,	Stene 203, 204	Swiftt 163	Tidwell 210
26, 29, 30, 36, 40, 41, 43, 44, 48, 49,	Step 201 Stephens 19, 22, 26, 39, 80,	Swiggart 99	Tigner 202
52, 61, 65, 66, 67,	81, 141, 155, 157,	Swinford 158 Swingle 203	Tignor 157 Tillery 191
76, 77, 85, 86, 87,	158, 201	Swinnes 145	Tillion 154
		- <del></del>	

Timberlee 198	Vance 28, 113, 187	82, 84, 93, 142,	Wilborne 94
Time 41	Vencel 15	154, 173, 176,	Wilburn 97
Tineley 97, 98 Tipper 32, 93	Vandaseller 201	196, 202	Wilch 32
Tippett 99, 100	Vandever 195 Vandiver 195	Washington 170	Wilcox 87, 88, 91 Wilemot 94
Tipe 133	Vandyke 169	Wasson 189	Wiles 89
Tipton 87, 88, 89, 113,	Vanhoose 87, 88	Water 153	Wiley 21, 27, 48, 95,
141, 161	Vanhoy 88	Waterhouse 76, 196	195, 196, 201
Tittle 73 Toal 6	Vanney 33, 154	Waters 90, 154, 162	Wilhite 159
Tobe 157	Vanpool 35 Vanzant 100	Watkins 98 Wats 19, 26	Wilkerson 94 Wilkes 188
Todd 6, 92, 93, 108, 136,	Varner 40	Watson 2, 5, 51, 52, 55,	Wilkey 35
158, 195, 202, 208	Varnier 156	89, 94, 113, 123,	Wilkins 7, 100, 209
Tolar 1, 4, 42, 50	Vaughan 36, 37, 39, 40, 67	138, 170, 171, 189,	Wilkinson 148, 170
Toler 91, 204 Tolle 47	Vaughn 87, 103, 104, 154, 201, 203	203, 206 Watt 43	Wilks 91, 92
Tollett 54	Vaught 87, 88, 89	Watts 20, 42, 98, 162	Willes 159 Willet 137, 196
Tolly 175	Veach 208	Way 46	Willett 52, 84
Tomelson 145	Venable 55	Wayland 172	Willhorn 112
Toulinson 15	Vencint 113	Wayman 52 Waakley 113	Williams 11, 14, 17, 20,
Tompkins 87 Toole 47	Verell 147 Vermer 93	Wear 77, 113, 196	·21, 23, 25, 26, 27, <b>30</b> , 31, <b>3</b> 2,
Toomy 137	Vesey 190	Weather 140	38, 41, 47, 48,
Topp 170	Via 40, 91	Weatherford 36, 39	55, 66, 67, 79,
Torbitt 113	Vichery 204, 205	Weathers 114, 190	81, 82, 83, 87,
Totten 170, 171 Touchstone 63	Vickers 147	Weaver 113, 154, 158, 203 Webb 9, 49, 62, 94, 101,	88, 89, 93, 94,
Tournai 46	Vickery 48, 204 Vickory 48	105, 106, 113, 165,	95, 96, 97, 99, 104, 113, 125,
Touson 93	Vide 91	166, 179, 181, 184,	133, 134, 141,
Towery 162, 163, 212	Vincent 36, 38, 39, 40, 46	196, 208, 210	143, 145, 153,
Townes 34	Vinces 202	Webber 109, 169	154, 155, 156,
Townsend 126, 163, 164, 207	Vinson 163, 210 Vint 132, 195	Webier 32 Webster 93	157, 160, 161, 162, 170, 172,
Townsley 98	Vinzant 208	Weddle 176	175, 177, 179,
Towry 162	Volentine 98	Weeks 157	193, 196, 198,
Tragne 153	Vormey 95	Weens 94	202, 204, 205,
Trail 205	Voss 94	Weidman 167 Weir 12	206, 209, 212,
Trapp 164 Trassier 157	-¥-	Weisart 93	213 Williamson 62, 93, 96,
Travis 150	-	Welch 23, 32, 174	97, 154, 174
Trayman 158	Waddle 33, 71, 113, 205	Welker 76, 165, 196	Willingham 34, 39
Trentham 151, 186	Wade 150, 205	Welles 5	Willis 98, 107, 113, 137
Trice 158, 187, 202	Wadley 38	Wells 5, 104, 172, 173, 175, 189	Wills 47, 87, 89, 104, 173
Trimble 113, 170, 195 Triplett 67, 202	Wage 201 Wagener 63	Welsh 26	Willson 157, 184
Trousdale 44, 169	Waggoner 44, 153, 155	Wenner 81	Wilmoth 40
Tubb 147	Wagley 151	Wenslay 47	Wilson 17, 19, 32, 34,
Tucker 6, 34, 127, 158,	Wagoner 146	Weren 142	40, 42, 47, 52,
161, 162, 203	Waid 89	Wesson 42 West 33, 109, 158, 165,	79, 88, 89, 93, 94, 95, 96, 97,
Tunnell 23, 25, 26 Turlock 125	Waide 88 Waite 190	173, 174, 176, 206	109, 113, 133,
Turman 20, 22, 26	Wakafield 196	Wester 194	140, 147, 153,
Turnbow 48	Walden 11, 34, 204	Westerfield 154	169, 170, 174,
Turner 2, 96, 97, 145,	Waldon 92	Wethers 185 Weyman 4	179, 189, 198,
153, 165, 169,	Waldrop 113 Waldy 94	Wharton 94, 170	201, 202, 203, 206, 207, 208,
173, 174, 175, 176, 179, 187	Walker 5, 7, 15, 27, 30, 34,	Wheatly 170	209, 210, 213
Turney 46, 171	35, 36, 37, 42, 71,	Wheeler 95, 169, 203	Win 184
Turrentine 4	75, 76, 92, 96, 100,	Wherry 53	Winchester 170, 206
Tunkey 86, 136, 137, 139	113, 132, 137, 138,	Whismhout 63 Whitaker 154	Winder 32 Windham 103
Tusky 198 Tussey 155	142, 152, 157, 162, 164, 173, 179, 180,	White 5, 10, 14, 15, 28,	Winfield 18
Tuttle 64, 153, 155	184, 188, 189, 195,	29, 35, 38, 42, 80,	Winfrey 40
Tweedle 207	196, 202, 203, 208,	. 81, 82, 83, 87, 88,	Wingo 5, 40
Twitty 160	210	89, 91, 94, 113, 127, 134, 135, 138, 139,	Winn 63, 109, 184
Tye 97	Wall 76, 93, 109	143, 156, 169, 170,	Winns 55 Winsell 89
Tyler 93 Tyson 62	Wallace 30, 47, 69, 103, 115, 116, 131, 157	173, 174, 175, 176,	Winsett 212, 213
Tyus 174	Wallen 206	184, 187, 195, 196,	Winship 126
	Waller 3, 41, 48, 99, 204	197, 201, 206	Winstion 95
-U-	Walling 184	Whited 154 Whitefield 7	Winston 170 Winter 22
	Wallis 1.	Whitehus 176	Winteres 198
Uley 188 Umbersom 66	Walls 175, 212, 213 Walsh 63	Whitelaken 174	Winters 15, 110, 138, 198
Underwood 17, 113, 143, 180,	Walter 47	Whitesides 170	Winthrop 167
181, 203	Walters 71, 75, 95, 98, 203	Whitford 72, 73, 161	Winton 198
Upchurch 59, 205, 206	Walton 152	Whitley 175, 201 Whitlock 52	Wintin 198 Wirrick 181
Upp 34	Warnack 175	Whitset 35	Wisdom 23, 25, 27
Upshaw 15, 180, 181 Upshur 6	Warmock 158 Ward 31, 32, 46, 56, 113,	Whitsides 169	Wise 175
-Lane. A	152, 153	Whitson 30, 88, 89	Wisecarver 47
-v-	Warden 89, 205	Whittenberg 12	Wiseman 199
	Wardlaw 122, 124, 189	Whittesay 39 Wickleff 151	Wiser 154 Wissart 93
Vaden 37, 97	Wardlow 162	Widsom 23	Wisuri 47
Valentine 165 Valle 143	Ware 173, 176 Wariner 148	Wiet 85	Wite 197
Vanado 33	Warren 30, 31, 47, 48, 61,	Wigginson 34	Withers 113, 170

5,

( ( ţ (